Socioeconomic Status, Dietary Patterns, and Cardiovascular Risk Factors in an Aging Population

by

Wenchao Li

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Epidemiological Science) in the University of Michigan 2019

Doctoral Committee:

Professor Sharon L.R. Kardia, Chair Associate Professor Ana Baylin Assistant Professor Jennifer A. Smith Assistant Professor Julia A. Wolfson Wenchao Li

wenchaol@umich.edu

ORCID iD: 0000-0002-5018-7139

©Wenchao Li 2019

DEDICATION

I dedicate this dissertation to the people that have given me the greatest strength and courage to rise up stronger after falling.

First and foremost, to my parents, Xiaoling and Dehong – the people that know me better than anyone else in the world. No matter how far away I am from home, your love and support have always been my biggest source of strength. It is what I learned from your resilience in life that enabled me to navigate through the many ups and downs of this marathon.

To my Doctoral Committee co-chairs, Sara Adar and Celeste Leigh Pearce – thank you so much for your support and understanding under the unusual situations. This dissertation would not have been developed without your initial assistance in making sure that I get back on track.

Finally, to my fellow PhD students and friends, Minjung Kho, Erica Jansen, and Rachel Gicquelais – I cannot thank you enough for being there for me during my toughest days. The healing power of your kindness and words of comfort really helped me recover.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to extend my gratitude to the people who have supported my dissertation work in the past three years.

First, to my advisor and chair, Sharon Kardia – Words cannot express how grateful I am for your generosity and open-mindedness. You took me as your student while I was really lost, and you have ever since helped me grow so much as a researcher and as a person. Your positive attitude and sense of humor have also made it such an enjoyable experience learning from you.

To my committee members, Ana Baylin, Jennifer Smith, and Julia Wolfson – It has been an honor and pleasure working with all of you. Thank you so much for your continuous support, even when things did not turn out as expected. Your passion, curiosity, and rigor has truly inspired me to learn more and do better.

Additionally, to the amazing members of the Genomics Research Collaborative – Xiang Li, Miao Yu, Lulu Shang, Farah Ammous, Minjung Kho, Wei Zhao, Scott Ratliff, and Larry Bielak. Thank you all very much for sharing your ideas and expertise. I could not ask for a more supportive research group.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATION	ii
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	iii
LIST OF TABLES	vii
LIST OF FIGURES	ix
ABSTRACT	х
CHAPTER I: Introduction	1
Overview	1
Research aims	2
Conceptual framework	3
Background	5
Life course conceptual models linking childhood SES to CVD risk	5
Obesity, T2D, and HTN as leading CVD risk factors	6
Adulthood dietary patterns as known risk factors for obesity, T2D, and HTN	8
Stability of dietary patterns over the life course	13
Childhood SES and adulthood dietary patterns	14
Multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN	16
Public health significance	21
CHAPTER II: Adulthood Dietary Patterns and Their Associations with Childhood SES	23
Abstract	23
Introduction	24
Methods	25

Study population	25
Data collection	27
Assessment of dietary patterns using PCA	30
Statistical analysis	32
Results	33
Discussion	35
CHAPTER III: The Associations Between Adulthood Dietary Patterns and Preval	ent
Obesity, T2D, and HTN	48
Abstract	48
Introduction	49
Methods	51
Study population	51
Data collection	52
Assessment of dietary patterns using PCA	59
Statistical analysis	60
Results	61
Discussion	66
CHAPTER IV: The Associations of SES and Dietary Patterns with the Multimorb	idity of
Obesity, T2D, and HTN	81
Abstract	81
Introduction	82
Methods	84
Study population	85
Data collection	86
Assessment of dietary patterns using PCA	91
Statistical analysis	92

Results	93
Discussion	97
CHAPTER V: Conclusions	112
Summary of findings	112
Public health implications	113
Strengths and limitations	115
Future directions	117
BIBLIOGRAPHY	121

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Factor loadings for dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, 2013	41
Table 2. Sociodemographic characteristics of older U.S. adults, 2013, and crude mean differences (95% CIs) of dietary pattern scores across levels of each characteristic	12
differences (95% Cis) of dietary patient scores across levels of each characteristic	42
Table 3. Multivariable-adjusted mean differences (95% CIs) of prudent dietary pattern score	
across levels of childhood and adulthood SES indicators in older U.S. adults, 2013	43
Table 4. Multivariable-adjusted mean differences (95% CIs) of Western dietary pattern score	
across levels of childhood and adulthood SES indicators in older U.S. adults, 2013	44
Supplementary Table 1. Components of total wealth (including secondary residence) calculati	on
in HRS	46
Supplementary Table 2. Food groupings used in PCA	47
Table 5. Sociodemographic characteristics, lifestyle, and disease status by tertiles of dietary	
pattern scores in older U.S. adults, 2014	73
Table 6. Multivariable-adjusted ORs for obesity by tertiles of dietary pattern scores before and	1
after adjusting for SES indicators in older U.S. adults, 2014	74
Table 7. Multivariable-adjusted ORs for T2d by tertiles of dietary pattern scores before and af	ter
adjusting for SES indicators in older U.S. adults, 2014	75
Table 8. Multivariable-adjusted ORs for HTN by tertiles of dietary pattern scores before and	
after adjusting for SES indicators in older U.S. adults, 2014	76
Table 9. Stratum-specific multivariable-adjusted ORs for obesity by tertiles of dietary pattern	
scores in older U.S. adults, 2014	77
Table 10. Stratum-specific multivariable-adjusted ORs for T2d by tertiles of dietary pattern	
scores in older U.S. adults, 2014	78
Table 11. Stratum-specific multivariable-adjusted ORs for HTN by tertiles of dietary pattern	
scores in older U.S. adults, 2014	79

Table 12. Crude RRs for incident T2D and HTN by tertiles of dietary pattern scores, HRS	80
Table 13. Sociodemographic characteristics and dietary patterns by multimorbidity of obesity	у,
T2D, and HTN in older U.S. adults, 2014	106
Table 14. Crude ORs for multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN by sociodemographic	
characteristics and dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, 2014	107
Table 15. Multivariable-adjusted ORs for multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN by	
sociodemographic characteristics and dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, 2014	109
Supplementary Table 3. Contrast between observed and expected prevalence (%) of	
multimorbidity statuses among obesity, T2D, and HTN	111

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. CVD risk from a life-course perspective	4
Figure 2. Average prudent dietary pattern score by paternal and participant's education levels,	
among whites, blacks, Hispanics, and other racial groups of older U.S. adults, 2013	45
Figure 3. Crude ORs for multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN by sociodemographic	
characteristics and dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, 2014	108
Figure 4. Multivariable-adjusted ORs for multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN by	
sociodemographic characteristics and dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, 2014	110

ABSTRACT

As the leading cause of death in the United States (U.S.), cardiovascular disease (CVD) is responsible for 17% of national health expenditures. The health and economic burden of CVD is especially high in older adults. As a consequence of population aging, it has been projected by the American Heart Association that by 2030, 40.5% of the U.S. population will have some form of CVD, assuming no change to current prevention strategies. In order to address this rising public health issue with more effective prevention strategies, a better understanding of CVD risk factors and their interrelationship is needed.

Obesity, type 2 diabetes (T2D), and hypertension (HTN) are each a leading and proximal CVD risk factor. In addition, they tend to coexist with each other and form multimorbidities, which are associated with substantially further elevated CVD risk. Using a life course approach, this dissertation examined the complex interrelationship among childhood socioeconomic status (SES), adulthood SES, adulthood dietary patterns, and the health outcomes of obesity, T2D, and HTN, individually and in the form of multimorbidities. Each of the three aims in this dissertation used a cross-sectional study design and was based on data from the Health and Retirement Study (HRS), a large nationally representative longitudinal study of U.S. adults aged over 50. Indicators of childhood SES included paternal education, maternal education and childhood financial strain. Indicators of adulthood SES included education and wealth. Two dietary patterns, prudent and Western, were initially identified using principal component analysis (PCA).

The first aim examined the associations of childhood SES with adulthood dietary patterns using linear regression models. Results of this aim showed that, in selected sociodemographic groups, higher paternal education is associated with healthier dietary habits in adulthood, independent of adulthood SES. The second aim examined the associations of adulthood dietary patterns with obesity, T2D, and HTN, separately, accounting for potential confounding by childhood and adulthood SES and using logistic regression models. Under the potential influence of reverse causation and survival bias, results of this aim showed positive associations of both the prudent and Western dietary patterns with the health outcomes. SES, whether in childhood or in adulthood, did not appear to be a strong confounder to these associations. The third aim used multinomial logistic regression models to explore the associations of childhood SES, adulthood SES, and adulthood dietary patterns with the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN. Results of this aim showed that the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN is highly prevalent among older U.S. adults, and under the potential influence of reverse causation and survival bias, it is independently associated with lower paternal education, lower participant's education and wealth, and greater adherence to the prudent and Western dietary patterns.

Overall, this dissertation provides further evidence that childhood environment and conditions may underlie adulthood dietary habits and proximal CVD risk factors (e.g. obesity, T2D, and HTN), individually and in the form of multimorbidity. More studies, especially prospective studies, are needed to further evaluate the potential impact of paternal education on later life CVD risk, as well as whether dietary behavior is an underlying pathway linking childhood SES to later life CVD risk.

xi

CHAPTER I: Introduction

Overview

CVD is the leading cause of death in the U.S. and the most costly contributor to national health expenditures (1, 2). The health and economic burden of CVD is especially high in older adults (3). As the consequence of population aging, by 2030, 21% of the U.S. population will be 65 years and older and 40.5% of the U.S. population will have some form of CVD, which is associated with a three-fold increase in real total direct medical costs and a 61% increase in real indirect cost compared to 2010 (4, 5). In order to address this public health issue with more effective prevention strategies, a better understanding of the interrelationship among CVD risk factors is needed.

While the traditional adult lifestyle model of CVD risk hypothesizes that behaviors during adulthood cause CVD via proximal risk factors, the life course model of CVD risk further incorporates the contribution of early-life factors (6). Using a life course approach, this dissertation examined the complex interrelationship among childhood SES, adulthood SES, adulthood dietary patterns, and leading proximal CVD risk factors, including obesity, T2D, and HTN, both individually and in the form of multimorbidity (7).

This dissertation contains three specific aims, which are presented in the following section. Each aim was examined with a cross-sectional study design and based on data from the HRS, a large

nationally representative longitudinal study of U.S. adults aged over 50. All analyses took into account the complex survey design of HRS.

Research aims

In order to extend current understanding of life course CVD risk, especially the complex interrelationship among childhood SES, adulthood SES, adulthood dietary patterns, and leading CVD risk factors, the three aims of this dissertation are as follows:

<u>Aim 1</u>: To identify the main dietary patterns in older U.S. adults and estimate the associations of these dietary patterns with childhood SES, taking into consideration the potential mediation and/or effect modification by adulthood SES and effect modification and/or confounding by age, sex, and race.

<u>Aim 2</u>: To examine the associations of adulthood dietary patterns with obesity, T2D, and HTN, separately, in older U.S. adults, before and after adjusting for childhood SES and adulthood SES and confounding by age, sex, race, smoking, alcohol intake, and physical activity.

<u>Aim 3</u>: To explore the association of childhood SES, adulthood SES, and adulthood dietary patterns with the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN in older U.S. adults, taking into consideration the potential confounding by age, sex, and race.

Conceptual framework

Prior knowledge related to the interrelationships among childhood SES, adulthood dietary patterns, and obesity, T2D, and HTN is illustrated in **Figure 1**. Briefly, childhood SES has been associated with obesity, T2D, and HTN (8-11); however, its associations with adulthood dietary patterns have not been well understood. If childhood SES is indeed associated with adulthood dietary patterns, it could serve as a confounder to the known associations of adulthood dietary patterns with obesity, T2D, and HTN, and therefore it would be worthwhile to reevaluate these known associations. Additionally, obesity, T2D, and HTN tend to coexist with each other (12). Risk factors of patterns of multimorbidity are largely unknown and, therefore, worth exploring.

There are three groups of important covariates in this conceptual model. First, adulthood SES can be influenced by childhood SES and has been shown to be a predictor of adulthood dietary patterns and CVD risk (8, 13-15). Therefore, it is a potential mediator for the childhood SES – adulthood dietary pattern association and confounder for the adulthood dietary pattern – CVD risk factor association. Additionally, adulthood SES is a potential effect modifier for the childhood SES – adulthood dietary pattern association (14, 15). Second, smoking, alcohol intake, and physical activity are known confounders for the associations between dietary patterns and CVD risk, as they are independent predictors of CVD and at the same time associated with dietary patterns (16, 17). Third, age, sex, and race are included as confounders, as SES, dietary patterns, and CVD risk all vary by social groups, and as effect modifiers, as SES can interact with different social groups (18-20).

Figure 1. CVD risk from a life-course perspective



Background

Life course conceptual models linking childhood SES to CVD risk

For decades, studies of chronic disease etiology have primarily identified CVD risk factors based on the adult lifestyle model and the fetal origins hypothesis (6). While the former approach focuses entirely on the effects of adult behaviors (e.g. diet, physical activity, smoking, alcohol intake, etc.), the latter approach focuses almost exclusively on the long-term effects of in utero biological programming (6, 21). The more recent life course approach to chronic disease bridges the adult lifestyle model and the fetal origins hypothesis by studying the contribution of early-life factors jointly with later-life factors to identify risk and protective processes across the life course (6).

Individuals with lower SES in childhood have consistently been found to have elevated risk of CVD or CVD risk factors (e.g. obesity, T2D, and HTN) in adulthood (8-11, 22). However, little is known about its underlying mechanism. Possible life course conceptual models that have been proposed include: 1) the latent effects model (hypothesizing that childhood is a critical period where exposure to low SES has lasting effect of elevated risk of CVD in adulthood, independent of intervening adulthood SES, lifestyle, or traditional CVD risk factors), 2) the pathway model (hypothesizing that low childhood SES leads to unfavorable developmental trajectories of physiologic and psychosocial processes and health-related behaviors, which then proceed through adulthood and lead to more proximal causes of CVD), 3) the social mobility model (hypothesizing that deprivation in early life followed by later affluence combine to produce elevated CVD risk in adulthood), and 4) the cumulative model (hypothesizing that a higher total dosage of adverse psychosocial/physiological experiences and environments related to low SES

in childhood increases adult CVD risk, regardless of timing of experience) (8, 13, 23). No single conceptual model has been strongly supported over the others, and more than one model could apply (8, 23).

Obesity, T2D, and HTN as leading CVD risk factors

CVD is the leading cause of death in the U.S., and obesity, T2D, and HTN are its leading risk factors (1, 7). Obesity, T2D, and HTN have each been associated with a significantly elevated risk of CVD in prior studies. For example, a 44-year follow-up cohort study among Framingham Heart Study participants (n=5209, male and female residents of the town of Framingham, Massachusetts, U.S.) aged 35 to 75 years showed that, compared to being normal weight (body mass index (BMI) $18.5 - 24.9 \text{ kg/m}^2$), being obese was associated with a 1.38 times higher risk of total CVD (95% confidence interval (CI): 1.12-1.69 for men, 1.14-1.68 for women), after adjustment for age, smoking, HTN, hypercholesterolemia, and T2D (24). A 20-year follow-up cohort study among the Framingham Heart Study participants aged 45 to 74 years showed that, compared to nondiabetics, diabetic men and women had 2.1 and 2.0 times, respectively, higher risk of CVD, after adjusting for age, systolic blood pressure, cigarettes per day, cholesterol, and left ventricular hypertrophy – electrocardiogram (25). A cohort study of 10.8 years of median follow-up of the Physicians' Health Study participants (n=11,150, US male physicians) aged 40 to 84 years showed that among men aged ≥ 60 years, those in the highest quartile (≥ 135 mm Hg) of average SBP had 1.69 times higher risk of CVD compared to those in the lowest quartile (<120 mm Hg) (95% CI: 1.21-2.38), after adjusting for age, BMI, HTN treatments, smoking, exercise, alcohol consumption, parental history of MI, and history of T2D (26). Additionally, obesity, T2D, and HTN are all highly prevalent chronic conditions. In 2015-2016, the prevalence of obesity, T2D, and HTN were estimated to be 39.6%, 8.6%, and 29.8%, respectively, among U.S. adults and even higher among older adults (27-29).

Obesity is defined as excessive fat accumulation that may increase risk to health (30). BMI (weight in kilograms divided by the square of height in meters) is commonly used to classify obesity in adults, where a BMI greater than or equal to 30 is indicative of obesity status. Causes of obesity are complex. Generally, obesity is considered a result of the combination of inherited genes that confer susceptibility and a lifestyle consisting of low levels of physical activity and consumption of excess calories (31). Obesity may affect CVD risk via not only an altered metabolic profile (e.g. endothelial dysfunction, inflammation, insulin resistance, etc.) but also alterations in cardiac structure and function (31, 32). In addition, obesity in older adults could lead to respiratory and chronic musculoskeletal problems (33).

T2D accounts for ~90-95% of those with diabetes (i.e. type 1 diabetes accounts for the remaining 5-10%), and it is a chronic disease caused by a combination of resistance to insulin action and an inadequate compensatory insulin secretory response (34, 35). Common diagnostic criteria for T2D is 1) fasting plasma glucose \geq 7.0 mmol/L (126 mg/dl), 2) 2-h plasma glucose \geq 11.1 mmol/L (200 mg/dl), or 3) hemoglobin A1C (HbA1c) \geq 6.5% (34, 35). Acting on a substrate of genetic susceptibility, insulin resistance develops from obesity, unhealthy diet, physical inactivity, and smoking; whereas insulin secretion declines with advancing age (35, 36). CVD accounts for the majority of the morbidity and mortality associated with T2D, for which the underlying mechanism is complex and multifactorial (37). In addition, T2D in older adults could lead to microvascular complications, depression, and dementia (38).

HTN, also known as high blood pressure, is a condition in which the blood vessels have persistently raised pressure (39). It is defined as a systolic blood pressure equal to or above 140 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure equal to or above 90 mmHg (39). HTN can be caused by behavioral risk factors (e.g. unhealthy diet, tobacco use, physical inactivity, poor stress management, and harmful use of alcohol) that are highly influenced by social determinants, such as income, education, and housing (39). Aging, genetic factors, or preeclampsia experience in women may also play a role in the development of HTN (39). HTN is the top contributor to CVD morbidity and mortality via functional and structural adaptations (40, 41). In addition, HTN in older adults could lead to stroke and dementia (42).

Adulthood dietary patterns as known risk factors for obesity, T2D, and HTN

Dietary intake of sodium, saturated fats, sugar-sweetened beverages and other high calorie processed foods has long been identified as a risk factor for obesity, T2D, and HTN (31, 35, 39). On the other hand, overall dietary behaviors and patterns have only recently been examined as chronic disease risk factors. The dietary patterns that have been commonly studied in relation to obesity, T2D, HTN, or CVD risk in general include the Mediterranean, prudent, and Western dietary patterns; or, with respect to interventions, such as the Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH).

The Mediterranean dietary pattern is a traditional dietary pattern found in olive-growing countries of the Mediterranean basin in the early 1960s (43). It is a dietary pattern that was originally invoked to explain the advantageous life expectancy in Mediterranean countries as

compared to Northern European countries or the U.S. (43, 44). Mediterranean diet is characterized by a high consumption of legumes, grains, fruits, vegetables, and complex carbohydrates, with a low-to-moderate consumption of meats and dairy products, the consumption of olive oil as the main source of fats, and a low-to-moderate amount of red wine during meals (44, 45). Multiple scoring schemes have been created to evaluate individual's adherence to the Mediterranean diet, among which the Mediterranean Diet Score developed by Trichopoulou et al. is the most important and frequently used (43, 45, 46). There has been consistent evidence from prospective studies of a protective effect of the Mediterranean diet on CVD risk and T2D; current literature also supports its protective effect on obesity and HTN (43, 45, 47-49).

Although the traditional Mediterranean diet has been shown to be beneficial to cardiovascular health in the U.S. population, it is fundamentally different than the regular eating patterns in the U.S. population (50, 51). For example, in the traditional Mediterranean diet, the primary source of monounsaturated fat is olive oil, rather than red meat in the U.S.; the main source of ethanol intake is wine, rather than beer and liquors in the U.S.; the main sources of micronutrients are fresh fruits and vegetables, rather than vitamin supplements in the U.S. (44).

The prudent and Western dietary patterns are two major dietary patterns that have been empirically identified in the U.S. population, using factor analysis or PCA. The earliest studies in which these dietary patterns were identified include the Health Professionals Follow-up Study (HPFS, a prospective cohort study among male U.S. health professionals 40 to 75 years of age at baseline), the Nurses' Health Study (NHS, a prospective cohort study among female U.S. nurses 30 to 55 years of age at baseline), and the Nurses' Health Study II (NHS II, a prospective cohort study among female U.S. nurses 24 to 44 years of age at baseline) (16, 52-54). The prudent dietary pattern is characterized by a higher intake of vegetables, fruits, legumes, whole grains, fish, and poultry; whereas the Western dietary pattern is characterized by a higher intake of processed meat, red meat, French fries, high-fat dairy products, eggs, butter, refined grains, and sweets and desserts (52, 55). The degree to which an individual conforms to each dietary pattern is measured by a score generated based on the underlying principal component (PC) (52, 53). In the past few decades, the prudent and Western dietary patterns have been increasingly investigated in relation to obesity, T2D, and HTN in the U.S. population.

Overall, existing evidence indicates a protective effect of the prudent dietary pattern and adverse effect of the Western dietary pattern on obesity and T2D. For example, the HPFS showed that the prudent dietary pattern was inversely associated with insulin concentration and risk of T2D in men aged 40-75 years; whereas the Western dietary pattern was positively associated with biomarkers of obesity (e.g. leptin) and T2D (e.g. insulin, C-peptide), as well as risk of T2D (16, 55). The NHS showed that the prudent dietary pattern was associated with decreased risk of T2D in women aged 38 to 63 years; whereas the Western dietary pattern was associated with increased risk of T2D (56). The NHS II showed that the prudent dietary pattern was associated with smaller weight gain in women aged 26 to 46 years; whereas the Western dietary pattern was associated with larger weight gain (57). Not much is known about the effect of the prudent and Western dietary patterns on HTN in the U.S. population, although a study based on the Mexican Teachers' Cohort showed that the Western dietary pattern was associated with increased risk of HTN in Mexican women aged 25 years and older (58).

It is worth noting that participants in the HPFS, NHS, and NHS II cohorts are of high SES and primarily white, which raises the question whether findings from these studies are generalizable to other SES/ethnicity groups or the general U.S. population. Similar examinations of the associations between dietary patterns and obesity, T2D, or HTN have been conducted in the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA) and the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) populations.

The MESA study is a population-based cohort study of non-Hispanic white, African American, Hispanic, and Asian men and women aged 45 to 84 years, who were free of clinical CVD at baseline (59). In 2009, four dietary patterns ("fats and processed meat" "vegetables and fish" "beans, tomatoes, and refined grains" "whole grains and fruit") were identified in the MESA cohort by Nettleton, et al., using PCA (60). Although these dietary patterns are labeled differently, they have similar characteristics as the prudent and Western dietary patterns, and their findings are in general consistent (61).

The NHANES study is a nationally representative survey conducted by the National Center for Health Statistics to obtain information on the health and nutritional status of the U.S. population (17). In 2003, two predominant dietary patterns ("Western" and "American-healthy") were identified among healthy U.S. adults aged 20 years or older in NHANES III, using PCA (17). The "Western" dietary pattern here is very similar to the previously introduced Western dietary pattern; the "American-healthy" dietary pattern here is somewhat similar to the previously introduced prudent dietary pattern. In consistency with findings from the HPFS cohort, this

NHANES study showed that the Western dietary pattern was positively associated with serum Cpeptide and fasting insulin levels (16, 17).

In general, all of the studies reviewed above that assessed the associations of dietary patterns with obesity, T2D, or HTN in the U.S. population tended to focus on the adult lifestyle model of CVD risk. That is, they adjusted for adulthood lifestyle factors (e.g. smoking, alcohol intake, physical activity, etc.) as potential confounders. Compared to the highly selective HPFS, NHS, and NHS II cohorts, the MESA and NHANES populations include both men and women, as well as multiple SES and ethnicity groups. This allows the latter two studies to further adjust for demographic indicators (e.g. sex, ethnicity) and adulthood SES (e.g. education, income) as potential confounders. Nevertheless, none of these studies incorporated the potential impact of childhood SES, from a life course perspective of CVD risk. Nor was the role of adulthood SES as a potential effect modifier considered.

Often times, people with common chronic conditions adopt special diets upon recommendation of their physicians. A good example of such diets is the DASH diet, which is an index-based dietary pattern promoted by the U.S.-based National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute to prevent and control HTN. This dietary pattern is rich in fruits, vegetables, whole grains and low-fat dairy; includes poultry, fish, and nuts; and limits saturated fat, red meat, sweets, and sugar containing beverages (62). Multiple, consistent DASH diet indexes have been developed to measure individual's adherence to the dietary pattern (63). The DASH diet has consistently been shown in randomized controlled trials to reduce both systolic and diastolic blood pressure, as well as weight, in adults; current literature also supports its protective effect on T2D (62, 64-66).

Although, in reality, most patients are not fully following the recommended diets, there has been evidence of dietary changes in U.S. adults in response to obesity, T2D, or HTN diagnosis (67, 68). For example, between 2001 and 2006, 63% of obese adults reported trying to lose weight in the previous year, among whom 40% lost \geq 5% weight and 20% lost \geq 10% weight, both associated with eating less fat (69). Between 1999 and 2014, adults diagnosed with diabetes or prediabetes consumed 14.9 grams less sugar and 11.6 grams less carbohydrate per day, compared to those with similar demographic characteristics and HbA1c levels but without a diagnosis; these reductions were even greater among those whose diagnoses were recent (70). Between 2007 and 2010, adults who received a diagnosis of HTN tended to have lower odds of using added salt and consume less sodium, compared to those who were undiagnosed with HTN or at risk for developing HTN; a decrease in consumption of total energy, protein, fats, and saturated fats was observed among newly diagnosed hypertensives but not those who had been diagnosed for a prolonged period of time (71).

Stability of dietary patterns over the life course

In this dissertation, a one-time cross sectional measure of diet was used and related to childhood SES and proximal CVD risk factors (e.g. obesity, T2D, and HTN). Our interpretation of and inference from the observed relationships depends on what was captured in this one-time dietary measure. Especially, are the measured dietary patterns good representations of participants' long-term dietary habits (e.g. over decades or the life course), or can they only reflect participants' short-term dietary choices (e.g. over a few years)? In other words, to what extent do individuals' dietary patterns change over the life course?

Although this topic has not been very well understood, findings of prior longitudinal studies support the notion that dietary behaviors and choices are established early in life and track into later adulthood. For example, a 21-year follow-up study among 1037 Finnish children and adolescents (3-18 years old at baseline) who participated in the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study showed clear tracking in dietary patterns ("traditional pattern" and "healthconscious pattern"), especially from adolescence to adulthood (72). A 17-year follow-up study among 5362 adults (36 years old at baseline) in England, Scotland, and Wales who participated in the Medical Research Council National Survey of Health and Development showed fair-tomoderate stability in the "fruits, vegetables, and dairy" and "mixed" dietary patterns in women and men, but poor stability in the "meat, potatoes, and sweet foods" dietary pattern in women (73). Additionally, a 10-year follow-up study among 923 older adults (50-69 years old at baseline) in Ireland who participated in the Cork and Kerry Diabetes and Heart Disease Study showed that most participants remained stable in their dietary pattern ("Western" "Healthy" or "Low-Energy") and that most of those who changed dietary pattern moved to the "Health" pattern (74). However, there is also evidence of substantial decline with age in total energy intake and food quantity among older U.S. adults, which could be driven by changes along the aging process (e.g. reduced nutrient requirements, reduced physical abilities, and onset of chronic conditions) (18).

Childhood SES and adulthood dietary patterns

If, as indicated in prior studies, dietary behaviors and choices are established early in life and track into later adulthood, we would expect to observe an association between childhood

conditions (e.g. childhood SES) and adulthood dietary patterns. However, not much has been examined about this potential association. A 20- to 22-year longitudinal study among 1904 Danish teenagers identified two adulthood dietary patterns, namely "traditional-western food pattern" and "green food pattern," the latter of which was found to be associated with childhood SES (15). Specifically, this study found significant association between high (vs. low) childhood SES and greater adherence to the green food pattern (e.g. high intake of raw vegetables, cooked vegetables, fresh fruit, dried fruit and nuts, poultry, fish, eggs, cereal, desserts, and pasta, rice, and bulgur) in adulthood among women, regardless of adulthood SES and greater adherence to the green food pattern in adulthood, regardless of childhood SES (15). However, it is unknown whether the conclusions from this study could be extended to dietary patterns in later adulthood or applied to the U.S. population, given that dietary behavior is culture specific.

Besides the longitudinal study in Denmark, there have been a few cross-sectional studies and cohort studies that examined the association of childhood SES with diet as measured by individual foods, food groups, or diet score but not the overall dietary pattern. For example, the cross-sectional studies found a positive association between childhood SES and consumption of fruits and vegetables among middle-aged and older adults in Finland (75), the United Kingdom (14), and Japan (76). Findings of the two cohort studies do not agree, although they both attempted to calculate an overall diet score to represent the relative healthiness of adulthood dietary intake (77, 78).

One potential mechanism for the associations between childhood SES and adulthood dietary patterns is that children with low SES have early unhealthy dietary exposure (e.g. more fast food restaurants and less fresh fruits/vegetables available in neighborhood, family cannot afford nutritious food or lack understanding of nutritional contents/dietary recommendations), from which initiates their poor dietary habits that persist throughout adulthood (23, 79). Children with low SES may also adopt unhealthy dietary behavior modeled by their caregivers, which place them on trajectories that remain stable into adulthood (23, 79). Alternatively, the effect of childhood SES on diet later in life may result from the taste development in childhood (14, 80).

Multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN

Multimorbidity, the coexistence of multiple chronic conditions, is highly prevalent among older adults (81, 82). With the consideration of 11 chronic conditions (e.g. CVD, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, chronic kidney disease, asthma, arthritis, cancer, stroke, HTN, hyperlipidemia, diabetes, and obesity), King et al. estimated that, between 2013 and 2014, 91.8% of U.S. adults aged 65 years or older were living with 2 or more chronic conditions (83). Multimorbidity in older adults can lead to disability, functional decline, poorer quality of life, as well as higher health care utilization and costs (81).

While some chronic conditions could coexist with each other simply by chance alone, a "metabolic" multimorbidity pattern, characterized by the specific coexistence of obesity, T2D, and HTN, has consistently been identified among adults older than 50 years in low-, middle-, and high-income countries (12). As reviewed in the previous sections, obesity, T2D, and HTN are each a highly prevalent chronic condition in older adults, as well as a leading risk factor of CVD.

Therefore not surprisingly, this "metabolic" multimorbidity pattern has been associated with substantially further elevated risk of CVD, worsen health-related quality of life, health services use, and mortality (84-88). For example, a pooled analysis of four cohort studies in the U.S. found that at age 45 years, the "metabolic" multimorbidity pattern, in comparison to the absence of obesity, T2D, and HTN, is associated with 3.70 to 6.67 times higher risk of incident heart failure over the remaining life course (87). A cross-sectional study among U.S. adults aged 51 to 61 years who participated in the 1992 HRS and those aged 70 years or older who participated in the 1993 Assets and Health Dynamics of the Oldest Old (AHEAD) study showed that the "metabolic" multimorbidity pattern, in comparison to the absence of obesity, T2D, and HTN, is associated with 2.13-2.99 times higher odds of hospital stay, 4.05-4.91 times higher odds of doctor visit, 3.96-5.98 times higher odds of mobility difficulty, and 1.27-3.26 times higher odds of mortality (88). However, the burden of the "metabolic" multimorbidity pattern in older U.S. adults has not been recorded in recent years. Nor is much known about its risk factors.

Studies on pair-wise associations among obesity, T2D, and HTN have provided some indications about their inter-relationships. First, obesity is a known risk factor of T2D (89, 90). It has been estimated that 60% to 90% of T2D is related to obesity (90). According to a cross-sectional study based on NHANES 1999-2006, the prevalences of T2D in U.S. adults with normal weight (BMI between 18.5 and 24.9 kg/m2), obesity class 1 (BMI between 30.0 and 34.9 kg/m2), class 2 (BMI between 35.0 and 39.9 kg/m2), and class 3 (BMI \geq 40.0 kg/m2) were 8%, 23%, 33%, and 43%, respectively (91). Potential mechanisms linking obesity to T2D that have been proposed in prior studies include insulin resistance, endothelial dysfunction, and oxidative stress (92, 93). Second, obesity is a known risk factor of HTN (93, 94). A meta-analysis by Guh, et al. showed

that obese men and women in Western countries have 1.84 (95% CI: 1.51-2.24) and 2.42 (95% CI: 1.59-3.67) times higher risk of HTN, respectively, compared to their normal weight counterparts (89). Various mechanisms have been proposed to explain the obesity-HTN association, including increased sympathetic nervous system activity, increased activation of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system, endothelial dysfunction, structural or functional changes in the kidneys, increased production of leptin, and insulin resistance (95, 96). Lastly, T2D and HTN share other underlying risk factors. For example, both conditions are associated with increased low-grade inflammatory markers, elevated oxidative stress, and insulin resistance (97). Additionally, genetic factors and mental stress could also play a role (97).

Prior studies also proposed that environmental factors, together with genetic factors, can be driving the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN (98, 99). While dietary behavior, a modifiable environmental factor, has long been identified as a risk factor for obesity, T2D, and HTN, individually, not much is known about its association with the multimorbidity of these three conditions (31, 35, 39). A cross-sectional study among adult participants (aged 20 years and older) of NHANES 1999-2002 found a stronger inverse association between dietary fiber intake and level of C-reactive protein (a biomarker of inflammation that is positively associated with obesity, T2D, and HTN (e.g. had 2 or 3 of the conditions) than those with a single condition (100). Empirically identified dietary patterns, as better representations of individuals' overall dietary behavior, however, have not been examined in relation to the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN (52).

SES, an important social environment indicator, has also been consistently shown to be inversely associated with obesity, T2D, and HTN, individually, in high-income countries (101-103). In addition to SES in adulthood (e.g. education, occupation, income), there has been an increasing interest in childhood SES (e.g. parental education, paternal occupation) in relation to obesity, T2D, and HTN, individually, from a life-course perspective (104-107). Yet, the literature on the relationships of childhood SES and adulthood SES with the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN is sparse. In Spanish adults aged ≥ 60 years, a report in 2004 showed that lower social class in adulthood, regardless of childhood social class, was associated with higher prevalence of the multimorbidity of abdominal obesity, T2D, and HTN among women (108). This topic has not been examined in older U.S. adults.

Finally, it is worth noting the similarities and distinctions between the "metabolic" multimorbidity pattern discussed above and the commonly known Metabolic Syndrome (also referred to as the "Syndrome X" or the "Insulin Resistance Syndrome") (109, 110). The Metabolic Syndrome represents the constellation of vascular risk factors including atherogenic dyslipidemia, elevated blood pressure, dysglycemia, a pro-thrombotic state, and a proinflammatory state (111). A clinical diagnosis of the Metabolic Syndrome is based on the presence of three or more of the following five conditions: 1) elevated waist circumference (\geq 102 cm in males; \geq 88 cm in females), 2) elevated triglycerides (\geq 150 mg/dL or 1.7mmol/L), 3) reduced high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C, <40 mg/dL or 1.0 mmol/L in males; <50 mg/dL or 1.3 mmol/L in females), 4) elevated blood pressure (Systolic \geq 130 and/or diastolic \geq 85 mmHg), and 5) elevated fasting glucose (\geq 100 mg/dL) (111). Essentially, the Metabolic Syndrome covers all the elements of the "metabolic" multimorbidity pattern (e.g. obesity, T2D, and HTN), with the additional inclusion of elevated triglycerides and reduced HDL-C. However, the Metabolic Syndrome stresses the abdominal obesity type and does not require the coexistence of obesity, T2D, and HTN. Also, the cut points used in the diagnostic criteria of Metabolic Syndrome are not exactly the same as those used for T2D or HTN as an individual health outcome.

According to an NHANES analysis, the prevalences of the Metabolic Syndrome during 2007-2014 in U.S. adults aged 20–39 years, 40–59 years, and \geq 60 years were 19.3%, 37.7%, and 54.9%, respectively (112). Similar to the "metabolic" multimorbidity pattern, the pathogenesis of the Metabolic Syndrome is still unclear. Insulin resistance and obesity has each been hypothesized as its cause (111). There has also been studies on the associations of the Metabolic Syndrome with dietary patterns and SES. For example, a systematic review and meta-analysis of 19 studies (cross-sectional, cohort, or longitudinal by design) in adults aged 18 to 60 years that identified dietary patterns using factor analysis or PCA showed that the "Healthy/Prudent" dietary pattern is inversely associated with the Metabolic Syndrome (odds ratio (OR)=0.89, 95% CI: 0.84-0.94); whereas the "Unhealthy/Western" dietary pattern is positively associated with the Metabolic Syndrome (OR=1.16, 95% CI 1.11-1.22) (113). A 12-year longitudinal study among white and black women (aged 42–52 years at baseline) in the U.S. who participated in the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation found an independent inverse association of both childhood SES and adulthood SES with the Metabolic Syndrome (114). There is also evidence that health behaviors (e.g. physical activity, diet) could be pathways from childhood SES to the Metabolic Syndrome in adulthood (114, 115). We did not investigate the Metabolic Syndrome

in this dissertation because the HRS did not have measures of dyslipidemia (i.e. measured levels of fasting plasma triglycerides).

Public health significance

CVD is the leading cause of death in the U.S. and it is responsible for 17% of national health expenditures (1, 2, 4). The health and economic burden of CVD is especially high in older adults (3). By 2030, as the consequence of population aging, 40.5% of the U.S. population will have some form of CVD, which is associated with a three-fold higher real total direct medical costs (e.g. from \$273 billion to \$818 billion) and a 61% increase of real indirect cost (e.g. from \$172 billion to \$276 billion) compared to 2010, assuming no change to current CVD prevention strategies (4, 5). In order to address this rising public health issue, more effective CVD prevention strategies are greatly needed, and it is the wider goal of this dissertation to promote the development of such prevention strategies.

Thinking upstream, this dissertation examined obesity, T2D, and HTN, three leading risk factors of CVD, as the health outcomes (7). Obesity, T2D, and HTN are each a highly prevalent chronic condition, with a prevalence of 39.6%, 8.6%, and 29.8%, respectively, in 2015-2016 among U.S. adults and even higher among older adults (27-29). Not only have obesity, T2D, and HTN each been associated with a significantly elevated risk of CVD, but also, they could lead to health problems that significantly reduce quality of life (24-26). For example, obesity could lead to respiratory and chronic musculoskeletal problems; T2D could lead to microvascular complications, depression, and dementia; and HTN could lead to stroke and dementia (33, 38, 42). By 2030, in the U.S., it is estimated that the obesity-related combined medical costs will

increase by \$48–66 billion/year from 2010 (116); the T2D-related total annual medical and societal costs will increase by 53% from 2015 to more than \$622 billion (117); the HTN-related direct medical and indirect costs will increase by 186% (from \$69.9 billion to \$200.3 billion) and 69% (from \$23.6 billion to \$39.8 billion) from 2010 (4). Therefore, targeting obesity, T2D, and HTN is beneficial for not only CVD prevention, but also reduction of the health and economic burden of these conditions themselves and other downstream health outcomes.

In addition to examining obesity, T2D, and HTN as individual CVD risk factors, this dissertation also examined the multimorbidity of these health outcomes in older U.S. adults. The multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN, also referred to as the "metabolic" multimorbidity pattern, has consistently been observed among older adults in low-, middle-, and high-income countries (12). Compared to obesity, T2D, or HTN as an individual health outcome, their multimorbidity has been associated with substantially further elevated risk of CVD, worse health-related quality of life, health services use, and mortality (84-88). Without a doubt, the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN is also a public health concern.

CHAPTER II: Adulthood Dietary Patterns and Their Associations with Childhood SES Abstract

Background: Dietary pattern is a comprehensive measure of dietary behavior, a known risk factor for numerous adverse health outcomes. However, not much is known about the association between adulthood dietary patterns and childhood SES.

Objective: To identify the main dietary patterns in older U.S. adults and examine the associations of these dietary patterns with childhood SES.

Design: This is a cross-sectional examination of a random subsample of 8,035 adults over age 50 who were enrolled in the nationally representative longitudinal HRS. Participants self-reported their dietary behavior and childhood SES. Dietary patterns were derived from PCA. Linear regression models were used to examine the associations of dietary pattern scores with childhood SES indicators, including paternal and maternal education levels and childhood financial strain score. All analyses took into account the complex survey design.

Results: We identified two main dietary patterns in older U.S. adults (prudent and Western). Having 8+ years (vs. <8 years) of paternal education was associated with a 0.32-unit (95% CI: 0.08-0.57, p=0.0117) higher prudent dietary pattern score among "other" race (not White, Black, or Hispanic) and a 0.16-unit (95% CI: 0.03-0.29, p=0.0147) lower Western dietary pattern score among males, independent of adulthood SES. Maternal education was not associated with either of the dietary patterns, and the associations between childhood financial strain and the dietary patterns appeared to be completely mediated through adulthood SES. In addition, participant's

education could also modify the association between paternal education and the prudent dietary pattern.

Conclusions: Paternal education, but not maternal education or childhood financial strain, is independently positively associated with the prudent dietary pattern among "other" race and inversely associated with the Western dietary pattern among males. The role of adulthood SES in dietary patterns is complex and needs further investigation.

Introduction

Diet is a crucial component of daily life that directly determines the composition of individuals' nutrient intake, which largely influences human body's normal function and well-being. Increasing evidence from recent epidemiologic studies has shown associations between dietary behavior and various adverse health outcomes, such as CVD, cancer, and neurodegenerative diseases (45, 118). Understanding dietary behavior in the population, therefore, is an important step towards a better understanding of disease risk at the population level and the potential of dietary interventions.

Prior longitudinal studies support the notion that dietary behaviors and patterns are established in early childhood or even infancy and track moderately into later adulthood (72-74, 119, 120). Although dietary patterns varied across study populations and it is still unclear as to what dietary patterns track more strongly, one important inference that we can make from these findings is that early life experience can not only shape one's dietary pattern early in life, but also, through the stability of dietary behavior, it has potentially a long-lasting effect on one's health status over
the life course. Identifying early life determinants of dietary patterns also opens the door to more efficient dietary interventions.

The association between childhood SES and adulthood dietary patterns has not been well studied. A 20- to 22-year longitudinal study among Danish teenagers showed significant association between high childhood SES and greater adherence to the "green food pattern" in adulthood among women, regardless of adulthood SES (15). However, it is unknown whether the conclusions from this study could be extended to dietary patterns in later adulthood or applied to the U.S. population, given that dietary behavior is culture specific. Other studies examined the association of childhood SES with diet as measured by individual foods, food groups, or a diet score, rather than the overall dietary patterns. Despite some inconsistency in findings, there is overall evidence of a positive association between childhood SES and consumption of fruits and vegetables among middle-aged and older adults (14, 75-78).

The purpose of the present study is to identify the main dietary patterns in older U.S. adults and examine their associations with childhood SES, using the nationally representative HRS. Potential confounding and effect modification to the associations by age, sex, and race, as well as potential mediation and effect modification by adulthood SES were also examined.

Methods

Study population

This study is a cross-sectional examination of HRS, a large longitudinal study of U.S. individuals over age 50. The design of HRS has been described in detail previously (121). Briefly, HRS was

launched in 1992, with core surveys fielded every 2 years and supplemental studies taking place in off-years between core surveys starting in 1999. Using a steady state design, HRS has covered seven birth cohorts so far, replenishing the sample with younger cohorts every 6 years. In any given wave, the combination of different birth cohorts generates a sample size of about 18,000-23,000. The core sample of HRS was selected based on a multi-stage area probability design. Additionally, HRS oversamples African-Americans, Hispanics and residents of the state of Florida. Sampling weights are derived to compensate for the unequal probabilities of selection between the core and oversample domains, as well as differential non-response in each wave (baseline response rate 69.9% - 81.6%, follow-up response rate 85.4% - 93.0%).

Participants of this study are comprised of a random subsample of HRS participants, who completed the supplemental off-year Health Care and Nutrition Survey (HCNS) in 2013. All living HRS respondents of all ages and their spouse/partners, who were not included in the other off-year survey (Consumption and Activities Mail Survey) in 2013, were eligible to participate in HCNS. Among those 12,418 who were eligible, 65% responded. We excluded 37 respondents who answered very few of the food consumption questions and 1 respondent who reported as using a feeding tube. The final sample size for this study was 8,035, including 449 participants who were assigned zero sampling weights (therefore not used in weighted analyses) due to: 1) in a nursing home (n=1), 2) not cohort-eligible (n=434, e.g. HRS recruits spouses without age restriction), and 3) incomplete interview in the 2012 wave (n=14). A total of 7,331 observations with non-zero sampling weights and no missing data for explanatory or outcome variables were used in the multivariate analyses.

Data collection

Dietary intake

Information on dietary intake was collected using an embedded 164-item food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) within the mailed HCNS. This self-administered FFQ was based on the Harvard FFQ, which has been validated against one-week diet records and 24-hour diet recalls over a 1-year period for intakes of individual nutrients (122-125), individual foods (126, 127), food groups (128), and dietary patterns (129). For each food item in the FFQ, participants were asked to indicate how often on average they had used the amount specified over the past twelve months, ranging from never to multiple (e.g. ≥ 4 , ≥ 5 , or ≥ 6) times per day. In HCNS, 97% of respondents answered 90% or more of the food consumption questions. Missing data was imputed based on 5 respondent predictors from the core HRS survey, including age, sex, race, years of education, and BMI. Categorical response of consumption frequency for each food item was converted to number of servings per day, using Harvard University's food serving conversion guides.

Childhood SES

Childhood SES was measured by three self-reported indicators: 1) paternal education level, 2) maternal education level, and 3) a composite score (ranging from 0-4) representing the intensity of childhood financial strain. Parental education captures participants' access to health-related knowledge and material resources during childhood, which could have long-lasting impact on their health behavior and health conditions throughout life (130). Financial strain experienced in childhood is a stressor that could also have persisted effect on health behavior and health status

later in life (131, 132). In the absence of complete data across the life course, the quality of retrospectively reported childhood SES has been confirmed in prior studies (133, 134).

In HRS core surveys, information about parental education level was collected by asking "Did your father/mother attend 8 years or more of school?" with yes/no as possible answers or "What is the highest grade of school your father/mother completed?" with possible answers ranging from 0 to 17+. Summary measures of paternal and maternal education levels (8+ years vs. <8 years) were each generated from the first reported value across all waves, giving priority to the waves where the second set of questions were used. Credentials were used to measure education instead of years of schooling, assuming specific educational achievements are more important than time spent in education (135). Because our data indicated that missingness of paternal and maternal education (15.42% and 8.66%, respectively) was associated with dietary pattern scores and the other childhood SES indicators, we imputed paternal and maternal education levels as needed to minimize potential selection bias. This imputation was a multivariate, regression-based procedure using Imputation and Variance Estimation (IVEware) software (http://www.isr.umich.edu/src/smp/ive/). The basis of imputation was a combination of sociodemographic characteristics (including mother/father alive, mother/father age at death, respondent's birth year, gender, race, and Hispanic ethnicity) and SES measures (including parental education of the opposite parent and the respondent's own education).

Childhood financial strain score was calculated as the total number of affirmative responses to four questions regarding financial status during respondents' childhood (before age 16), including 1) "did financial difficulties ever cause you or your family to move to a different

place?" (1=yes and 0=no), 2) "was there a time when you or your family received help from relatives because of financial difficulties?" (1=yes and 0=no), 3) "was there a time of several months or more when your father had no job?" (1=yes and 0=no), and 4) "would you say your family during that time was pretty well off financially, about average, or poor?" ("poor" or "varied" were coded as 1, and "average" or "well-off" were coded as 0).

Adulthood SES

Indicators of adulthood SES included education and wealth. Education captures the knowledgerelated assets of participants (e.g. general and health-related knowledge, access appropriate health services, problem solving, material resources), and it is a strong determinant of subsequent employment and income (130, 135). Participants' educational attainments were measured by asking "What is the highest grade of school or year of college you completed?" with possible answers ranging from 0 to 17+. Years of education was then converted into three categories, including 1) less than high school (<12 years), 2) high school (12 years), and 3) some college or above (>12 years).

Wealth captures the accumulation of total assets (including financial and physical assets) and income, and it is especially important for older adults due to accumulation of assets over time and impact of retirement on income (136, 137). During HRS core interviews, participants were asked a series of questions about assets and income (e.g. "Do you have any shares of stock or stock mutual funds?" "About how much did you receive from stocks or stock mutual funds in last year (before taxes and other deductions)?" "Did you do any work for pay last year?" "About how much wage and salary income did you receive in last year, before taxes and other

deductions?"). In cases where a participant was unable or unwilling to provide an exact amount of the value of assets or income, they were asked a series of follow-up questions to estimate a range (e.g. \$0-2,500; \$2,500-25,000; \$25,000-125,000; \$125,000-400,000; \$400,000 or more). Starting from the year of 2002, discrepancies (e.g. >\$50,000 difference) of asset values across waves have been corrected for with additional asset verification questions (138). Additionally, missing data of all asset and income types were imputed using a consistent method across waves (138). For each participant, a total wealth (including secondary residence) in nominal dollars was calculated as sum of all wealth components less all debt (**Supplementary Table 1**). In this study, wealth was measured by quintiles of this total wealth according to its weighted distribution in the population.

Assessment of dietary patterns using PCA

The 164 food items in the FFQ were first classified into 40 food groups, based on similar nutrient profiles or culinary usage (**Supplementary Table 2**). Daily consumption frequency for each food group was calculated as the sum of daily frequencies of all included food items, in terms of typical servings specified in the questionnaire. Daily frequencies of the 40 food groups were then adjusted for total energy intake using the residual method (139). This adjustment was performed on the log-scale, to improve normality, and without 63 participants who had extreme total energy intake (> 4 SD or < -4 SD on the original scale), so as to remove the influence of extreme values on regression results. Although these 63 participants had missing values for daily frequency residuals, they were kept in the analyses to maintain the integrity of sampling weights.

PCA was performed on daily frequency residuals of the 40 food groups, accounting for the complex survey design, so that participants' dietary behaviors were measured relative to the population distribution. To achieve this, we first created a weighted correlation matrix using the svycor function from the jtools package in R, accounting for the complex survey design (140, 141). Next, this weighted correlation matrix was used as the input for PCA, using the FACTOR PROCEDURE in SAS.

Two PCs were retained based on 1) percent variation explained by the component, 2) the Scree plot, and 3) interpretability. Since the un-rotated PC loadings did not follow simple structure (that is, a few close to ±1, the remainder close to 0), Varimax (e.g. orthogonal) rotation of PC loadings was performed to achieve better interpretability and independence between rotated PCs. Sensitivity analyses were performed on 1) retaining 3 PCs instead, 2) using Promax (e.g. oblique) rotation instead, 3) without removing outliers of total energy intake, 4) daily frequencies of food groups adjusted for total energy intake on the original scale, 5) daily frequencies of food groups without adjusting for total energy intake, 6) daily frequencies of food items without grouping or total energy intake adjustment.

Each PC (to be translated later into a dietary pattern) represents a linear combination of residuals of all 40 food groups and explains as much inter-individual variation as possible. Each participant will receive a score for each identified PC calculated by summing consumptions of food groups weighted by their PC loadings, with a higher score indicating a greater adherence to the corresponding dietary pattern.

Statistical analysis

Data preparation and statistical analyses were performed using SAS software, Version 9.4 of the SAS System for Windows (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA). Statistical associations were examined using linear regression models, with score of each PC (PC1 and PC2) as a separate outcome variable. Main exposure variables under examination were childhood SES indicators, including paternal and maternal education levels and childhood financial strain score. Other covariates included age (<70 years vs. 70 years and older), sex (male vs. female), race (white vs. black vs. Hispanic vs. other), and adulthood SES indicators, including participant's education level and wealth.

For each PC, a series of models were run in a step-wise fashion to assess its associations with childhood SES indicators, as well as relevant roles of other covariates. First, we examined crude associations using univariate models. Second, we examined mutually adjusted associations using multivariate models including all three childhood SES indicators and adjusting for age, sex, and race as potential confounders. Third, potential effect modifications by age, sex, and race were assessed by further including in the models their interaction terms with each childhood SES indicator. Statistically significant interaction terms were identified with a P-value<0.05 of the corresponding t-test and were kept in the model moving forward. Fourth, potential mediation by adulthood SES was assessed by further including in the model moving forward. Fourth, potential mediation and wealth, where an attenuation (e.g. >10% change towards 0) of the parameter estimates for childhood SES indicators from the previous model indicates existence of mediation. Lastly, potential effect modification by adulthood SES indicators was assessed by further including in the models their including in the models their including in the model set existence of mediation. Lastly, potential effect modification by adulthood SES indicators was assessed by further including in the models their interaction terms with each childhood SES indicator. Statistically significant

interaction terms were identified with a P-value<0.05 of the corresponding t-test. The Type III test was used for assessing overall associations.

Results

Through weighted PCA, we have identified two major dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, which, in combination, explained 16.32% of the overall variation in dietary intake (**Table 1**). The first dietary pattern (PC1), namely prudent dietary pattern, is characterized by high (loading>0.3) intake of vegetables, tomatoes, garlic, legumes, fruit, olive oil, fish and other seafood, and salad dressing, as well as low (loading<-0.3) intake of sweets and desserts and high-energy drinks. The second dietary pattern (PC2), namely Western dietary pattern, is characterized by high intake of red meats, processed meats, condiments, French fries, and refined grains, as well as low intake of cold breakfast cereal, whole grains, low-fat dairy products, and fruit. These two major dietary patterns are robust to decisions on number of PCs to retain, rotation method used, outlier elimination, total energy intake adjustment, and food grouping, according to results of multiple sensitivity analyses on PCA.

As shown in **Table 2**, older U.S. adults who were <70 years, female, Hispanic, who had higher childhood SES (higher parental education, higher maternal education, fewer childhood financial strains) or higher adulthood SES (higher education, greater wealth) had significantly higher prudent dietary pattern scores; whereas those who were <70 years, male, who had lower adulthood SES (lower education, less wealth) had significantly higher Western dietary pattern scores. It is worth noticing that childhood SES indicators appeared to be significantly associated with the prudent, but not the Western dietary pattern.

A multivariate model with prudent dietary pattern score as the outcome identified significant paternal education by race and financial strain score by sex interactions (**Table 3**). Specifically, having 8+ (vs. <8) years of paternal education is associated with significantly higher prudent dietary pattern score among whites (mean difference=0.18, 95% CI: 0.09 to 0.27, p=0.0002) and "other" race group (mean difference=0.48, 95% CI: 0.23 to 0.74, p=0.0004), but not among blacks or Hispanics; having a 1-unit greater financial strain score is associated with significantly lower prudent dietary pattern score among females (mean difference= -0.06, 95% CI: -0.09 to -0.02, p=0.0022), but not among males. After including adulthood SES indicators in the multivariate model, paternal education was no longer significantly associated with prudent dietary pattern score among whites, whereas the significant association remained among "other" race group with a 33% attenuation in mean difference; financial strain score was no longer significantly associated with the prudent dietary pattern score among females. No significant association was observed between maternal education and prudent dietary pattern score.

A multivariate model with Western dietary pattern score as the outcome identified significant paternal education by sex and financial strain score by age interactions (**Table 4**). Specifically, having 8+ (vs. <8) years of paternal education is associated with significantly lower Western dietary pattern score among males (mean difference= -0.22, 95% CI: -0.35 to -0.09, p=0.0015), but not among females; having 1-unit greater financial strain score is associated with significantly higher Western dietary pattern score among participants <70 years old (mean difference=0.03, 95% CI: 0 to 0.07, p=0.0394), but not among those who were 70 years and older. After including adulthood SES indicators in the multivariate model, the significant

association between paternal education and Western dietary pattern score among males remained, with 27% attenuation in mean difference; whereas financial strain score was no longer significantly associated with Western dietary pattern score among participants in the younger age group. Similar to the analyses on prudent dietary pattern score, a total of 7,331 observations were used in the multivariate analyses on Western dietary pattern score, and no significant association was observed between maternal education and Western dietary pattern score.

In assessing potential interaction between childhood SES and adulthood SES, we have identified a significant interaction between paternal education and participant's education in relation to the prudent dietary pattern score (p for interaction=0.0004). Given the existing interaction between paternal education and race, we are presenting the paternal education - participant's education interaction separately for each race group (**Figure 2**). Overall, within each paternal education level, participants with higher education level had higher prudent dietary pattern score, regardless of race. However, the directionality of association between paternal education and prudent dietary pattern score varies by race and participants' education. Specifically, among whites, blacks, and Hispanics, for participants with less than high school or high school degree, higher paternal education is associated with lower prudent dietary pattern score; whereas for participants with college degree or above, higher paternal education is associated with higher patern

Discussion

Using nationally representative data, this study identified two main dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, namely the prudent and Western dietary patterns. Higher paternal education was associated with greater adherence to the prudent dietary pattern among "other" race and less adherence to the Western dietary pattern among males, independent of adulthood SES. The former association also tended to be stronger among participants with higher education. The associations of childhood financial strain with the dietary patterns appeared to be completely mediated through adulthood SES. Maternal education was not associated with either dietary pattern, once other two childhood SES indicators were accounted for.

The dietary patterns identified in the present study are consistent with those identified in prior studies among selected older U.S. adults or the entire U.S. adult population (17, 142). Despite cultural differences in dietary patterns, the present study also supports the prior finding in Danish population that higher childhood SES, as well as adulthood SES, is independently associated with healthier dietary habits in adulthood (15). In addition, both studies support the existence of variation in this association across sociodemographic (e.g., sex, race) subgroups.

As has been proposed in prior studies, one potential mechanism for the association between childhood SES and adulthood dietary habits is that children with low SES have early unhealthy dietary exposure (e.g. more fast food restaurants and less fresh fruits/vegetables available in neighborhood, family cannot afford nutritious food or lack understanding of nutritional contents/dietary recommendations), from which initiates their poor dietary habits that persist throughout adulthood (23, 79). Children with low SES may also adopt unhealthy dietary behavior modeled by their caregivers, which place them on trajectories that remain stable into

adulthood (23, 79). Alternatively, the effect of childhood SES on diet later in life may result from the taste development in childhood (14, 80).

One interesting finding of the present study is that paternal education, but not maternal education, is associated with dietary patterns in older adulthood. This resonates with an earlier finding of positive association between children's and their fathers', but not mothers', use of and time spent in fast-food and full-service restaurants, given that fathers' unhealthy dietary behavior is likely a result of lower paternal education level (143-145). However, not much is known about father's role in the development of children's dietary behavior. Unlike mothers who often determine how much food is offered to their children, fathers tend to be indulgent to a child's food request and exert less active control on food intake (146). Modeling of dietary behavior could be key influence of fathers (143).

On the contrary, more studies have been conducted on mothers' role in the development of children's dietary behavior. Higher maternal education has also been shown to be associated with healthier dietary intake in children, potentially through healthier diet during pregnancy and lactation, better feeding decisions, role modeling, or creating healthier food environment (146-150). There are some possible reasons why such association was not observed in the present study. First, maternal and paternal education levels are mutually adjusted in the present study, but not in prior studies. It is possible that the apparent association between maternal education and children's dietary behavior in prior studies was confounded by paternal education, a potentially stronger predictor of children's dietary behavior. Second, maternal education in the present study was only divided into two levels, which could have masked an association of more

refined maternal education levels with children's dietary behavior. Third, dietary behaviors were examined in older adulthood in the present study but in childhood or even infancy in prior studies. Unmeasured factors throughout the life course could have contributed to the difference in findings.

Another interesting finding of the present study is the racial difference in paternal education's association with the prudent dietary pattern and sex difference in its association with the Western dietary pattern. If role modeling is the mechanism for the association between paternal education and dietary patterns in older adulthood, as mentioned above, then the racial difference in association could be explained by racial difference in father's role within family (151); the sex difference in association could be explained by different dynamics between father-daughter and father-son relationships (152, 153).

A main strength of the present study is the examination of diet in the form of dietary patterns. Prior studies on the same topic largely focused on diet as measured by individual foods or food groups (14, 75, 76). Such approaches could shed light on potential underlying mechanisms, but only to a limited extend, due to the complicated interactions and intercorrelations among foods and nutrients (52). By examining the overall dietary patterns, the present study took into consideration the combination of nutrients and foods being consumed. Not only is dietary pattern a comprehensive target for dietary behavior change, but also, dietary recommendations in terms of dietary patterns are easily interpretable to the public (52). Moreover, in identification of dietary patterns using PCA, multiple sensitivity analyses were performed to assess the robustness of results to a series of decisions, ranging from number of PCs to retain to food grouping

strategy. Another strength of the present study is the examination of a large, nationally representative sample of older U.S. adults. By accounting for the complex survey design in both PCA and statistical modeling, the present study generated results that are reflective of the dietary patterns and their associations with childhood SES in the entire older U.S. adult population.

However, the present study also have some limitations. First, detailed dietary intake data of the participants was collected only once via FFQ, which might not have captured very well their long-term intake in comparison to repeated FFQs over the years. Although one FFQ is sufficient for ranking participants in terms of dietary intake, it is prone to measurement error that can bias towards the null the association under study. Second, the selected indicators used for childhood and adulthood SES might only have captured specific aspects of SES, instead of its whole construct. While, typically, causal inference cannot be made from a cross-sectional study design, it is less of a concern in the present study, as there is clear temporality among childhood SES, adulthood SES is also justified, even though the lack of information regarding other important life course histories prevents the investigation of specific underlying mechanisms of the associations under study.

In conclusion, findings of the present study indicate that higher childhood SES, specifically paternal education, is associated with healthier dietary behavior in older adulthood, independent of adulthood SES. Dietary interventions early in life or targeting high-risk adults based on early-life experiences might be more efficient strategies for disease prevention. Future studies are

needed to better understand the impact of paternal education on the development of dietary behavior early in life and how this impact varies in different sociodemographic groups.

Table	1 1	Factor	loadings	for	dietary	natterns	in	older	US	adulte	2013*
rable	1.1	ractor	loaunigs	101	uletary	patterns	ш	oluel	0.5.	auuns,	2013

Food Groups	PC1 (Prudent)	Food Groups	PC2 (Western)
Vegetables, other	0.73	Red meats	0.50
Vegetables, green leafy	0.69	Processed meats	0.50
Vegetables, cruciferous	0.62	Condiments	0.50
Vegetables, dark-yellow	0.59	French fries	0.39
Tomatoes	0.53	Grains, refined	0.39
Garlic	0.49	Beer	0.28
Legumes	0.41	Drinks, high-energy	0.26
Fruit	0.39	Butter	0.24
Olive oil	0.36	Pizza	0.23
Fish and other seafood	0.35	Eggs	0.22
Salad dressing	0.34	Potatoes	0.21
Poultry	0.28	Liquor	0.18
Drinks, low-energy	0.23	Snacks	0.16
Wine	0.23	Dairy products, high-fat	0.16
Tea	0.23	Coffee	0.15
Eggs	0.21	Garlic	0.13
Grains, whole	0.19	Salad dressing	0.08
Sweeteners	0.13	Non-dairy fat	0.08
Nuts	0.12	Organ meats	0.08
Condiments	0.06	Chowder or cream soup	0.06
Coffee	0.06	Sweeteners	0.04
Liquor	0.04	Tomatoes	0.02
Chowder or cream soup	0.03	Poultry	0.02
Butter	-0.01	Sweets and desserts	0.02
Dairy products, high-fat	-0.03	Vegetables, other	-0.01
Organ meats	-0.03	Wine	-0.02
Potatoes	-0.06	Olive oil	-0.03
Snacks	-0.06	Drinks, low-energy	-0.03
Red meats	-0.07	Fish and other seafood	-0.08
Beer	-0.07	Tea	-0.09
Fruit juices	-0.07	Vegetables, green leafy	-0.14
Dairy products, low-fat	-0.10	Vegetables, cruciferous	-0.16
Pizza	-0.11	Legumes	-0.19
Processed meats	-0.14	Nuts	-0.22
Non-dairy fat	-0.15	Fruit juices	-0.27
French fries	-0.17	Vegetables, dark-yellow	-0.28
Cold breakfast cereal	-0.20	Cold breakfast cereal	-0.37
Grains, refined	-0.22	Grains, whole	-0.39
Sweets and desserts -0.41		Dairy products, low-fat	-0.50
Drinks, high-energy -0.41		Fruit	-0.54
% variance explained by P	C1 = 10.95%	% variance explained by F	PC2 = 5.37%

* PCA accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=7,586; weighted population size n=90,698,784.

		Weighted	Prudent	t Weste		
Characteristics	Observed N	Prevalence (SE)	β	P-value*	β	P-value*
Age				< 0.0001		< 0.0001
<70 years	4260	68.45 (1.08)	Ref		Ref	
70 years and older	3326	31.55 (1.08)	-0.17 (-0.23, -0.12)		-0.38 (-0.44, -0.32)	
Sex				< 0.0001		< 0.0001
Male	3191	45.92 (0.45)	Ref		Ref	
Female	4395	54.08 (0.45)	0.34 (0.30, 0.39)		-0.32 (-0.37, -0.27)	
Race				< 0.0001		0.3384
White	5230	77.84 (1.43)	Ref		Ref	
Black	1255	10.26 (0.65)	-0.11 (-0.19, -0.03)		-0.07 (-0.16, 0.02)	
Hispanic	858	8.40 (1.12)	0.26 (0.19, 0.33)		-0.09 (-0.22, 0.04)	
Other	243	3.50 (0.38)	0.15 (-0.09, 0.39)		0.01 (-0.18, 0.19)	
Paternal education				0.0003		0.4739
Less than 8 years	2000	22.09 (1.18)	Ref		Ref	
8+ years	5566	77.91 (1.18)	0.13 (0.06, 0.19)		-0.03 (-0.12, 0.05)	
Maternal education				0.0196		0.2110
Less than 8 years	1593	17.17 (1.04)	Ref		Ref	
8+ years	5984	82.83 (1.04)	0.08 (0.01, 0.15)		0.05 (-0.03, 0.13)	
Participant's education				< 0.0001		0.0005
	12.00	15 10 (0.75)	D ((<0.0001)	D ((0.0002)
Less than high school	1368	15.12 (0.75)	Ref		Ref	
High school	2497	51.88 (0.86)	0.08(-0.02, 0.17) 0.41(0.22, 0.50)		-0.07(-0.16, 0.02)	
Some conege or above	5721	55.00 (1.08)	0.41 (0.52, 0.50)	<0.0001	-0.17 (-0.26, -0.07)	<0.0001
Wealth quintile				< 0.0001		< 0.0001
O1 (lowest)	1588	20.00 (0.90)	Ref	(<0.0001)	Ref	(<0.0001)
02	1493	19.91 (0.79)	0.12(0.04, 0.20)		0.03(-0.09, 0.14)	
03	1521	20.08 (0.90)	0.12(0.05, 0.26) 0.15(0.05, 0.26)		-0.03 (-0.13, 0.06)	
04	1437	20.01 (0.84)	0.35(0.24, 0.46)		-0.16 (-0.26, -0.07)	
Q5 (highest)	1390	20.01 (1.05)	0.51 (0.40, 0.62)		-0.32 (-0.41, -0.23)	
Financial strain score	7574	0.77 (0.02)^	-0.03 (-0.06, 0)	0.0223	0.01 (-0.02, 0.04)	0.3889

Table 2. Sociodemographic characteristics of older U.S. adults, 2013, and crude mean differences (95% CIs) of dietary pattern scores across levels of each characteristic[§]

 $^{\$}$ All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=7,586; weighted population size n=90,698,784. ^Weighted mean (SE)

*P-values are calculated from Type III tests; for ordinal variables, an additional P-value for linear trend is presented in parenthesis

	Model 1	†	Model 2	Δβ^	
	β	P-value*	β	P-value*	(%)
Age		< 0.0001		< 0.0001	
<70 years	Ref		Ref		
70 years and older	-0.16 (-0.21, -0.10)		-0.15 (-0.20, -0.09)		6
Sex		< 0.0001		< 0.0001	
Male	Ref		Ref		
Female	0.41 (0.35, 0.48)		0.43 (0.37, 0.50)		5
Race		< 0.0001		< 0.0001	
White	Ref		Ref		
Black	0.05 (-0.09, 0.18)		0.16 (0.02, 0.29)		220
Hispanic	0.44 (0.29, 0.59)		0.57 (0.42, 0.72)		30
Other	-0.02 (-0.34, 0.30)		0.03 (-0.26, 0.32)		250
Paternal education		0.0002		0.1429	
Less than 8 years	Ref		Ref		
8+ years	0.18 (0.09, 0.27)		0.06 (-0.03, 0.14)		67
Maternal education		0.0942		0.9194	
Less than 8 years	Ref		Ref		
8+ years	0.07 (-0.01, 0.16)		0 (-0.08, 0.08)		
Financial strain score	0.01 (-0.03, 0.05)	0.1148	0.03 (-0.01, 0.07)	0.8073	
Paternal education * race ^a	-	0.0067	-	0.0511	
Financial strain score * sex ^a	-	0.0089	-	0.0208	
Participant's education		-		< 0.0001	
Less than high school	_		Ref		
High school	-		0.09 (0.01, 0.18)		
Some college or above	-		0.35 (0.26, 0.43)		
Wealth quintile		-		< 0.0001	
Q1 (lowest)	-		Ref		
Q2	-		0.14 (0.06, 0.22)		
Q3	-		0.19 (0.08, 0.30)		
Q4	-		0.36 (0.24, 0.47)		
Q5 (highest)	-		0.50 (0.39, 0.62)		

Table 3. Multivariable-adjusted mean differences (95% CIs) of prudent dietary pattern score across levels of childhood and adulthood SES indicators in older U.S. adults. 2013[§]

^aGroup-specific associations, given the significant interactions above

Paternal education (8+ vs. <8 years) among:					
White	0.18 (0.09, 0.27)	0.0002	0.06 (-0.03, 0.14)	0.1822	67
Black	-0.01 (-0.13, 0.11)	0.8980	-0.05 (-0.17, 0.08)	0.4540	
Hispanic	0.06 (-0.13, 0.26)	0.5113	-0.06 (-0.26, 0.15)	0.5699	
Other	0.48 (0.23, 0.74)	0.0004	0.32 (0.08, 0.57)	0.0117	33
Financial strain score (1-unit increment) among.	:				
Male	0.01 (-0.03, 0.05)	0.5893	0.03 (-0.01, 0.07)	0.0896	
Female	-0.06 (-0.09, -0.02)	0.0022	-0.03 (-0.06, 0.01)	0.1347	50
All analyses accounted for the complex survey de	sign Observations used $n=7.3^{\circ}$	21. waighted pop	ulation size n=87 438 310		

 8 All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=7,331; weighted population size n=87,438,319. $^{+}$ Model 1: mutually adjusted, R²=0.06

*Model 2: Model 1 + further adjusting for participant's education and wealth quintile, $R^2=0.11$ *P-values are calculated from Type III tests ^For significant β 's (p<0.05), $\Delta\beta$ is calculated as $|\beta$ (Model 2) – β (Model 1) / β (Model 1)|*100%, bolded numbers indicate an attenuation of association of more than 10% in Model 2 as compared to Model 1

	Model 1*		Model 2 [‡]		$\Delta\beta^{\wedge}$
	β	P-value*	β	P-value*	(%)
Age		< 0.0001		< 0.0001	
<70 years	Ref		Ref		
70 years and older	-0.35 (-0.42, -0.28)		-0.36 (-0.43, -0.29)		3
Sex		< 0.0001		< 0.0001	
Male	Ref		Ref		
Female	-0.43 (-0.55, -0.31)		-0.46 (-0.58, -0.34)		7
Race		0.0042		< 0.0001	
White	Ref		Ref		
Black	-0.13 (-0.21, -0.05)		-0.23 (-0.31, -0.14)		77
Hispanic	-0.21 (-0.34, -0.07)		-0.30 (-0.44, -0.17)		43
Other	-0.07 (-0.25, 0.12)		-0.09 (-0.28, 0.09)		29
Paternal education		0.0037		0.1042	
Less than 8 years	Ref		Ref		
8+ years	-0.22 (-0.35, -0.09)		-0.16 (-0.29, -0.03)		27
Maternal education		0.9660		0.1901	
Less than 8 years	Ref		Ref		
8+ years	0 (-0.08, 0.08)		0.05 (-0.03, 0.13)		
Financial strain score	0.03 (0, 0.07)	0.4714	0.02 (-0.02, 0.05)	0.5537	
Paternal education * sex ^a	-	0.0240	-	0.0099	
Financial strain score * age ^a	-	0.0242	-	0.0392	
Participant's education		-		< 0.0001	
Less than high school	_		Ref		
High school	-		-0.14 (-0.23, -0.04)		
Some college or above	-		-0.24 (-0.34, -0.14)		
Wealth quintile		-		< 0.0001	
Q1 (lowest)	-		Ref		
Q2	-		0.02 (-0.09, 0.14)		
Q3	-		-0.02 (-0.12, 0.07)		
Q4	-		-0.14 (-0.25, -0.04)		
Q5 (highest)	-		-0.31 (-0.41, -0.20)		

Table 4. Multivariable-adjusted mean differences (95% CIs) of Western dietary pattern score across levels of childhood and adulthood SES indicators in older U.S. adults. 2013[§]

^aGroup-specific associations, given the significant interactions above

Paternal education (8+ vs. <8 years) among:					
Male	-0.22 (-0.35, -0.09)	0.0015	-0.16 (-0.29, -0.03)	0.0147	27
Female	-0.07 (-0.16, 0.03)	0.1523	0.01 (-0.09, 0.10)	0.8801	
Financial strain score (1-unit increment) amount	ng:				
<70 years	0.03 (0, 0.07)	0.0394	0.02 (-0.02, 0.05)	0.3298	33
70 years and older	-0.02 (-0.05, 0.02)	0.3509	-0.03 (-0.06, 0)	0.0682	
All analyzan announted for the complex survey	design Observations used n=7.2	21. waighted non	ulation aiza n=97 429 210		

³All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=7,331; weighted population size n=87,438,319. ⁴Model 1: mutually adjusted, R²=0.06 [‡]Model 2: Model 1 + further adjusting for participant's education and wealth quintile, R²=0.08 *P-values are calculated from Type III tests ⁵For significant β 's (p<0.05), $\Delta\beta$ is calculated as $|\beta$ (Model 2) – β (Model 1)/ β (Model 1)|*100%, bolded numbers indicate an attenuation of association of more than 10% in Model 2 as compared to Model 1

Figure 2. Average prudent dietary pattern score by paternal and participant's education levels, among whites, blacks, Hispanics, and other racial groups of older U.S. adults. 2013§



White

education*race, paternal education*participant's education, and financial strain score*sex. All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=7,331; weighted population size n=87,438,319. R²=0.11.

[§]Covariates in the model include: age, sex, race, paternal education, maternal education, financial strain score, participant's education, wealth quintile, as well as interaction terms of paternal

Supplementary Table 1. Components of total wealth (including secondary residence) calculation in HRS

Wealth Components

- value of primary residence,
 value of secondary residence
- value of secondary residence,
- net value of real estate (not primary residence),
- net value of vehicles,
- net value of businesses,
- net value of IRA/Keogh accounts,
- net value of stocks/mutual funds/investment trusts,
- value of checking/savings/money market accounts,
- value of CD/government savings bonds/T-bills,
- net value of bonds and bond funds,net value of all other savings

- Debt
- value of all mortgages/land contracts (primary residence),
- value of other home loans (primary residence),
- value of other debt,
- value of all mortgages/land contracts (secondary residence)

Supplementary Table 2. Food groupings used in PCA

Food groups (n=40)	Food items (n=164)
Beer	Regular beer, light beer
Butter	Pure butter, spreadable butter
Chowder or cream soup	Chowder or cream soup
Coffee	Decaffeinated coffee, coffee with caffeine, dairy coffee drink
Cold breakfast cereal	Cold breakfast cereal
Condiments	Ketchup or red chili sauce, salt, low fat or fat free mayonnaise, regular mayonnaise
Dairy products, high-fat	Whole milk, cream, regular ice cream, cottage or ricotta cheese, cream cheese, other cheese
Dairy products, low-fat	Flavored yogurt, low carb yogurt, skim milk, 1% or 2% milk, frozen yogurt/sherbert/low-fat ice cream
Drinks, high-energy	Carbonated beverages with caffeine and sugar, other carbonated beverages with sugar, other sugared beverages
Drinks, low-energy	Low-calorie beverage with caffeine, other low-calorie beverages without caffeine, water (bottled, sparkling or tap)
Eggs	Egg Beaters or egg whites only, omega-3 fortified eggs (with yolk), regular eggs (with yolk)
Fish and other seafood	Canned tuna fish, breaded fish cakes/pieces/fish sticks, shrimp/lobster/scallops/clams as a main dish, dark meat fish, other fish
French fries	French fried potatoes
Fruit	Raisins or grapes, prunes or dried plums, melon, avocado, applesauce, fresh apples or pears, oranges, grapefruit, strawberries, other berries, peaches or plums, apricots, bananas
Fruit juices	Prune juice, apple juice or cider, fortified orange juice (with calcium or vitamin D), regular
	orange juice, grapefruit juice, other fruit juices
Garlic	Garlic
Grains, refined	white bread, bagels/English muffins/rolls, muffins or biscuits, white rice, pasta, tortillas, pancakes or waffles
Grains, whole	Cooked oatmeal/cooked oat bran, other cooked breakfast cereal, rye or Pumpernickel bread, whole wheat/oatmeal/other whole grain bread, brown rice, other grains, oat bran added to
	food, other bran added to food, wheat germ
Legumes	Soy milk, tofu/soy burgers/soybeans/miso/other soy protein, beans or lentils, peas or lima beans
Liquor	Liquor
Non-dairy fat	Margarine or spread, non-dairy coffee whitener
Nuts	Peanut butter, peanuts, walnuts, other nuts
Olive oil	Olive oil added to food or bread
Organ meats	Beet/call/pork liver, chicken or turkey liver
P1ZZa Datataas	P1ZZa Detetops (heled/heiled/mashed)
Polatoes	Polatoes (Daked/Dolled/mashed) Chicken or turkey senduich or frozen dinner, other shicken or turkey with skin, other shicken or
Foundy	turkey without skin
Processed meats	Bacon, beef or pork hot dogs, chicken or turkey hot dogs or sausage, salami/bologna/other processed meat sandwiches, other processed meats
Red meats	Lean or extra lean hamburger, regular hamburger, beef/pork/lamb as a sandwich or mixed dish, pork as a main dish, beef or lamb as a main dish
Salad dressing	Salad dressing
Snacks	Potato chips or corn/tortilla chips, whole wheat or whole grain crackers, regular or low fat crackers, other crackers, fat free or light popcorn, regular popcorn, pretzels
Sweeteners	Splenda, other artificial sweetener
Sweets and desserts	Cake*, pie*, sweet roll/coffee cake/other pastry [†] , cookies [†] , brownies, doughnuts, milk chocolate, dark chocolate, candy without chocolate, candy bars, energy bars, low carb bars, breakfast bars, sugar, jams/jellies/preserves/syrup/honey
Tea	Herbal tea or decaffeinated tea, tea with caffeine
Tomatoes	Tomatoes, tomato or V8 juice, tomato sauce, salsa/picante/taco sauce
Vegetables, cruciferous	Broccoli, cabbage or cole slaw, cauliflower, brussels sprouts
Vegetables, dark-yellow	Raw carrots, cooked carrots or carrot juice, dark orange (winter) squash, yams or sweet potatoes
Vegetables, green leafy	Cooked spinach, raw spinach as in salad, kale/mustard/chard greens, iceberg or head lettuce,
Vagatablas, other	romaine or lear lettuce Onions as a garnish or in salad, onions as cooled usgateblo/ringg/sourn, garn, mixed or stir free
vegetables, other	vegetables/vegetable soun eggnlant/zucchini/other summer squash colery penners
	(green/vellow/red), green beans or string beans
Wine	Red wine, white wine

*Combination of ready-made and home baked [†]Combination of fat free or reduced fat, ready-made, and home baked

CHAPTER III: The Associations Between Adulthood Dietary Patterns and Prevalent Obesity, T2D, and HTN

Abstract

Background: In light of the recently proposed life course approach, the role of childhood SES on adulthood dietary behavior and CVD risk factors is starting to unfold. While dietary patterns have long been identified as a risk factor for obesity, T2D, and HTN, these examinations have not incorporated the life course approach.

Objective: Using a life course approach, this study examined the associations of adulthood dietary patterns with obesity, T2D, and HTN, separately, in older U.S. adults, taking into consideration the potential confounding by childhood SES.

Design: This is a cross-sectional examination of a random subsample of 8,035 adults over age 50 who were enrolled in the nationally representative longitudinal HRS. Participants self-reported their dietary behavior, childhood SES, and statuses of T2D and HTN. Obesity status was determined based on measured height and weight. Dietary patterns were derived from PCA. Logistic regression models were used to examine the association of obesity, T2D, and HTN, separately, with dietary patterns, adjusting for childhood SES and other potential confounders. All analyses took into account the complex survey design.

Results: We identified two main dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, including the prudent and the Western dietary patterns. After adjusting for childhood SES and other potential confounders, obesity and T2D were each positively associated with both prudent and Western dietary patterns (p=0.0007 and 0.0005, respectively, for obesity; p<0.0001 and =0.0080, respectively, for T2D).

HTN was positively associated with the prudent dietary pattern (p=0.0226) but not the Western dietary pattern.

Conclusions: This study found positive associations of the Western dietary pattern with obesity, T2D, and HTN, in consistency with prior studies, and positive associations of the prudent dietary pattern with the health outcomes, in contrary to prior studies. The latter is possibly due to the influence of reverse causation and survival bias. While childhood SES did not strongly confound the associations in our study, its impact as a potential confounder needs to be further evaluated in cohort studies where the relationships between dietary patterns and development of health outcomes can be better established.

Introduction

CVD is the leading cause of death in the U.S., and obesity, T2D, and HTN are its leading risk factors (1, 7). In 2015-2016, the prevalences of obesity, T2D, and HTN among U.S. adults were estimated to be 39.6%, 8.6%, and 29.8%, respectively, and were even higher among older adults (27-29). Not only could obesity, T2D, and HTN in older adults lead to life-threatening illnesses, primarily CVD, but also, they could lead to health problems that significantly reduce quality of life (33, 38, 42).

As the U.S. population is aging dramatically, by 2030, the proportion of population that are 65 years and older is projected to reach 21% (5). This would be driving a further increase in the health and economic burden of obesity, T2D, and HTN in the upcoming decade (117, 154, 155). In order to address this more efficiently, better understanding of obesity, T2D, and HTN, as well as their correlates, in older U.S. adults is needed. While inevitable physiological changes along

the aging process might contribute to the high prevalence of obesity, T2D, and HTN in older adults, lifestyle, which is modifiable, serves as another important contributor (33, 38, 42, 156).

Dietary intake of sodium, saturated fats, sugar-sweetened beverages and other high calorie processed foods has long been identified as a risk factor for obesity, T2D, and HTN (31, 35, 39). On the other hand, overall dietary behaviors and patterns have only recently been examined as potential risk factors. Among the most studied dietary patterns are the prudent and Western dietary patterns, which are two major dietary patterns empirically identified among older male health professionals and female nurses in the U.S. (52). Variations of these dietary patterns have been identified and studied among older U.S. adults of multi-ethnic backgrounds and the general U.S. adult population (17, 157). In addition, the index-based DASH diet is promoted to prevent and control HTN, and, therefore, has been mostly studied in relation to HTN (62). Overall, prior findings support that a "healthy" dietary pattern (e.g. fruits and vegetables, whole grains, poultry, fish, nuts, and low-fat dairy) is associated with reduced risk of obesity, T2D, and HTN; whereas an "unhealthy" dietary pattern (e.g. red meat, processed meat, refined grains, high-fat dairy products, sugar containing beverages, sweets and desserts) is associated with elevated risk of obesity, T2D, and HTN (16, 17, 55-57, 61, 62, 64).

In examination of the associations between dietary patterns and the health conditions, other lifestyle factors (e.g. smoking, alcohol intake, and physical activity) were commonly adjusted for as potential confounders in prior studies. However, no study that we are aware of has incorporated the potential impact of childhood conditions on the associations under study, in light of the recently proposed life course approach (158). Individuals with lower SES during childhood have consistently been found to have elevated risk of obesity, T2D, and HTN (10, 11, 159). Our Aim 1 also showed that childhood SES could be associated with adulthood dietary patterns, independent of adulthood SES. Therefore, childhood SES could serve as a confounder to the associations of adulthood dietary patterns with obesity, T2D, and HTN.

Using a life course approach, this study examined the associations of adulthood dietary patterns with obesity, T2D, and HTN, separately, in the U.S. aging population, taking into consideration the potential confounding by childhood SES. With the use of nationally representative data, we were also able to examine adulthood SES as a potential confounder.

Methods

Study population

This study is a cross-sectional examination of HRS, a large longitudinal study of U.S. individuals over age 50. The design of HRS has been introduced in detail previously (121). Briefly, HRS was launched in 1992, with core surveys fielded every 2 years and supplemental studies taking place in off-years between core surveys starting 1999. Using a steady state design, HRS has covered seven birth cohorts so far, replenishing the sample with younger cohorts every 6 years. In any given wave, the combination of different birth cohorts generates a sample size of about 18,000-23,000. The core sample of HRS was selected based on a multi-stage area probability design. Additionally, HRS oversamples African-Americans, Hispanics and residents of the state of Florida. Sampling weights are derived to compensate for the unequal probabilities of selection between the core and oversample domains, as well as differential non-response in each wave (baseline response rate 69.9% - 81.6%, follow-up response rate 85.4% - 93.0%).

Participants of this study is comprised of a random subsample of HRS participants, who completed the supplemental off-year HCNS in 2013. All living HRS respondents of all ages and their spouse/partners, who were not included in the other off-year survey (Consumption and Activities Mail Survey) in 2013, were eligible to participate in HCNS. Among those 12,418 who were eligible, 65% responded. We excluded 37 respondents who answered very few of the food consumption questions and 1 respondent who reported as using a feeding tube. The final sample size for this study was 8,035, including 449 participants who were assigned zero sampling weights (therefore not used in weighted analyses) due to: 1) in a nursing home (n=1), 2) not cohort-eligible (n=434, e.g. HRS recruits spouses without age restriction), and 3) incomplete interview in the 2012 wave (n=14).

Data collection

Dietary intake

Information on dietary intake was collected using an embedded 164-item FFQ within the mailed HCNS. This self-administered FFQ was based on the Harvard FFQ, which has been validated against one-week diet records and 24-hour diet recalls over a 1-year period for intakes of individual nutrients (122-125), individual foods (126, 127), food groups (128), and dietary patterns (129). For each food item in the FFQ, participants were asked to indicate how often on average they had used the amount specified over the past twelve months, ranging from never to multiple (e.g. \geq 4, \geq 5, or \geq 6) times per day. In HCNS, 97% of respondents answered 90% or more of the food consumption questions. Missing data was imputed based on 5 respondent predictors from the core HRS survey, including age, sex, race, years of education, and BMI. Categorical

response of consumption frequency for each food item was converted to number of servings per day, using Harvard University's food serving conversion guides.

Additionally, information about participants' special diet status was also collected in 2013 HCNS by asking "Do you currently follow a special diet?" (yes/no). Types of special diet that were reported include low calorie, low cholesterol, low sodium, diabetic, low fat, low triglyceride, ulcer, high potassium, heart healthy/high blood pressure, gluten free, high protein, low carbohydrate/paleo, vegetarian/vegan, and low sugar diets.

CVD risk factors

Obesity status of each participant in 2013 was determined based on BMI (e.g. \geq 30kg/m² vs. not) calculated from height and weight data that was measured in recent core interviews (e.g. weight (kg)/height (m)²). Height was tape measured by having the respondent stand against a wall, without shoes. A marker is made on a post-it on the wall by the interviewer, who then measure the distance from the floor to the mark. Weight was measured on a Healthometer 830KL scale. Measured data from 2012, 2014, or 2010 core surveys was available for 85.40% of participants. In cases where recent measured data was unavailable, recent self-reported data was used (12.67% of participants); in cases where recent data was unavailable, we searched further back to 2004 and used in place the most recent measured or self-reported data available; in cases where BMI cannot be calculated in any of the waves (n=58), a mean BMI of the sample was assigned by gender (29.7 kg/m2 for men and 30.1 kg/m2 for women).

During the core interview when participants first join HRS, they were asked "Has a doctor ever told you that you have diabetes or high blood sugar?" and "Has a doctor ever told you that you have high blood pressure or HTN?" (yes/no), with follow-up questions about T2D and HTN statuses asked in each following core interviews. T2D and HTN statuses of each participant in 2014 were determined based on self-reported information in 2014 and all prior core interviews. Specifically, participants' T2D/HTN status in 2014 was determined to be "Yes" if they reported having been told by a doctor to have the condition in 2014 or any prior wave and to be "No" if they reported not having been told by a doctor to have the condition in 2014 and not otherwise in any of the prior waves. The majority of affirmative T2D and HTN statuses (83.28% and 92.70%, respectively) were based on participants' affirmative reporting in at least two waves of the core interview.

Childhood SES

Childhood SES was measured by three self-reported indicators: 1) paternal education level, 2) maternal education level, and 3) a composite score (ranging from 0-4) representing the intensity of childhood financial strain. Parental education captures participants' access to health-related knowledge and material resources during childhood, which could have long-lasting impact on their health behavior and health conditions throughout life (130). Financial strain experienced in childhood is a stressor that could also have persisted effect on health behavior and health status later in life (131, 132). In the absence of complete data across the life course, the quality of retrospectively reported childhood SES has been confirmed in prior studies (133, 134).

In HRS core surveys, information about parental education level was collected by asking "Did your father/mother attend 8 years or more of school?" with yes/no as possible answers or "What is the highest grade of school your father/mother completed?" with possible answers ranging from 0 to 17+. Summary measures of paternal and maternal education levels (8+ years vs. <8 years) were each generated from the first reported value across all waves, giving priority to the waves where the second set of questions were used. Credentials were used to measure education instead of years of schooling, assuming specific educational achievements are more important than time spent in education (135). To minimize potential selection bias, missing data for paternal and maternal education levels (15.42% and 8.66%, respectively) were imputed as needed. This imputation was a multivariate, regression-based procedure using Imputation and Variance Estimation (IVEware) software (http://www.isr.umich.edu/src/smp/ive/). The basis of imputation was a combination of sociodemographic characteristics (including mother/father alive, mother/father age at death, respondent's birth year, gender, race, and Hispanic ethnicity) and SES measures (including parental education of the opposite parent and the respondent's own education).

Childhood financial strain score was calculated as the total number of affirmative responses to four questions regarding financial status during respondents' childhood (before age 16), including 1) "did financial difficulties ever cause you or your family to move to a different place?" (1=yes and 0=no), 2) "was there a time when you or your family received help from relatives because of financial difficulties?" (1=yes and 0=no), 3) "was there a time of several months or more when your father had no job?" (1=yes and 0=no), and 4) "would you say your

family during that time was pretty well off financially, about average, or poor?" ("poor" or "varied" were coded as 1, and "average" or "well-off" were coded as 0).

Adulthood SES

Indicators of adulthood SES included education and wealth. Education captures the knowledgerelated assets of participants (e.g. general and health-related knowledge, access appropriate health services, problem solving, material resources), and it is a strong determinant of subsequent employment and income (130, 135). Participants' educational attainments were measured by asking "What is the highest grade of school or year of college you completed?" with possible answers ranging from 0 to 17+. Years of education was then converted into three categories, including 1) less than high school (<12 years), 2) high school (12 years), and 3) some college or above (>12 years).

Wealth captures the accumulation of total assets (including financial and physical assets) and income, and it is especially important for older adults due to accumulation of assets over time and impact of retirement on income (136, 137). During HRS core interviews, participants were asked a series of questions about assets and income (e.g. "Do you have any shares of stock or stock mutual funds?" "About how much did you receive from stocks or stock mutual funds in last year (before taxes and other deductions)?" "Did you do any work for pay last year?" "About how much wage and salary income did you receive in last year, before taxes and other deductions?"). In cases where a participant was unable or unwilling to provide an exact amount of the value of assets or income, they were asked a series of follow-up questions to estimate a range (e.g. \$0-2,500; \$2,500-25,000; \$25,000-125,000; \$125,000-400,000; \$400,000 or more).

Starting from the year of 2002, discrepancies (e.g. >\$50,000 difference) of asset values across waves have been corrected for with additional asset verification questions (138). Additionally, missing data of all asset and income types were imputed using a consistent method across waves (138). For each participant, a total wealth (including secondary residence) in nominal dollars was calculated as sum of all wealth components less all debt (**Supplementary Table 1**). In this study, wealth was measured by quintiles of this total wealth according to its weighted distribution in the population.

Other health behaviors

Smoking status of each participant was determined in 2012 by asking "Have you ever smoked cigarettes?" and "Do you smoke cigarettes now?" (yes/no as possible answers to both questions). Participants who answered "no" to both questions were defined as "never smokers"; those who answered "yes" to the first question and "no" to the second question were defined as "former smokers"; and those who answered "yes" to both questions were defined as "current smokers."

Alcohol intake status of each participant was determined in 2012 by asking "Do you ever drink any alcoholic beverages, such as beer, wine, or liquor?" (yes/no). If a participant answered "yes," two follow-up questions were asked about his/her drinking behavior in the last three months, including 1) "on average, how many days per week have you had any alcohol to drink? (For example, beer, wine, or any drink containing liquor.)" (none or less than once a week and 1-7 as possible answers), 2) "on the days you drink, about how many drinks do you have?" If the answer to the first follow-up question was "none or less than once a week", then the second follow-up question is skipped. Participants who answered "no" to the initial question were defined as "never drinkers"; for those who answered "yes" to the initial question, an average number of drinks per week was calculated as the product of the inputs from the two follow-up questions, which was then converted to average number of drinks per day. Referring to the 2015-2020 Dietary Guidelines for Americans, female participants who reported to have up to one drink per day on average and male participants who reported to have up to two drinks per day on average were defined as "moderate drinkers" (160); whereas female and male participants who reported to have more drinks per day on average than their corresponding cut points were defined as "heavy drinkers."

Physical activity was measured by an index calculated as the weighted sum of daily frequencies for light (e.g. vacuuming, laundry, home repairs), moderate (e.g. gardening, cleaning the car, walking at a moderate pace, dancing, floor or stretching exercises), and vigorous (such as running or jogging, swimming, cycling, aerobics or gym workout, tennis, or digging with a spade or shovel) physical activity in 2012. Participants were asked about how often they took part in each level of physical activity, with every day, more than once a week, once a week, one to three times a month, or hardly ever or never as possible answers. These frequencies were first converted to daily frequencies (e.g. 1/day, 0.57/day, 0.14/day, 0.07/day, 0/day, respectively). Then, a weight of 2, 4, and 6 was assigned to the daily frequency of light, moderate, and vigorous physical activity, respectively, in calculating the overall index, referring to the intensity of effort required in metabolic equivalent for task (MET) scores at each activity level (161).

Assessment of dietary patterns using PCA

The 164 food items in the FFQ were first classified into 40 food groups, based on similar nutrient profiles or culinary usage (**Supplementary Table 2**). Daily consumption frequency for each food group was calculated as the sum of daily frequencies of all included food items, in terms of typical servings specified in the questionnaire. Daily frequencies of the 40 food groups were then adjusted for total energy intake using the residual method (139). This adjustment was performed on the log-scale, to improve normality, and without 63 participants who had extreme total energy intake (> 4 SD or < -4 SD on the original scale), so as to remove the influence of extreme values on regression results. Although these 63 participants had missing value for daily frequency residuals, they were kept in the analyses to maintain the integrity of sampling weights.

PCA was performed on daily frequency residuals of the 40 food groups, accounting for the complex survey design, so that participants' dietary behaviors were measured relative to the population distribution. To achieve this, we first created a weighted correlation matrix using the svycor function from the jtools package in R, accounting for the complex survey design (140, 141). Next, this weighted correlation matrix was used as the input for PCA, using the FACTOR PROCEDURE in SAS.

Two PCs were retained based on 1) percent variation explained by the component, 2) the Scree plot, and 3) interpretability. Since the un-rotated PC loadings did not follow simple structure (that is, a few close to ± 1 , the remainder close to 0), Varimax (e.g. orthogonal) rotation of PC loadings was performed to achieve better interpretability and independence between rotated PCs. Sensitivity analyses were performed on 1) retaining 3 PCs instead, 2) using Promax (e.g.

oblique) rotation instead, 3) without removing outliers of total energy intake, 4) daily frequencies of food groups adjusted for total energy intake on the original scale, 5) daily frequencies of food groups without adjusting for total energy intake, 6) daily frequencies of food items without grouping or total energy intake adjustment.

Each PC (to be translated later into a dietary pattern) represents a linear combination of residuals of all 40 food groups and explains as much inter-individual variation as possible. Each participant received a score for each identified PC calculated by summing consumptions of food groups weighted by their PC loadings, with a higher score indicating a greater adherence to the corresponding dietary pattern. PC scores were categorized into tertiles, according to its weighted distribution in the population, for better interpretation.

Statistical analysis

Data preparation and statistical analyses were performed using SAS software, Version 9.4 of the SAS System for Windows (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA). Statistical associations were examined using logistic regression models, with obesity, T2D, and HTN statuses as separate outcome variables. Main exposure variables under examination were tertiles of prudent and Western dietary pattern scores. Other covariates included age (<70 years vs. 70 years and older), sex (male vs. female), race (white vs. black vs. Hispanic vs. other), smoking, alcohol intake, special diet status, physical activity index, childhood SES indicators (including paternal and maternal education levels and childhood financial strain score), and adulthood SES indicators (including participant's education level and wealth).
For each CVD risk factor (obesity, T2D, and HTN), a series of models were run in a step-wise fashion to assess its associations with the dietary patterns. First, we examined crude associations using univariate models. Second, we ran multivariate models with the adjustment of potential confounders, including age, sex, race, smoking, alcohol intake, special diet status, and physical activity. Results were compared before and after further adjusting for adulthood SES indicators (participant's education and wealth quintile) and childhood SES indicators (paternal education, maternal education, financial strain score) as potential confounders, so as to assess the impact of SES on the main associations of interest. Third, we estimated stratum-specific, fully adjusted (including SES indicators) associations for each health outcome by age, sex, race, participant's education and wealth quintile, with the use of interaction terms between dietary pattern tertiles and the corresponding stratifying variable. A P-value<0.05 for an interaction term indicates statistically significant difference across strata. Lastly, univariate log-binomial regression models were used to explore the association between dietary patterns (assuming stable over time) and incident T2D or HTN in 2012, 2014 and 2016. This analysis was not performed for obesity, considering the nature of obesity measurement in this study and height shrinkage in the aging process (162-164). The Wald Chi-Square test was used to test for the statistical significance of all covariate and interaction terms.

Results

Through weighted PCA, two major dietary patterns were identified in older U.S. adults, which, in combination, explained 16.32% of the overall variation in dietary intake (**Table 1**). The first dietary pattern (PC1), namely prudent dietary pattern, is characterized by high (loading>0.3) intake of vegetables, tomatoes, garlic, legumes, fruit, olive oil, fish and other seafood, and salad

dressing, as well as low (loading<-0.3) intake of sweets and desserts and high-energy drinks. The second dietary pattern (PC2), namely Western dietary pattern, is characterized by high intake of red meats, processed meats, condiments, French fries, and refined grains, as well as low intake of cold breakfast cereal, whole grains, low-fat dairy products, and fruit. These dietary patterns are robust to decisions on number of PCs to retain, rotation method used, outlier elimination, total energy intake adjustment, and food grouping, according to results of multiple sensitivity analyses on PCA.

A total of 6,784 observations with non-zero sampling weights and no missing data for explanatory or outcome variables were used in the statistical analysis. Of the weighted U.S. aging population, nearly 70% were under the age of 70 years, 54% were females, and 79% were whites (**Table 5**). Around half of the population had some college education or above, and the majority of them had at least one parent with high school education. Overall, around 44% of the U.S. aging population were obese, 26% were diabetic, and 63% were hypertensive. There appeared to be a crude association of the prudent dietary pattern with T2D (p=0.0001) and HTN (p=0.0042), and of the Western dietary pattern with obesity (p<0.0001) and T2D (p=0.0064). The prevalence of HTN tended to be lower in the 3^{rd} tertile of the prudent dietary pattern and the 1^{st} tertile of the Western dietary pattern. However, the prevalence of obesity and T2D tended to be lower in the 1^{st} tertile of both dietary patterns, in comparison to the corresponding higher tertiles.

Obesity

Consistent with the crude associations, obesity was positively associated with both prudent and Western dietary patterns, after adjusting for age, sex, race, smoking, alcohol intake, special diet status, and physical activity index (p-value =0.0401 and 0.0001, respectively) (**Table 6**). Specifically, tertiles 2 and 3 of prudent dietary pattern were associated with 1.15 (95% CI: 0.99-1.34) and 1.21 (95% CI: 1.03-1.42) times higher odds of obesity, respectively, as compared to the 1st tertile; whereas tertiles 2 and 3 of Western dietary pattern were associated with 1.30 (95% CI: 1.14-1.50) and 1.39 (95% CI: 1.17-1.66) times higher odds of obesity, respectively, as compared to the 1st tertile. Further adjustment of SES indicators only slightly strengthened the ORs for the prudent dietary pattern and slightly attenuated those for the Western dietary pattern, without changing the directionality of the associations. Interestingly, race was no longer statistically significantly associated with obesity after adjustment of SES indicators. Among the childhood and adulthood SES indicators, only wealth was statistically significantly associated with obesity (p-value<0.0001).

The fully adjusted association between obesity and prudent dietary pattern significantly differed by age (p-value<0.0001) and participant's education (p-value=0.0013) (**Table 9**). Participants who were 70 years old and older appeared to have lower odds of having obesity compared to those younger than 70 years old, regardless of prudent diet status. Within each age group, the association between obesity and prudent dietary pattern appeared to be positive. A positive association between obesity and prudent dietary pattern was also observed among participants who had less than high school or high school education, but this directionality was less clear among those with some college education or above. Additionally, the fully adjusted association between obesity and Western dietary pattern significantly differed by race (p-value=0.0001). The

odds of having obesity appeared to be lower among other race compared to whites, blacks, and Hispanics, regardless of Western diet status. A positive association between obesity and Western dietary pattern was observed among whites and other race, but the directionality was less clear among Hispanics and was not observed among blacks.

<u>T2D</u>

Consistent with the crude associations, T2D was positively associated with both prudent and Western dietary patterns, after adjusting for age, sex, race, smoking, alcohol intake, special diet status, and physical activity index, although a dose-response relationship was not obvious for the Western dietary pattern (p-value <0.0001 and =0.0024, respectively) (**Table 7**). Specifically, tertiles 2 and 3 of prudent dietary pattern were associated with 1.47 (95% CI: 1.19-1.82) and 1.59 (95% CI: 1.35-1.88) times higher odds of T2D, respectively, as compared to the 1st tertile; whereas tertiles 2 and 3 of Western dietary pattern were associated with 1.31 (95% CI: 1.10-1.56) and 1.30 (95% CI: 1.11-1.53) times higher odds of T2D, respectively, as compared to the 1st tertile. Further adjustment of SES indicators only slightly strengthened the ORs for the prudent dietary pattern and slightly attenuated those for the Western dietary pattern, without changing the directionality of the associations. Among the childhood and adulthood SES indicators, only paternal education and wealth were statistically significantly associated with T2D (p-value=0.0116 and <0.0001, respectively).

The fully adjusted association between T2D and prudent dietary pattern significantly differed by participant's education (p-value=0.0461) (**Table 10**). Similar to what was observed for obesity, a positive association between T2D and prudent dietary pattern was observed among participants

who had less than high school or high school education, but this directionality was less clear among those with some college education or above. Additionally, the fully adjusted association between T2D and Western dietary pattern significantly differed by wealth (p-value=0.0223). A positive association between T2D and Western dietary pattern was observed among participants at the lowest wealth quintile, but this directionality was less clear among those in other wealth groups.

In exploration of the association between dietary patterns in 2013 and incident T2D, no statistically significant association was observed (**Table 12**). Between 2010-2012, there appeared to be a positive association between the prudent dietary pattern and incident T2D. This directionality became unclear in the 2012-2014 and 2014-2016 periods. The association between the Western dietary pattern and incident T2D was mostly positive across the three waves, but a dose-response relationship was not obvious.

<u>HTN</u>

In contrast to the crude associations, HTN was not statistically significantly associated with either dietary pattern, after adjusting for age, sex, race, smoking, alcohol intake, special diet status, and physical activity index (**Table 8**). It became statistically significantly positively associated with the prudent dietary pattern with the further adjustment of SES indicators (p-value=0.0226), although a dose-response relationship was not obvious. Among the childhood and adulthood SES indicators, only participant's education and wealth were statistically significantly associated with HTN (p-value=0.0039 and <0.0001, respectively).

The fully adjusted association between HTN and prudent dietary pattern significantly differed by race (p-value=0.0212) (**Table 11**). There appeared to be much higher odds of having HTN among blacks compared to whites, Hispanics, and other race, regardless of prudent diet status. While the association between the prudent dietary pattern and HTN appeared to be positive among the Hispanics, no clear directionality was observed for the other race groups. Additionally, the fully adjusted association between HTN and Western dietary pattern significantly differed by sex (p-value=0.0261). Females appeared to have lower odds of having HTN compared to males, regardless of Western diet status. There did not seem to be a clear directionality of the association between Western dietary pattern and HTN within each sex group.

In exploration of the association between dietary patterns in 2013 and incident HTN, a statistically significant association was observed for prudent diet in the 2010-2012 period (p-value=0.0392) (**Table 12**). While the directionality was not clear for the association between the prudent dietary pattern and incident HTN in the 2010-2012 and 2012-2014 periods, it appeared to be inverse between 2014-2016. In all three waves, we observed a positive association between the Western dietary pattern and incident HTN.

Discussion

Using nationally representative data, this study identified two main dietary patterns in older U.S. adults. As these dietary patterns are very similar to the prudent and Western dietary patterns identified in HPFS, NHS, and NHS II, we labeled them consistently. Compared to the first tertile, greater adherence to prudent dietary pattern, as well as greater adherence to Western

dietary pattern, was associated with higher odds of having obesity, T2D, and HTN, after adjusting for potential confounders. SES did not seem to be a strong confounder. However, this does not necessarily reflect the relationships among dietary patterns, SES, and risks of developing the health outcomes.

The positive associations between the Western dietary pattern and health outcomes that were observed in this study are consistent with findings from prior prospective studies. For example, the HPFS showed that the Western dietary pattern was positively associated with biomarkers of obesity (e.g. leptin) and T2D (e.g. insulin, C-peptide), as well as risk of T2D, in men aged 40-75 years (16, 55). The NHS and NHS II showed that the Western dietary pattern was associated with increased risk of T2D in women aged 38 to 63 years and larger weight gain in women aged 26 to 46 years, respectively (56, 57). Although not much is known about the effect of the Western dietary pattern on HTN in the U.S. population, per se, a study based on the Mexican Teachers' Cohort showed that this dietary pattern was associated with increased risk of HTN in Mexican women aged 25 years and older (58).

However, the positive associations between the prudent dietary pattern and health outcomes that were observed in this study are counterintuitive in comparison to findings from prior prospective studies. For example, the HPFS showed that the prudent dietary pattern was inversely associated with insulin concentration and risk of T2D in men aged 40-75 years (16, 55). The NHS and NHS II showed that the prudent dietary pattern was associated with decreased risk of T2D in women aged 38 to 63 years and smaller weight gain in women aged 26 to 46 years, respectively (56, 57). Although not much is known about the association between prudent dietary pattern, per se, and

HTN in the U.S. population, the DASH diet, which shares many elements with the prudent diet, has consistently been shown in randomized controlled trials to reduce both systolic and diastolic blood pressure in adults (62, 64).

In order to verify that the observed counterintuitive positive associations between the prudent dietary pattern and obesity, T2D, and HTN were not due to errors in the data or analysis, we performed a series of additional analyses and checks. First, we re-validated our initial dietary pattern analysis, with particular focuses on 1) checking the effectiveness of total energy intake adjustment before PCA, 2) checking the correlations between dietary pattern scores and daily frequency of food groups, and 3) examining the associations of the health outcomes (e.g. obesity, T2D, and HTN) with individual food groups. Second, we verified that the counterintuitive findings on the prudent dietary pattern were robust to its operationalization choices (e.g. continuous, binary, in quintiles). Third, we verified that the counterintuitive findings persisted under alternative model specifications (e.g. adjusting for total energy intake as a covariate, adjusting for BMI, without adjusting for special diet status, allowing for interactions). Lastly, we verified that the counterintuitive findings persisted using alternative analytical approaches (e.g. comparing mean dietary pattern scores by health outcome statuses). The persistence of conclusion after all the additional analyses and checks indicates the possible existence of other non-causal explanations.

One important factor that could have contributed to the discrepancy in findings on the prudent dietary pattern is reverse causation. As this study is cross-sectional by design, the temporality between dietary pattern measurements and onset of obesity, T2D, or HTN was not clearly

defined. In fact, based on self-reported T2D and HTN statuses across waves since 1992, we determined that among the prevalent cases of T2D and HTN in 2014, only less than 10% and less than 5%, respectively, were newly identified in the 2014 wave. In other words, the majority of prevalent T2D and HTN cases in this study were diagnosed before dietary patterns were measured in 2013. Given the nature of BMI measurement in this study, however, we were unable to perform similar analysis for onset of obesity. Since dietary change is a crucial component for managing obesity, T2D, and HTN, the measured dietary patterns of patients diagnosed in the 2012 wave and before could have been their modified (healthier) diet in response to disease diagnoses, rather than their original habitual diet (165-167).

Dietary changes among U.S. adults in response to obesity, T2D, or HTN diagnosis has been reported based on the NHANES data. Between 2001 and 2006, 63% of obese adults reported trying to lose weight in the previous year, among whom 40% lost \geq 5% weight and 20% lost \geq 10% weight, both associated with eating less fat (69). Between 1999 and 2014, adults diagnosed with diabetes or prediabetes consumed 14.9 grams less sugar and 11.6 grams less carbohydrate per day, compared to those with similar demographic characteristics and HbA1c levels but without a diagnosis; these reductions were even greater among those whose diagnoses were recent (70). Between 2007 and 2010, adults who received a diagnosis of HTN tended to have lower odds of using added salt and consume less sodium, compared to those who were undiagnosed with HTN or at risk for developing HTN; a decrease in consumption of total energy, protein, fats, and saturated fats was observed among newly diagnosed hypertensives but not those who had been diagnosed for a prolonged period of time (71). Yet, only a small

proportion (e.g. ~30% or less) of T2D or HTN patients were reported to be fully following the recommended diets (67, 68).

Our data also supports the existence of dietary change among the obese, diabetic, and hypertensive. First, participants who had the health outcomes were more likely to be on special diet (17.34%, 26.66%, and 17.06% for obese, diabetic, and hypertensive, respectively) than those who did not have the health outcomes (14.00%, 11.30%, and 12.43% for non-obese, non-diabetic, and non-hypertensive, respectively), although not 100% of the cases were diagnosed before dietary pattern measurements. Secondly, our sensitivity analysis without adjusting for special diet status in the models showed exaggerated parameter estimates for the prudent dietary pattern and attenuated parameter estimates for the Western dietary pattern. This indicates that dietary changes explained, at least partly, the observed positive associations between prudent dietary pattern and the health outcomes. It is worth noticing that not all dietary changes were necessarily captured by the special diet status. Had dietary changes been more properly adjusted for, we could have observed even further attenuated parameter estimates for the prudent dietary pattern that better line up with prior findings.

In further exploration of the potential existence of reverse causation in our data, we examined the crude associations of dietary patterns measured in 2013 with incident T2D and HTN cases captured between waves 2010-2012 (completely susceptible to reverse causation), 2012-2014 (partly susceptible to reverse causation), and 2014-2016 (not susceptible to reverse causation) (**Table 12**). Most of the parameter estimates did not reach statistical significance, likely due to small numbers of new cases captured over the two-year intervals. Still, our results showed that,

as the data became less susceptible to reverse causation, a positive association of the prudent dietary pattern with T2D or HTN became less supported or even reversed. On the contrary, the positive associations of the Western dietary pattern with T2D and HTN mostly remained, especially for HTN.

Survival bias is another potential contributor to the discrepancy in findings on the prudent dietary pattern between this study and prior studies. Cross-sectional by design, our study sample could only include adults who managed to live at the time when the survey was conducted. Since surviving becomes more and more challenging as people age, the potential for survival bias is especially high in older age groups of this aging population. Studies have shown that obesity, T2D, and HTN are each associated with elevated risk of mortality and contributing to a large proportion of deaths in U.S. adults (168-171). This makes survival, thus being eligible for the survey, even more challenging for those with the health conditions compared to those without. Among the obese, diabetic, or hypertensive, there is also evidence that healthier diet is associated with better survival (172-174). Therefore, participants in our study who were living with obesity, T2D, or HTN might have had healthier diet compared to those who had the condition but failed to survive, thus biasing our results towards a positive association between prudent dietary pattern and the health outcomes.

The main strength of this study is the life course perspective. Both childhood and adulthood SES indicators were included as potential confounders in the examination of the associations of adulthood dietary patterns with obesity, T2D, and HTN. Although these SES indicators might only have captured certain aspects of SES, this approach opens the door to more thorough

examination of CVD risk. Another strength of this study is the use of detailed dietary intake information collected from a large, nationally representative sample of older U.S. adults. By accounting for the complex survey design in the PCA process, we have identified two dietary patterns that could represent the overall dietary behavior in the U.S. aging population. However, because dietary intake information of the participants was collected only once, it might not have captured very well their long-term intake in comparison to repeated measures over the years. Although one dietary measure is sufficient for ranking participants in terms of dietary intake, it is prone to measurement error that can bias towards the null the association under study. As discussed above, the present study is also limited by its cross-sectional design, which makes our results susceptible to the influence of reverse causation and survival bias. Therefore, the observations in the present study should serve as the basis for hypotheses to be examined in future longitudinal studies, rather than causal inferences.

In conclusion, this cross-sectional examination of the U.S. aging population identified two main dietary patterns, namely prudent and Western dietary patterns. Under the potential influence of reverse causation and survival bias, positive associations of the Western dietary pattern with obesity, T2D, and HTN were observed, in consistency with prior studies; whereas positive associations of the prudent dietary pattern with the health outcomes were also observed, in contrary to prior studies. While SES did not strongly confound the associations in our study, its impact as a potential confounder needs to be further evaluated in cohort studies where the relationships between dietary patterns and development of health outcomes can be better established.

<u>uuuuus, 2011</u>			Prudent dietai	v pattern			Western dieta		
	Overall	T1 (lowest) (n=2201)	T2 (n=2289)	T3 (highest) (n=2294)	P- value*	T1 (lowest) (n=2377)	T2 (n=2263)	T3 (highest) (n=2144)	P- value*
Age					<.0001				<.0001
<70 years 70 years and older	3868 (69.63) 2916 (30.37)	1175 (67.08) 1026 (32.92)	1272 (68.18) 1017 (31.82)	1421 (73.61) 873 (26.39)		1145 (60.41) 1232 (39.59)	1293 (69.80) 970 (30.20)	1430 (78.45) 714 (21.55)	
Sex					< 0001				< 0001
Male	2858 (46.07)	1105 (55.19)	996 (47.48)	757 (35.60)		846 (39.60)	924 (43.17)	1088 (55.22)	
Female	3926 (53.93)	1096 (44.81)	1293 (52.52)	1537 (64.40)		1531 (60.40)	1339 (56.83)	1056 (44.78)	
Race					<.0001				0.8333
White	4741 (78.74)	1574 (80.63)	1602 (78.08)	1565 (77.52)		1653 (78.80)	1561 (77.9)	1527 (79.50)	
Black	1105 (9.99)	402 (11.32)	377 (10.27)	326 (8.38)		369 (9.99)	396 (10.71)	340 (9.28)	
Hispanic	726 (7.86)	176 (5.39)	238 (8.31)	312 (9.85)		273 (7.67)	241 (8.29)	212 (7.62)	
Ouler	212 (3.42)	49 (2.00)	12 (3.33)	91 (4.20)		82 (3.33)	05 (5.11)	05 (5.01)	
Smoking					<.0001				<.0001
Never	3048 (45.14)	948 (42.11)	1014 (44.55)	1086 (48.75)		1288 (56.15)	1017 (44.77)	743 (34.76)	
Former	2933 (41.20)	875 (37.67)	1010 (41.84)	1048 (44.06)		957 (37.69)	1012 (43.56)	964 (42.31)	
Current	803 (13.66)	378 (20.23)	265 (13.61)	160 (7.19)		132 (6.16)	234 (11.67)	437 (22.93)	
Alcohol intake					<.0001				<.0001
Never	3025 (41.76)	1154 (49.78)	995 (40.94)	876 (34.64)		1138 (46.55)	1000 (39.96)	887 (38.86)	
Moderate	3342 (51.18)	943 (44.62)	1157 (52.19)	1242 (56.67)		1170 (50.44)	1139 (53.92)	1033 (49.21)	
Heavy	417 (7.06)	104 (5.60)	137 (6.87)	176 (8.69)		69 (3.01)	124 (6.13)	224 (11.93)	
Special diet					< 0001				< 0001
No	5727 (84.37)	2000 (91.18)	1969 (86.24)	1758 (75.75)		1904 (80.61)	1936 (84.40)	1887 (88.02)	40001
Yes	1057 (15.63)	201 (8.82)	320 (13.76)	536 (24.25)		473 (19.39)	327 (15.60)	257 (11.98)	
Physical activity index	3.47 (0.06)	2.90 (0.06)	3.32 (0.08)	4.20 (0.09)	<.0001	3.91 (0.08)	3.45 (0.08)	3.07 (0.07)	<.0001
Financial strain score	0.77 (0.02)	0.77 (0.03)	0.83 (0.03)	0.70 (0.03)	0.0080	0.72 (0.03)	0.79 (0.03)	0.78 (0.03)	0.1444
Paternal education					<.0001				0.2772
Less than 8 years	1732 (21.16)	578 (21.15)	640 (24.59)	514 (17.74)		599 (19.75)	594 (21.51)	539 (22.20)	
8+ years	5052 (78.84)	1623 (78.85)	1649 (75.41)	1780 (82.26)		1778 (80.25)	1669 (78.49)	1605 (77.80)	
Maternal education					0.2153				0.9583
Less than 8 years	1360 (16.30)	442 (16.44)	481 (17.53)	437 (14.91)	0.2100	506 (16.51)	463 (16.24)	391 (16.14)	0.9505
8+ years	5424 (83.70)	1759 (83.56)	1808 (82.47)	1857 (85.09)		1871 (83.49)	1800 (83.76)	1753 (83.86)	
Particinant's education					< 0001				0.0001
Less than high school	1157 (14.27)	474 (17.79)	388 (14.62)	295 (10.42)		377 (11.82)	376 (14.41)	404 (16.51)	0.0001
High school	2242 (31.95)	824 (37.90)	780 (32.71)	638 (25.29)		766 (31.92)	746 (30.70)	730 (33.21)	
Some college or above	3385 (53.78)	903 (44.31)	1121 (52.66)	1361 (64.30)		1234 (56.27)	1141 (54.89)	1010 (50.28)	
Wealth quintile					< 0001				< 0001
Q1 (lowest)	1410 (19.53)	538 (24.97)	460 (19.19)	412 (14.47)		447 (17.49)	462 (19.27)	501 (21.76)	
Q2	1336 (19.48)	487 (22.22)	445 (18.80)	404 (17.43)		405 (16.34)	445 (19.39)	486 (22.63)	
Q3	1392 (20.14)	502 (22.02)	494 (21.58)	396 (16.84)		463 (19.41)	456 (19.29)	473 (21.69)	
Q4	1342 (20.50)	361 (17.01)	466 (20.60)	515 (23.86)		512 (21.79)	467 (21.39)	363 (18.36)	
Q5 (highest)	1304 (20.36)	313 (13.79)	424 (19.83)	567 (27.41)		550 (24.97)	433 (20.66)	321 (15.57)	
Obesity					0.2273				<.0001
No	3765 (55.97)	1283 (57.78)	1240 (54.91)	1242 (55.25)		1460 (61.56)	1190 (53.86)	1115 (52.60)	
Yes	3019 (44.03)	918 (42.22)	1049 (45.09)	1052 (44.75)		917 (38.44)	1073 (46.14)	1029 (47.40)	
T2D					0.0001				0.0064
No	1812 (72 81)	1635 (77.86)	1614 (71.68)	1503 (71.03)		1762	1564	1516 (73.04)	
INU	4042 (73.01)	1055 (77.80)	(75 (20 22)	1373 (71.93)		(76.33)	(72.10)	(73.04)	
res	1942 (26.19)	500 (22.14)	675 (28.32)	/01 (28.07)		615 (23.67)	099 (27.90)	028 (26.96)	
HTN					0.0042				0.2211
No	2192 (36.92)	685 (36.24)	706 (34.44)	801 (40.07)		806 (38.30)	729 (37.38)	657 (35.11)	
Yes	4592 (63.08)	1516 (63.76)	1583 (65.56)	1493 (59.93)		(61.70)	(62.62)	1487 (64.89)	

Table 5. Sociodemographic characteristics, lifestyle, and disease status by tertiles of dietary pattern scores in older U.S. adults, 2014^{^§}

⁶Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ ⁸All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=6,784; weighted population size n=81,125,269. For physical activity index and financial strain score, mean (SE) is reported; for all other variables, n (weighted %) is reported. *P-values are calculated from F tests for physical activity index and financial strain score; Rao-Scott chi-square tests for all other variables.

mulcators in older 0.5. adults, 20	14 ° Model 1		Model 2	
	OR	P-value*	OR	P-value*
Prudent dietary pattern score		0.0401		0.0007
T1 (lowest)	Ref		Ref	
Τ2	1.15 (0.99, 1.34)		1.21 (1.04, 1.40)	
T3 (highest)	1.21 (1.03, 1.42)		1.34 (1.14, 1.57)	
Western dietary pattern score		0.0001		0.0005
T1 (lowest)	Ref		Ref	
Τ2	1.30 (1.14, 1.50)		1.28 (1.12, 1.48)	
T3 (highest)	1.39 (1.17, 1.66)		1.33 (1.12, 1.58)	
Age		<.0001		<.0001
<70 years	Ref		Ref	
70 years and older	0.53 (0.46, 0.60)		0.55 (0.48, 0.63)	
Sex		0.4661		0.2083
Male	Ref		Ref	
Female	0.94 (0.81, 1.10)		0.91 (0.78, 1.06)	
Race		0.0027		0.1108
White	Ref		Ref	
Black	1.25 (1.08, 1.45)		1.06 (0.88, 1.26)	
Hispanic	1.15 (0.90, 1.47)		1.00 (0.78, 1.29)	
Other	0.68 (0.45, 1.04)		0.65 (0.43, 0.98)	
Smoking		<.0001		<.0001
Never	Ref		Ref	
Former	1.08 (0.95, 1.22)		1.03 (0.90, 1.17)	
Current	0.48 (0.40, 0.58)		0.43 (0.35, 0.52)	
Alcohol intake		<.0001		<.0001
Never	Ref		Ref	
Moderate	0.80 (0.69, 0.93)		0.86 (0.74, 1.00)	
Heavy	0.49 (0.36, 0.65)		0.53 (0.40, 0.70)	
Special diet		0.0554		0.0804
No	Ref		Ref	
Yes	1.21 (1.00, 1.46)		1.19 (0.98, 1.43)	
Physical activity index	0.87 (0.84, 0.89)	<.0001	0.88 (0.86, 0.90)	<.0001
Eineneiel staein soore			1.02 (0.07, 1.00)	0 2055
rinancial suam score	-	-	1.05 (0.97, 1.09)	0.2955
Paternal education				0.1799
Less than 8 years	-	-	Ref	
8+ years	-	-	0.92 (0.80, 1.04)	
Maternal education				0.0724
Less than 8 years	-	-	Ref	
8+ years	-	-	1.15 (0.99, 1.34)	
Participant's education				0.3856
Less than high school	-	-	Ref	
High school	-	-	1.13 (0.95, 1.34)	
Some college or above	-	-	1.11 (0.89, 1.39)	
Wealth quintile				<.0001
Q1 (lowest)	-	-	Ref	
Q2	-	-	0.97 (0.81, 1.17)	
Q3	-	-	0.87 (0.70, 1.08)	
Q4	-	-	0.64 (0.52, 0.80)	
Q5 (highest)	-	-	0.46 (0.36, 0.59)	

Table 6. Multivariable-adjusted ORs for obesity by tertiles of dietary pattern scores before and after adjusting for SES indicators in older U.S. adults, 2014^{^§}

⁴ Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ ⁸All the covariates were mutually adjusted. All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=6,784; weighted population size n=81,125,269. *P-values are calculated from Type 3 Wald Chi-Square tests.

mulcators in older 0.5. adults, 2014	- Model 1		Model 2	
	OR	P-value*	OR	P-value*
Prudent dietary pattern score	- OK	< 0001	- OK	< 0001
T1 (lowest)	Ref		Ref	40001
T2	1.47 (1.19, 1.82)		1.52 (1.22, 1.89)	
T3 (highest)	1.59 (1.35, 1.88)		1.74 (1.47, 2.06)	
Western dietary pattern score		0.0024		0.0080
T1 (lowest)	Ref		Ref	
T2	1.31 (1.10, 1.56)		1.29 (1.08, 1.53)	
T3 (highest)	1.30 (1.11, 1.53)		1.25 (1.06, 1.47)	
Age		<.0001		0.0001
<70 years	Ref		Ref	
70 years and older	1.38 (1.19, 1.60)		1.35 (1.16, 1.58)	
Sex		<.0001		<.0001
Male	Ref		Ref	
Female	0.67 (0.59, 0.77)		0.65 (0.57, 0.74)	
Race		<.0001		<.0001
White	Ref		Ref	
Black	1.93 (1.65, 2.27)		1.63 (1.35, 1.96)	
Hispanic	1.79 (1.31, 2.46)		1.38 (1.00, 1.92)	
Other	1.73 (0.98, 3.05)		1.59 (0.89, 2.84)	
Smoking		0.0110		0.0006
Never	Ref		Ref	
Former	1.13 (0.99, 1.30)		1.08 (0.93, 1.25)	
Current	0.82 (0.69, 0.99)		0.74 (0.62, 0.88)	
Alcohol intake		<.0001		<.0001
Never	Ref		Ref	
Moderate	0.65 (0.56, 0.76)		0.71 (0.61, 0.83)	
Heavy	0.35 (0.25, 0.49)		0.38 (0.28, 0.53)	
Special diet		<.0001		<.0001
No	Ref		Ref	
Yes	3.05 (2.60, 3.58)		3.07 (2.63, 3.58)	
Physical activity index	0.86 (0.84, 0.88)	<.0001	0.87 (0.85, 0.90)	<.0001
Financial strain score	-	-	1.00 (0.94, 1.07)	0.9197
Paternal education				0.0116
Less than 8 years	-	-	Ref	
8+ years	-	-	0.79 (0.66, 0.95)	
Maternal education				0.5684
Less than 8 years	-	-	Ref	
8+ years	-	-	1.06 (0.87, 1.30)	
Participant's education				0.0611
Less than high school	-	-	Ref	
High school	-	-	0.86 (0.72, 1.03)	
Some college or above	-	-	0.79 (0.65, 0.96)	
Wealth quintile				<.0001
Q1 (lowest)	-	-	Ref	
Q2	-	-	0.81 (0.66, 1.00)	
Q3	-	-	0.97 (0.81, 1.17)	
Q4	-	-	0.73 (0.60, 0.89)	
Q5 (highest)	-	-	0.60 (0.49, 0.74)	

Table 7. Multivariable-adjusted ORs for T2d by tertiles of dietary pattern scores before and after adjusting for SES indicators in older U.S. adults, 2014^{^§}

⁴ Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ ⁸All the covariates were mutually adjusted. All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=6,784; weighted population size n=81,125,269. *P-values are calculated from Type 3 Wald Chi-Square tests.

mulcators in older 0.5. adults, 201	Model 1		Model 2	
	OR	P-value*	OR NIQUEL 2	P-value*
Prudent dietary pattern score	UK UK	0.0769	UK	0.0226
T1 (lowest)	Ref	0107.05	Ref	010220
T2	1.18 (1.02, 1.37)		1.24 (1.06, 1.45)	
T3 (highest)	1.07 (0.91, 1.27)		1.18 (1.01, 1.39)	
Western dietary pattern score		0.1955		0.5085
T1 (lowest)	Ref		Ref	
T2	1.05 (0.91, 1.22)		1.03 (0.89, 1.18)	
T3 (highest)	1.19 (0.98, 1.43)		1.12 (0.92, 1.36)	
Age		<.0001		<.0001
<70 years	Ref		Ref	
70 years and older	2.33 (1.98, 2.74)		2.30 (1.95, 2.70)	
Sex		0.0026		0.0003
Male	Ref		Ref	
Female	0.80 (0.69, 0.92)		0.76 (0.66, 0.88)	
Race		<.0001		<.0001
White	Ref		Ref	
Black	2.64 (2.24, 3.12)		2.12 (1.78, 2.52)	
Hispanic	1.42 (1.15, 1.74)		0.98 (0.78, 1.24)	
Other	1.07 (0.74, 1.54)		0.94 (0.65, 1.35)	
Smoking		0.0270		0.0203
Never	Ref		Ref	
Former	1.17 (1.03, 1.33)		1.11 (0.98, 1.26)	
Current	0.89 (0.70, 1.14)		0.77 (0.60, 0.98)	
Alcohol intake		<.0001		0.0019
Never	Ref		Ref	
Moderate	0.74 (0.64, 0.86)		0.83 (0.71, 0.96)	
Heavy	1.06 (0.81, 1.40)		1.20 (0.91, 1.59)	
Special diet		<.0001		<.0001
No	Ref		Ref	
Yes	1.65 (1.37, 1.99)		1.63 (1.36, 1.97)	
Physical activity index	0.86 (0.84, 0.88)	<.0001	0.87 (0.85, 0.90)	<.0001
Pinensial staring second			1.04 (0.07, 1.11)	0.2600
Financial strain score	-	-	1.04 (0.97, 1.11)	0.2099
Paternal education				0.0673
Less than 8 years	-	-	Ref	
8+ years	-	-	0.84 (0.70, 1.01)	
Maternal education				0.7555
Less than 8 years	-	-	Ref	
8+ years	-	-	0.96 (0.75, 1.24)	
Participant's education				0.0039
Less than high school	-	-	Ref	
High school	-	-	0.87 (0.68, 1.09)	
Some college or above	-	-	0.74 (0.61, 0.90)	
Wealth quintile				<.0001
Q1 (lowest)	-	-	Ref	
Q2	-	-	0.93 (0.74, 1.17)	
Q3	-	-	0.72 (0.57, 0.90)	
Q4 O5 (high-set)	-	-	0.67 (0.54, 0.84)	
Q5 (nignest)	-	-	0.57 (0.46, 0.71)	

 Table 8. Multivariable-adjusted ORs for HTN by tertiles of dietary pattern scores before and after adjusting for SES indicators in older U.S. adults, 2014^{^§}

⁴ Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ ⁸All the covariates were mutually adjusted. All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=6,784; weighted population size n=81,125,269. *P-values are calculated from Type 3 Wald Chi-Square tests.

•	Prudent dietary pattern				Western dietary pattern			
	T1 (lowest)	T2	T3 (highest)	P-value*	T1 (lowest)	T2	T3 (highest)	P-value*
By age				<.0001				0.5587
<70 years	Ref	1.06 (0.89, 1.27)	1.13 (0.93, 1.37)		Ref	1.25 (1.03, 1.52)	1.28 (1.03, 1.58)	
70 years and older	0.39 (0.33, 0.48)	0.63 (0.50, 0.79)	0.80 (0.65, 0.99)		0.51 (0.42, 0.63)	0.69 (0.55, 0.86)	0.76 (0.57, 1.01)	
By sex				0.1328				0.7012
Male	Ref	1.16 (0.88, 1.52)	1.51 (1.17, 1.96)		Ref	1.16 (0.85, 1.57)	1.24 (0.89, 1.72)	
Female	0.94 (0.70, 1.28)	1.17 (0.94, 1.46)	1.16 (0.94, 1.44)		0.82 (0.60, 1.11)	1.13 (0.90, 1.42)	1.14 (0.84, 1.56)	
By race				0.6194				0.0001
White	Ref	1.17 (0.95, 1.44)	1.34 (1.13, 1.59)		Ref	1.31 (1.11, 1.55)	1.44 (1.17, 1.76)	
Black	0.93 (0.68, 1.27)	1.40 (1.00, 1.95)	1.46 (1.03, 2.05)		1.48 (1.13, 1.94)	1.47 (1.13, 1.91)	0.99 (0.72, 1.37)	
Hispanic	1.12 (0.73, 1.72)	1.12 (0.70, 1.80)	1.31 (0.95, 1.81)		0.97 (0.64, 1.47)	1.44 (1.00, 2.07)	1.35 (0.84, 2.15)	
Other	0.63 (0.32, 1.23)	1.09 (0.66, 1.79)	0.67 (0.36, 1.23)		0.64 (0.36, 1.16)	0.86 (0.44, 1.70)	0.93 (0.49, 1.76)	
By participant's education				0.0013				0.9698
Less than high school	Ref	1.78 (1.23, 2.59)	1.96 (1.31, 2.94)		Ref	1.16 (0.77, 1.76)	1.17 (0.74, 1.85)	
High school	1.24 (0.92, 1.66)	1.77 (1.30, 2.40)	2.14 (1.49, 3.08)		1.04 (0.74, 1.46)	1.30 (0.94, 1.81)	1.41 (0.98, 2.02)	
Some college or above	1.68 (1.17, 2.43)	1.55 (1.11, 2.17)	1.71 (1.24, 2.37)		1.01 (0.70, 1.45)	1.34 (0.93, 1.93)	1.36 (0.98, 1.89)	
By wealth quintile				0.3677				0.0813
Q1 (lowest)	Ref	1.34 (1.00, 1.80)	1.13 (0.81, 1.60)		Ref	0.84 (0.60, 1.17)	1.03 (0.71, 1.50)	
Q2	0.86 (0.62, 1.18)	1.18 (0.87, 1.59)	1.49 (1.12, 1.98)		0.88 (0.66, 1.16)	0.99 (0.68, 1.44)	0.93 (0.63, 1.39)	
Q3	0.87 (0.64, 1.17)	0.99 (0.72, 1.35)	1.23 (0.81, 1.87)		0.57 (0.40, 0.82)	0.97 (0.70, 1.33)	1.00 (0.71, 1.41)	
Q4	0.70 (0.49, 1.01)	0.71 (0.53, 0.94)	0.85 (0.59, 1.23)		0.51 (0.35, 0.74)	0.66 (0.49, 0.90)	0.67 (0.47, 0.95)	
Q5 (highest)	0.49 (0.32, 0.73)	0.56 (0.38, 0.82)	0.58 (0.42, 0.80)		0.32 (0.22, 0.47)	0.52 (0.38, 0.71)	0.51 (0.33, 0.79)	

Table 9. Stratum-specific multivariable-adjusted ORs for obesity by tertiles of dietary pattern scores in older U.S. adults, 2014^{^§}

[^]Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ

^b Models adjusted for age, sex, race, smoking, alcohol intake, physical activity index, special diet status, participant's education, wealth quintile, paternal education, maternal education, and childhood financial strain score. All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=6,784; weighted population size n=81,125,269.

*P-values are calculated from Type 3 Wald Chi-Square tests.

•	Prudent dietary pattern			Western dietary pattern				
	T1 (lowest)	T2	T3 (highest)	P-value*	T1 (lowest)	T2	T3 (highest)	P-value*
By age				0.3878				0.1169
<70 years	Ref	1.62 (1.27, 2.08)	1.87 (1.56, 2.25)		Ref	1.31 (1.02, 1.69)	1.38 (1.08, 1.76)	
70 years and older	1.54 (1.17, 2.04)	2.10 (1.63, 2.71)	2.35 (1.91, 2.89)		1.50 (1.18, 1.90)	1.92 (1.43, 2.57)	1.51 (1.18, 1.92)	
By sex				0.0856				0.8387
Male	Ref	1.66 (1.29, 2.14)	2.10 (1.64, 2.70)		Ref	1.21 (0.90, 1.63)	1.22 (0.94, 1.57)	
Female	0.79 (0.63, 0.99)	1.07 (0.82, 1.40)	1.15 (0.93, 1.42)		0.62 (0.49, 0.77)	0.83 (0.65, 1.05)	0.78 (0.61, 1.01)	
By race				0.6189				0.0724
White	Ref	1.60 (1.26, 2.02)	1.82 (1.49, 2.23)		Ref	1.27 (1.04, 1.55)	1.24 (1.02, 1.50)	
Black	1.92 (1.44, 2.57)	2.21 (1.57, 3.13)	2.97 (2.12, 4.16)		1.78 (1.29, 2.44)	2.15 (1.53, 3.01)	1.76 (1.23, 2.50)	
Hispanic	1.24 (0.75, 2.07)	2.26 (1.37, 3.73)	2.59 (1.73, 3.88)		0.97 (0.66, 1.43)	1.92 (1.22, 3.02)	2.09 (1.29, 3.41)	
Other	2.45 (1.00, 6.00)	2.63 (1.20, 5.74)	2.11 (1.08, 4.11)		2.15 (1.04, 4.44)	1.51 (0.74, 3.10)	1.87 (0.85, 4.10)	
By participant's education				0.0461				0.4657
Less than high school	Ref	1.64 (1.13, 2.40)	2.60 (1.71, 3.96)		Ref	1.02 (0.66, 1.57)	0.99 (0.61, 1.63)	
High school	0.96 (0.67, 1.38)	1.37 (0.94, 2.00)	1.86 (1.36, 2.55)		0.66 (0.46, 0.95)	0.97 (0.65, 1.44)	0.94 (0.61, 1.43)	
Some college or above	0.96 (0.67, 1.37)	1.46 (1.00, 2.13)	1.40 (0.99, 1.98)		0.67 (0.44, 1.02)	0.86 (0.57, 1.27)	0.84 (0.59, 1.19)	
By wealth quintile				0.1244				0.0223
Q1 (lowest)	Ref	1.47 (1.00, 2.16)	1.41 (1.00, 1.99)		Ref	1.62 (1.17, 2.24)	1.73 (1.18, 2.53)	
Q2	0.69 (0.50, 0.94)	1.00 (0.65, 1.54)	1.70 (1.21, 2.39)		1.15 (0.75, 1.74)	1.19 (0.81, 1.75)	1.18 (0.80, 1.75)	
Q3	0.90 (0.64, 1.28)	1.38 (0.96, 1.99)	1.62 (1.13, 2.31)		1.07 (0.73, 1.56)	1.77 (1.23, 2.54)	1.42 (0.99, 2.03)	
Q4	0.65 (0.46, 0.91)	1.28 (0.85, 1.91)	1.01 (0.72, 1.42)		1.00 (0.70, 1.44)	1.18 (0.78, 1.80)	0.93 (0.66, 1.31)	
Q5 (highest)	0.64 (0.40, 1.02)	0.77 (0.52, 1.14)	1.01 (0.73, 1.41)		0.78 (0.57, 1.06)	0.78 (0.53, 1.14)	1.07 (0.70, 1.62)	

Table 10. Stratum-specific multivariable-ad	insted ORs for T2d b	v tertiles of dietary natter	a scores in older U.S. adults.	2014 ^{^§}
i abie 10. Stratam specific materialitatic au		y ter thes of the tary pattern	i scores in oraci c.s. addits,	

 $\frac{\text{QS}(\text{inglest})}{\text{Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ}}^{\text{O}(0.40, 1.02)} = 0.17 (0.52, 1.14) = 1.01 (0.15, 1.14) = 0.10 (0.15, 1.14) = 0.10 (0.15, 1.04) =$

▲	Prudent dietary pattern				Western dietary pattern			
	T1 (lowest)	T2	T3 (highest)	P-value*	T1 (lowest)	T2	T3 (highest)	P-value*
By age				0.2079				0.7973
<70 years	Ref	1.26 (1.04, 1.52)	1.12 (0.92, 1.36)		Ref	1.04 (0.85, 1.26)	1.11 (0.88, 1.39)	
70 years and older	2.17 (1.70, 2.77)	2.55 (1.98, 3.28)	3.11 (2.38, 4.08)		2.29 (1.73, 3.05)	2.27 (1.75, 2.95)	2.70 (1.99, 3.67)	
By sex				0.1061				0.0261
Male	Ref	1.32 (1.10, 1.60)	1.46 (1.11, 1.92)		Ref	0.78 (0.60, 1.02)	0.97 (0.75, 1.26)	
Female	0.91 (0.73, 1.14)	1.03 (0.84, 1.26)	0.91 (0.75, 1.10)		0.60 (0.47, 0.77)	0.75 (0.58, 0.96)	0.74 (0.54, 1.01)	
By race				0.0212				0.7261
White	Ref	1.28 (1.05, 1.55)	1.23 (1.03, 1.45)		Ref	1.02 (0.87, 1.18)	1.11 (0.90, 1.36)	
Black	2.59 (1.98, 3.38)	2.08 (1.55, 2.80)	2.75 (1.86, 4.06)		2.14 (1.56, 2.93)	2.23 (1.54, 3.23)	2.22 (1.48, 3.33)	
Hispanic	1.10 (0.77, 1.58)	1.12 (0.77, 1.64)	1.23 (0.91, 1.66)		0.81 (0.57, 1.15)	1.12 (0.77, 1.61)	1.16 (0.72, 1.86)	
Other	0.85 (0.43, 1.71)	2.15 (1.06, 4.38)	0.80 (0.52, 1.23)		1.12 (0.66, 1.93)	0.70 (0.34, 1.42)	1.13 (0.61, 2.10)	
By participant's education				0.8881				0.0995
Less than high school	Ref	1.09 (0.80, 1.48)	0.99 (0.66, 1.50)		Ref	1.44 (0.92, 2.25)	1.23 (0.75, 2.03)	
High school	0.80 (0.57, 1.13)	0.99 (0.69, 1.42)	0.92 (0.66, 1.28)		0.98 (0.66, 1.45)	1.14 (0.79, 1.63)	1.05 (0.69, 1.60)	
Some college or above	0.66 (0.49, 0.90)	0.85 (0.64, 1.13)	0.82 (0.63, 1.08)		0.89 (0.63, 1.26)	0.81 (0.57, 1.16)	1.01 (0.70, 1.48)	
By wealth quintile				0.4648				0.0625
Q1 (lowest)	Ref	1.10 (0.71, 1.69)	1.06 (0.73, 1.52)		Ref	1.31 (0.94, 1.83)	1.01 (0.63, 1.62)	
Q2	0.80 (0.57, 1.12)	0.95 (0.67, 1.34)	1.31 (0.99, 1.72)		0.81 (0.53, 1.24)	0.85 (0.65, 1.11)	1.40 (1.01, 1.92)	
Q3	0.66 (0.47, 0.92)	0.91 (0.67, 1.25)	0.72 (0.47, 1.11)		0.75 (0.56, 1.01)	0.80 (0.54, 1.19)	0.78 (0.57, 1.08)	
Q4	0.60 (0.44, 0.83)	0.79 (0.57, 1.08)	0.76 (0.55, 1.06)		0.77 (0.53, 1.10)	0.66 (0.45, 0.98)	0.75 (0.50, 1.13)	
Q5 (highest)	0.60 (0.40, 0.88)	0.68 (0.47, 1.00)	0.59 (0.43, 0.81)		0.60 (0.41, 0.87)	0.60 (0.42, 0.86)	0.65 (0.41, 1.03)	

Table 11. Stratum-specific multivariable-adjusted ORs for HTN by tertiles of dietary pattern scores in older U.S. adults, 2014^{^{8}</sup>

⁵Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ [§]Models adjusted for age, sex, race, smoking, alcohol intake, physical activity index, special diet status, participant's education, wealth quintile, paternal education, maternal education, and childhood financial strain score. All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=6,784; weighted population size n=81,125,269.

*P-values are calculated from Type 3 Wald Chi-Square tests.

	2012			,	2014				
	$\mathbf{N}_{\mathbf{cases}}/\mathbf{N}_{\mathbf{at\ risk}}^{\dagger}$	RR	P-value*	$N_{cases}/N_{at risk}^{\dagger}$	RR	P-value*	$\mathbf{N}_{\mathbf{cases}}/\mathbf{N}_{\mathbf{at\ risk}}^{\dagger}$	RR	P-value*
T2D									
Prudent dietary pattern			0.0599			0.0849			0.8123
T1 (lowest)	57/1951	Ref		57/1853	Ref		55/1523	Ref	
T2	62/1922	1.10 (0.77, 1.57)		53/1813	0.95 (0.66, 1.37)		70/1575	1.23 (0.87, 1.74)	
T3 (highest)	79/1970	1.37 (0.98, 1.92)		77/1882	1.33 (0.95, 1.86)		57/1642	0.96 (0.67, 1.38)	
Western dietary pattern			0.6271			0.1777			0.2486
T1 (lowest)	66/2086	Ref		57/1997	Ref		64/1711	Ref	
T2	68/1893	1.14 (0.81, 1.58)		66/1789	1.29 (0.91, 1.83)		49/1515	0.86 (0.60, 1.25)	
T3 (highest)	64/1864	1.09 (0.77, 1.52)		64/1762	1.27 (0.90, 1.81)		69/1514	1.22 (0.87, 1.70)	
HTN									
Prudent dietary pattern			0.0392			0.4450			0.0545
T1 (lowest)	92/957	Ref		72/855	Ref		67/697	Ref	
T2	95/972	1.02 (0.77, 1.34)		73/854	1.02 (0.74, 1.39)		64/706	0.94 (0.68, 1.31)	
T3 (highest)	79/1112	0.74 (0.55, 0.99)		77/1028	0.89 (0.65, 1.21)		61/877	0.72 (0.52, 1.01)	
Western dietary pattern			0.3471			0.0589			0.3936
T1 (lowest)	90/1103	Ref		72/1000	Ref		66/849	Ref	
T2	88/995	1.08 (0.82, 1.44)		69/898	1.07 (0.78, 1.47)		65/751	1.11 (0.80, 1.55)	
T3 (highest)	88/943	1.14 (0.86, 1.51)		81/839	1.34 (0.99, 1.82)		61/680	1.15 (0.83, 1.61)	

Table 12. Crude RRs for incident T2D and HTN by tertiles of dietary pattern scores, HRS[§]

[^]Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ [§]Analyses did not account for the complex survey design.

[†]Nat ink=number of participants at risk of developing the outcome at the end of previous waive; N_{cases}=number of participants newly developed the outcome between the previous and current waves. *P values for trend are calculated from Wald Chi-square tests, with corresponding dietary pattern tertiles coded as continuous variable.

CHAPTER IV: The Associations of SES and Dietary Patterns with the Multimorbidity of Obesity, T2D, and HTN

Abstract

Background: Multimorbidity is highly prevalent among older adults. The coexistence of obesity, T2D, and HTN is a consistent multimorbidity pattern across populations. However, very little is known about this specific multimorbidity pattern and its risk factors.

Objective: This study aimed to explore the associations of the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN with adulthood dietary patterns, adulthood SES, and childhood SES in older U.S. adults.

Design: This is a cross-sectional examination of a random subsample of 8,035 adults over age 50 who were enrolled in the nationally representative longitudinal HRS. Participants self-reported their dietary behavior, childhood and adulthood SES, and statuses of T2D and HTN. Obesity status was determined primarily based on measured height and weight. An indicator of multimorbidity status of obesity, T2D, and HTN was generated based on the combination of statuses of individual health outcomes. PCA was used to derive dietary patterns, and multinomial logistic regression models were used to assess the associations of the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN with adulthood dietary patterns, adulthood SES, and childhood SES. All analyses took into account the complex survey design.

Results: Nearly 80% of older U.S. adults had obesity, T2D, or HTN, among whom more than half were living with multimorbidity of these conditions. The majority (~86%) of those with T2D were also living with HTN. Childhood SES (primarily paternal education) and adulthood

SES (education and wealth) were both independently inversely associated with the multimorbidity statuses, with wealth being the most strongly and robustly associated SES indicator (P<0.0001). Both the prudent and Western dietary patterns were positively associated with the multimorbidity statuses (P's<0.0001) but without clear dose-response relationships across tertiles. A higher number of coexisting conditions were not necessarily more strongly associated with the exposures under study.

Conclusions: The multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN is highly prevalent among older U.S. adults, and it is independently associated with lower childhood SES (primarily paternal education), lower adulthood SES (especially wealth), and greater adherence to both prudent and Western dietary patterns in adulthood. The role of paternal education and wealth in the development and management of the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN needs to be further investigated; whereas the roles of dietary patterns need to be re-evaluated in prospective studies.

Introduction

Multimorbidity, the coexistence of multiple chronic conditions, is highly prevalent among older adults (81, 82). In the U.S., 91.8% of adults aged 65 years or older were living with 2 or more chronic conditions (e.g. CVD, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, chronic kidney disease, asthma, arthritis, cancer, stroke, HTN, hyperlipidemia, diabetes, and obesity) between 2013 and 2014 (83). Not only is multimorbidity in older adults associated with disability, functional decline, and poorer quality of life, but also, it can lead to higher health care utilization and costs (81). Yet, very little is known about risk factors for multimorbidity and their corresponding underlying mechanisms.

A "metabolic" multimorbidity pattern, characterized by the coexistence of obesity, T2D, and HTN, has consistently been identified among adults older than 50 years in low-, middle-, and high-income countries (12). Obesity, T2D, and HTN are highly prevalent chronic conditions in older adults, and they all serve as leading independent risk factors of CVD, the leading cause of death in the U.S. (1, 7, 27-29). Not surprisingly, the coexistence of obesity, T2D, and HTN in older adults is associated with substantially further elevated risk of CVD, worsen health-related quality of life, health services use, and mortality (84-88). A pooled analysis of four cohort studies in the U.S. found that at age 45 years, the absence of obesity, T2D, and HTN, in comparison to the coexistence of all three conditions, is associated with 73% to 85% lower risk of incident heart failure over the remaining life course (87). As the U.S. population continues to age, it is of great public health importance to examine the presence of this "metabolic" multimorbidity pattern in the population and identify its risk factors for more efficient interventions to reduce the health and economic burden of obesity, T2D, and HTN (5).

Environmental factors, together with genetic factors, have been indicated to be driving the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN (98, 99). While dietary behavior, a modifiable environmental factor, has long been identified as a risk factor for obesity, T2D, and HTN individually, not much is known about its association with the multimorbidity of these three conditions (31, 35, 39). A cross-sectional study among U.S. adults aged 20 years and older in NHANES 1999-2002 found that high fiber intake was associated with lower level of C-reactive protein, which was positively associated with multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN, compared to no or single condition (100). Empirically identified dietary patterns, as better

representations of individuals' overall dietary behavior, however, have not been examined in relation to the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN (52).

SES, an important social environment indicator, has also been consistently shown to be inversely associated with obesity, T2D, and HTN individually in high-income countries (101-103). In addition to SES in adulthood (e.g. education, occupation, income), there has been an increasing interest in childhood SES (e.g. parental education, paternal occupation) in relation to obesity, T2D, and HTN, individually, from a life-course perspective (104-107). Yet, the literature on the relationships of childhood SES and adulthood SES with the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN is sparse. In Spanish adults aged ≥ 60 years, a report in 2004 showed that lower social class in adulthood, regardless of childhood social class, was associated with higher prevalence of the multimorbidity of abdominal obesity, T2D, and HTN among women (108). This topic has not been examined in older U.S. adults.

The objective of this study was to explore the associations of multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN with adulthood dietary patterns, adulthood SES, and childhood SES in older U.S. adults, using nationally representative data of the HRS. Rather than focusing on the number of coexisting chronic conditions or the general contrasts between multimorbidity and individual conditions, as was a common approach in prior studies, this study examined all specific combinations of obesity, T2D, and HTN statuses, as each specific combination (e.g. obesity only vs. obesity + T2D vs. obesity + T2D + HTN) might indicate a unique underlying mechanism.

Methods

Study population

This study is a cross-sectional examination of HRS, a large longitudinal study of U.S. individuals over age 50. The design of HRS has been introduced in detail previously (121). Briefly, HRS was launched in 1992, with core surveys fielded every 2 years and supplemental studies taking place in off-years between core surveys starting 1999. Using a steady state design, HRS has covered seven birth cohorts so far, replenishing the sample with younger cohorts every 6 years. In any given wave, the combination of different birth cohorts generates a sample size of about 18,000-23,000. The core sample of HRS was selected based on a multi-stage area probability design. Additionally, HRS oversamples African-Americans, Hispanics and residents of the state of Florida. Sampling weights are derived to compensate for the unequal probabilities of selection between the core and oversample domains, as well as differential non-response in each wave (baseline response rate 69.9% - 81.6%, follow-up response rate 85.4% - 93.0%).

Participants of this study is comprised of a random subsample of HRS participants, who completed the supplemental off-year HCNS in 2013. All living HRS respondents of all ages and their spouse/partners, who were not included in the other off-year survey (Consumption and Activities Mail Survey) in 2013, were eligible to participate in HCNS. Among those 12,418 who were eligible, 65% responded. We excluded 37 respondents who answered very few of the food consumption questions and 1 respondent who reported as using a feeding tube. The final sample size for this study was 8,035, including 449 participants who were assigned zero sampling weights (therefore not used in weighted analyses) due to: 1) in a nursing home (n=1), 2) not cohort-eligible (n=434, e.g. HRS recruits spouses without age restriction), and 3) incomplete interview in the 2012 wave (n=14).

Data collection

CVD risk factors

Obesity status of each participant in 2013 was determined based on BMI (e.g. $\geq 30 \text{kg/m}^2 \text{ vs. not}$) calculated from height and weight data that was measured in recent core interviews (e.g. weight (kg)/height (m)²). Height was tape measured by having the respondent stand against a wall, without shoes. A marker is made on a post-it on the wall by the interviewer, who then measure the distance from the floor to the mark. Weight was measured on a Healthometer 830KL scale. Measured data from 2012, 2014, or 2010 core surveys was available for 85.40% of participants. In cases where recent measured data was unavailable, recent self-reported data was used (12.67% of participants); in cases where recent data was unavailable, we searched further back to 2004 and used in place the most recent measured or self-reported data available; in cases where BMI cannot be calculated in any of the waves (n=58), a mean BMI of the sample was assigned by gender (29.7 kg/m2 for men and 30.1 kg/m2 for women).

During the core interview when participants first join HRS, they were asked "Has a doctor ever told you that you have diabetes or high blood sugar?" and "Has a doctor ever told you that you have high blood pressure or HTN?" (yes/no), with follow-up questions about T2D and HTN statuses asked in each following core interviews. T2D and HTN statuses of each participant in 2014 were determined based on self-reported information in 2014 and all prior core interviews. Specifically, participants' T2D/HTN status in 2014 was determined to be "Yes" if they reported having been told by a doctor to have the condition in 2014 or any prior wave and to be "No" if they reported not having been told by a doctor to have the condition in 2014 and not otherwise in

any of the prior waves. The majority of affirmative T2D and HTN statuses (83.28% and 92.70%, respectively) were based on participants' affirmative reporting in at least two waves of the core interview.

For each participant, an indicator of multimorbidity status of obesity, T2D, and HTN was generated based on the combination of his/her statuses of individual health outcomes. Since each of the three health outcomes was measured as binary (yes/no), there were a total of eight possible multimorbidity statuses: 1) none, 2) obesity only, 3) T2D only, 4) HTN only, 5) obesity + T2D, 6) obesity + HTN, 7) T2D + HTN, and 8) obesity + T2D + HTN.

Dietary intake

Information on dietary intake was collected using an embedded 164-item FFQ within the mailed HCNS. This self-administered FFQ was based on the Harvard FFQ, which has been validated against one-week diet records and 24-hour diet recalls over a 1-year period for intakes of individual nutrients (122-125), individual foods (126, 127), food groups (128), and dietary patterns (129). For each food item in the FFQ, participants were asked to indicate how often on average they had used the amount specified over the past twelve months, ranging from never to multiple (e.g. \geq 4, \geq 5, or \geq 6) times per day. In HCNS, 97% of respondents answered 90% or more of the food consumption questions. Missing data was imputed based on 5 respondent predictors from the core HRS survey, including age, sex, race, years of education, and BMI. Categorical response of consumption frequency for each food item was converted to number of servings per day, using Harvard University's food serving conversion guides.

Additionally, information about participants' special diet status was also collected in 2013 HCNS by asking "Do you currently follow a special diet?" (yes/no). Types of special diet that were reported include low calorie, low cholesterol, low sodium, diabetic, low fat, low triglyceride, ulcer, high potassium, heart healthy/high blood pressure, gluten free, high protein, low carbohydrate/paleo, vegetarian/vegan, and low sugar diets.

Childhood SES

Childhood SES was measured by three self-reported indicators: 1) paternal education level, 2) maternal education level, and 3) a composite score (ranging from 0-4) representing the intensity of childhood financial strain. Parental education captures participants' access to health-related knowledge and material resources during childhood, which could have long-lasting impact on their health behavior and health conditions throughout life (130). Financial strain experienced in childhood is a stressor that could also have persisted effect on health behavior and health status later in life (131, 132). In the absence of complete data across the life course, the quality of retrospectively reported childhood SES has been confirmed in prior studies (133, 134).

In HRS core surveys, information about parental education level was collected by asking "Did your father/mother attend 8 years or more of school?" with yes/no as possible answers or "What is the highest grade of school your father/mother completed?" with possible answers ranging from 0 to 17+. Summary measures of paternal and maternal education levels (8+ years vs. <8 years) were each generated from the first reported value across all waves, giving priority to the waves where the second set of questions were used. Credentials were used to measure education instead of years of schooling, assuming specific educational achievements are more important

than time spent in education (135). To minimize potential selection bias, missing data for paternal and maternal education levels (15.42% and 8.66%, respectively) were imputed as needed. This imputation was a multivariate, regression-based procedure using Imputation and Variance Estimation (IVEware) software (http://www.isr.umich.edu/src/smp/ive/). The basis of imputation was a combination of sociodemographic characteristics (including mother/father alive, mother/father age at death, respondent's birth year, gender, race, and Hispanic ethnicity) and SES measures (including parental education of the opposite parent and the respondent's own education).

Childhood financial strain score was calculated as the total number of affirmative responses to four questions regarding financial status during respondents' childhood (before age 16), including 1) "did financial difficulties ever cause you or your family to move to a different place?" (1=yes and 0=no), 2) "was there a time when you or your family received help from relatives because of financial difficulties?" (1=yes and 0=no), 3) "was there a time of several months or more when your father had no job?" (1=yes and 0=no), and 4) "would you say your family during that time was pretty well off financially, about average, or poor?" ("poor" or "varied" were coded as 1, and "average" or "well-off" were coded as 0).

Adulthood SES

Indicators of adulthood SES included education and wealth. Education captures the knowledgerelated assets of participants (e.g. general and health-related knowledge, access appropriate health services, problem solving, material resources), and it is a strong determinant of subsequent employment and income (130, 135). Participants' educational attainments were measured by

asking "What is the highest grade of school or year of college you completed?" with possible answers ranging from 0 to 17+. Years of education was then converted into three categories, including 1) less than high school (<12 years), 2) high school (12 years), and 3) some college or above (>12 years).

Wealth captures the accumulation of total assets (including financial and physical assets) and income, and it is especially important for older adults due to accumulation of assets over time and impact of retirement on income (136, 137). During HRS core interviews, participants were asked a series of questions about assets and income (e.g. "Do you have any shares of stock or stock mutual funds?" "About how much did you receive from stocks or stock mutual funds in last year (before taxes and other deductions)?" "Did you do any work for pay last year?" "About how much wage and salary income did you receive in last year, before taxes and other deductions?"). In cases where a participant was unable or unwilling to provide an exact amount of the value of assets or income, they were asked a series of follow-up questions to estimate a range (e.g. \$0-2,500; \$2,500-25,000; \$25,000-125,000; \$125,000-400,000; \$400,000 or more). Starting from the year of 2002, discrepancies (e.g. >\$50,000 difference) of asset values across waves have been corrected for with additional asset verification questions (138). Additionally, missing data of all asset and income types were imputed using a consistent method across waves (138). For each participant, a total wealth (including secondary residence) in nominal dollars was calculated as sum of all wealth components less all debt (Supplementary Table 1). In this study, wealth was measured by quintiles of this total wealth according to its weighted distribution in the population.

Assessment of dietary patterns using PCA

The 164 food items in the FFQ were first classified into 40 food groups, based on similar nutrient profiles or culinary usage (**Supplementary Table 2**). Daily consumption frequency for each food group was calculated as the sum of daily frequencies of all included food items, in terms of typical servings specified in the questionnaire. Daily frequencies of the 40 food groups were then adjusted for total energy intake using the residual method (139). This adjustment was performed on the log-scale, to improve normality, and without 63 participants who had extreme total energy intake (> 4 SD or < -4 SD on the original scale), so as to remove the influence of extreme values on regression results. Although these 63 participants had missing value for daily frequency residuals, they were kept in the analyses to maintain the integrity of sampling weights.

PCA was performed on daily frequency residuals of the 40 food groups, accounting for the complex survey design, so that participants' dietary behaviors were measured relative to the population distribution. To achieve this, we first created a weighted correlation matrix using the svycor function from jtools package in R, accounting for the complex survey design (140, 141). Next, this weighted correlation matrix was used as the input for PCA, using the FACTOR PROCEDURE in SAS.

Two PCs were retained based on 1) percent variation explained by the component, 2) the Scree plot, and 3) interpretability. Since the un-rotated PC loadings did not follow simple structure (that is, a few close to ± 1 , the remainder close to 0), Varimax (e.g. orthogonal) rotation of PC loadings was performed to achieve better interpretability and independence between rotated PCs. Sensitivity analyses were performed on 1) retaining 3 PCs instead, 2) using Promax (e.g.

oblique) rotation instead, 3) without removing outliers of total energy intake, 4) daily frequencies of food groups adjusted for total energy intake on the original scale, 5) daily frequencies of food groups without adjusting for total energy intake, 6) daily frequencies of food items without grouping or total energy intake adjustment.

Each PC (to be translated later into a dietary pattern) represents a linear combination of residuals of all 40 food groups and explains as much inter-individual variation as possible. Each participant will receive a score for each identified PC calculated by summing consumptions of food groups weighted by their PC loadings, with a higher score indicating a greater adherence to the corresponding dietary pattern. PC scores were categorized into tertiles, according to its weighted distribution in the population, for better interpretation.

Statistical analysis

Data preparation and statistical analyses were performed using SAS software, Version 9.4 of the SAS System for Windows (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA). Statistical associations were examined using multinomial logistic regression models, with multimorbidity status of obesity, T2D, and HTN as the outcome variable. Main exposure variables under examination included tertiles of Prudent and Western dietary pattern scores, childhood SES indicators (including paternal and maternal education levels and childhood financial strain score), and adulthood SES indicators (including participant's education level and wealth). Other covariates included age (<70 years vs. 70 years and older), sex (male vs. female), and race (white vs. black vs. Hispanic vs. other).

The associations between the joint frequency distribution of health outcomes and the exposure variables were assessed in two steps. First, we examined crude association for each exposure variable using a univariate model. Then, we ran multivariate models with the mutual adjustment of all exposure variables under study, as well as the further adjustment of age, sex, and race as potential confounders. Statistical significance of all associations were tested using the Type 3 Wald Chi-Square test.

Results

Through weighted PCA, two major dietary patterns were identified in older U.S. adults, which, in combination, explained 16.32% of the overall variation in dietary intake (**Table 1**). The first dietary pattern (PC1), namely Prudent dietary pattern, is characterized by high (loading>0.3) intake of vegetables, tomatoes, garlic, legumes, fruit, olive oil, fish and other seafood, and salad dressing, as well as low (loading<-0.3) intake of sweets and desserts and high-energy drinks. The second dietary pattern (PC2), namely Western dietary pattern, is characterized by high intake of red meats, processed meats, condiments, French fries, and refined grains, as well as low intake of cold breakfast cereal, whole grains, low-fat dairy products, and fruit. These dietary patterns are robust to decisions on number of PCs to retain, rotation method used, outlier elimination, total energy intake adjustment, and food grouping, according to results of multiple sensitivity analyses on PCA.

A total of 7,076 observations with non-zero sampling weights and no missing data for explanatory or outcome variables were used in the statistical analysis. Of the weighted U.S. aging population, nearly 70% were under the age of 70 years, 54% were females, and 78% were

whites (**Table 13**). Around half of the population had some college education or above, and the majority of them had at least one parent with high school education. Overall, nearly 80% of older U.S. adults had at least one of the health outcomes, among whom more than half were living with more than one condition. The most prevalent multimorbidity statuses were "HTN only" (22.96%), followed by "None" (22.89%), "Obesity + HTN" (17.62%), and "All" (14.45%). The least prevalent multimorbidity statuses were "T2D Only" (1.75%) and "Obesity + T2D" (2.08%), indicating the majority (~86%) of older adults living with T2D were also living with HTN. Compared to participants with at least one health condition under study, those with no health conditions tended to be younger, mostly white, more educated, wealthier, have lower childhood financial strain score and more educated parents, and adhere less to the Western diet. Among those with one or more health conditions, the distributions of sociodemographic characteristics and dietary patterns varied across multimorbidity statuses without obvious trend.

Our data showed that the overall prevalence of obesity, T2D, and HTN, individually, in older U.S. adults was 43.99%, 26.69%, and 63.44%, respectively. If the three chronic conditions coexist with each other due to chance alone, the expected prevalence of each multimorbidity status can be calculated as the product of the overall prevalences of the underlying conditions, assuming independence among the three conditions. (**Supplementary Table 3**). Compared to the expected prevalence, the corresponding observed prevalence was higher for "None" and "Obesity + T2D + HTN" but lower for all other multimorbidity statuses. Additionally, our Rao-Scott Chi-Square test showed significant association between obesity and T2D statuses (P <0.0001), obesity and HTN statuses (P <0.0001), as well as T2D and HTN statuses (P <0.0001).

Overall, there appeared to be a crude association of the joint frequency distribution of obesity, T2D, and HTN with all the SES indicators and both dietary patterns (all P-values <0.0001) (**Table 14**). After adjusting for each other, as well as age, sex, and race, maternal education was no longer statistically significantly associated with the outcome (P-value = 0.1688), and childhood financial strain score became less statistically significantly associated with the outcome (P-value = 0.0372) (**Table 15**). In fact, 1-unit increment of childhood financial strain score was only borderline significantly associated with HTN only (OR=1.10, 95% CI: 1.02-1.18), obesity + HTN (OR=1.13, 95% CI: 1.04-1.22), and T2D + HTN (OR=1.11, 95% CI: 1.00-1.23). While the joint frequency distribution of the health outcomes remained highly statistically significantly associated with the other SES indicators after the adjustment, the magnitude of associations were greatly attenuated for paternal education and participant's education but only slightly attenuated for wealth quintiles. Changes of parameter estimates for the dietary patterns after adjusting for the covariates appeared to be in varied directions.

To facilitate the reading of the multiple ORs across multimorbidity statuses, we plotted the crude ORs in **Figure 3** and multivariable-adjusted ORs in **Figure 4**, converting the ORs that were less than 1 (indicating protective effects) to their reciprocals so that their magnitudes relative to the null (OR=1) were more visually comparable to the ORs that were greater than 1 (indicating risk effects). As shown in Figure 4, the ORs for each exposure variable or confounder across multimorbidity statuses did not follow a simple pattern (e.g. monotonically stronger or weaker association with larger number of comorbidities). For example, while multimorbidity of all three health conditions (e.g. Obesity + T2D + HTN) was most strongly, amongst all the multimorbidity statuses, associated with tertiles 2 (OR=1.56) and 3 (OR=1.55) of the Western

dietary pattern and quintiles 2 (OR=1.34), 4 (OR=3.09), and 5 (OR=5.26) of wealth, it was not the most strongly associated with tertiles of the Prudent dietary pattern, participant's education, or paternal education.

According to Table 15 and **Figure 4**, being aged 70 years and older was associated with 1.49 times lower odds of being only obese but elevated odds of being diabetic (OR=2.43), hypertensive (OR=3.10), or both (OR=4.08). Compared to older adults with less than high school education, those with high school degrees or had at least some college education had lower odds of being diabetic, hypertensive, or both but not obese. This protective association tended to be stronger with higher educational attainment. Similarly, female sex (vs. male) and having 8+ years of paternal education (vs. <8 years) appeared to be more strongly associated with lower odds of T2D and HTN, either alone or in combination with the other conditions; black race (vs. white) appeared to be more strongly associated with elevated odds of T2D and HTN, either alone or in combination with the other conditions. Yet, none of these covariates appeared to be associated with obesity alone. Wealth was associated with lower odds of living with all multimorbidity statuses (including "obesity only"), and this protective association tended to be stronger in higher wealth quintiles. Except for "obesity and T2D," there was also a tendency that the protective association of wealth was stronger for greater number of comorbidities (e.g. all three health outcomes, two health outcomes). Interestingly, while tertile 2 (vs. tertile 1) of the Prudent dietary pattern appeared to be associated with elevated odds of all multimorbidity statuses, most of the ORs shifted towards protective association from tertile 2 to tertile 3 with the exception of "obesity + T2D" and "T2D + HTN." On the contrary, the Western dietary pattern appeared to be associated with elevated odds of all multimorbidity statuses, especially obesity,
alone or in combination of other health conditions, in both tertiles 2 and 3 in comparison to tertile 1. From tertile 2 to tertile 3, the ORs shifted towards higher odds for "HTN only" and "obesity + HTN," remained almost the same for "T2D + HTN" "obesity + T2D" and "obesity + T2D" and "obesity + T2D + HTN," and shifted towards protective association for "obesity only" and "T2D only." It is worth mentioning that the parameter estimates for the "T2D only" and "obesity and T2D" groups had wider confidence intervals, in general, due to small sample sizes.

Discussion

This study showed that more than 40% of older U.S. adults were living with multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN (e.g. coexistence of at least two conditions) in 2014. Among the eight possible multimorbidity statuses, "None" and "Obesity + T2D + HTN" were more prevalent than expected by chance alone. Childhood SES (primarily paternal education) and adulthood SES (education and wealth) were both independently associated with the multimorbidity statuses. Interestingly, the wealth component of SES appeared to be inversely associated with all eight multimorbidity statuses; whereas the education component of SES appeared to be inversely associated with seven multimorbidity statuses but not associated with "Obesity Only." Both the Prudent and Western dietary patterns appeared to be positively associated with the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN, although no clear dose-response relationship was observed across the dietary pattern tertiles. Under our specific scales of measures for the exposure variables, wealth appeared to be the exposure that was the most strongly and robustly associated with the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN. The strength of association with a covariate across the multimorbidity statuses varied by specific disease combinations and was not necessarily greater as the number of coexisting conditions went up.

Our results showed that obesity, T2D, and HTN are highly prevalent in older U.S. adults, not only individually, but also in the form of multimorbidity. According to a cross-sectional study among U.S. adults aged 51 to 61 years who participated in the 1992 HRS and those aged 70 years or older who participated in the 1993 AHEAD study, the prevalence of the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN was less than 3.6% among those aged 51 to 61 years in 1992 and less than 6.7% among those aged 70 years and older in 1993 (88). In comparison to this report, our results indicate a more than two-fold increase in the prevalence of the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN among older U.S. adults two decades later. Additionally, we observed that these three chronic conditions especially tend to be all present or none present in the same individual. This finding, together with prior findings that 1) obesity, T2D, and HTN share epidemiological features (e.g. disease of civilization, very gradual onset, familial) and 2) clustering of obesity, T2D, and HTN has consistently been observed across multiple countries, supports the existence of common underlying etiopathogenic factors of obesity, T2D, and HTN (12, 99). Proposed mechanisms in prior studies include insulin resistance, inflammation, mental stress, and others (97, 175-177).

The inverse associations of participant's education and wealth with the multimorbidity statuses of obesity, T2D, and HTN observed in this study are consistent with prior findings that multimorbidity, in general, is more prevalent among individuals at lower SES (81, 178, 179). According to a recent systematic review and meta-analysis, education was the most commonly examined adulthood SES indicator in prior studies in relation to multimorbidity in general, and low versus high education level was associated with 1.64 times higher odds of living with

multimorbidity in general in adults (95% CI: 1.41-1.91) (179). Wealth as an adulthood SES indicator, on the other hand, has seldom been examined in relation to multimorbidity. Yet, our results showed that it is more strongly and robustly associated with the prevalence of the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN. Similarly, a recent examination of adults aged 50 years and older in the English Longitudinal Study of Aging showed that lower wealth, but not education, was a risk factor of developing multimorbidity in general (180). These indicate that financial and physical assets might be more relevant than knowledge-related assets when it comes to multimorbidity risk in older adults.

The inverse association between paternal education and the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN observed in this study is consistent with prior findings based on HRS data that childhood SES is inversely associated with multimorbidity in general in older U.S. adults (181, 182). However, results varied across studies in terms of the role of adulthood SES in the association between childhood SES and multimorbidity. For example, in the longitudinal analysis by Pavela and Latham, childhood SES (182); whereas in the present study, paternal education remained significantly associated with the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN after adjustment for adulthood SES. Such discrepancy could be due to differences in the study design, definition of multimorbidity, as well as selection of SES indicators. Among all the childhood SES indicators (e.g. paternal education, maternal education, and childhood financial strain) examined in the present study, only paternal education remained highly significantly associated with the multimorbidity significantly associated with the multimorbidity associated in the present study. T2D, and HTN with the mutual adjustment of childhood SES indicators (e.g. paternal education remained highly significantly associated with the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN with the mutual adjustment of childhood SES indicators and adjustment of adulthood SES (e.g. participant's education and wealth). This

indicates that paternal education is the potential driving factor for the association between childhood SES and the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN that is independent of adulthood SES. Although the impact of paternal education on health in later adulthood in largely unknown, it has been speculated that as an indicator of childhood intellectual environment, paternal education might reflect more of father's cultural or social capital; whereas maternal education might reflect more of mother's parenting skills (134, 183, 184).

An interesting finding of the present study is that "Obesity Only" was associated (inversely) with wealth but not with the education component of SES; whereas other multimorbidity statuses of obesity, T2D, and HTN were associated (inversely) with both wealth and the education components of SES. This indicates that the underlying etiopathogenesis of SES in relation to "Obesity Only" might be different from that to the other multimorbidity statuses, including obesity with comorbid T2D and/or HTN. Obesity patients with and without comorbid T2D or HTN have been shown to have different biomarker profiles (185-187). However, there is very limited literature on biomarkers related to multimorbidity in general, not to mention the specific multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN (188). Alternatively, the observed associations could have been biased due to measurement error in height and weight that were used to determine obesity status. One source of measurement error was the pooling of measured height and weight data from different waves, since recent measures would more accurately reflect participant's true height and weight in 2013 than distant measures. Another source of measurement error was the use of self-reported height and weight data in place of measured data when the latter was unavailable. It has been reported that self-reported height and weight tend to lead to underestimated BMI, especially for older adults (189).

Although the associations of dietary patterns with the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN have not been examined previously, their observed associations in the present study are not entirely consistent with what would be expected given prior findings on the associations of dietary patterns with obesity, T2D, or HTN individually. The Western dietary pattern has consistently been found to be associated with increased risk of obesity, T2D, and HTN individually in prior cohort studies among adults (16, 55-58). In the present study, while this dietary pattern is, consistent with prior findings, positively associated with the multimorbidity statuses, the strength of these associations does not appear to increase from tertile 2 to tertile 3. This is contradictive to what would be expected (e.g. a dose-response relationship) under the assumptions that 1) the Western dietary pattern is causally associated with each individual chronic condition and 2) the three chronic conditions share common causal pathways. In prior cohort studies, the prudent dietary pattern has consistently been found to be associated with reduced risk of obesity and T2D in adults (16, 55-57); in randomized controlled trials, a similar dietary pattern named the DASH diet has consistently been found to reduce both systolic and diastolic blood pressure in adults (62, 64). However, the present study showed mostly positive associations between the Prudent dietary pattern and the multimorbidity statuses of obesity, T2D, and HTN. Additionally, moving from tertile 2 to tertile 3, the strength of association become greater for "Obesity + T2D" and "T2D + HTN" but weaker for the other five multimorbidity statuses. Both phenomena mentioned above are contradictive to what would be expected under the assumption of causal protective effect of the Prudent dietary pattern. Not surprisingly, our Aim 2 based on the same dataset examining the associations of dietary patterns and obesity, T2D, and HTN individually also showed contradictive results compared to prior findings.

As discussed in detail in Aim 2, one possible explanation to the contradictive findings in the present study is reverse causation. Given the fact that a large percentage of participants with T2D and HTN (and presumably obesity) had the condition before the dietary measurement, it is possible that the dietary patterns of these participants were actually reflecting their modified (healthier) diet in response to the development of the chronic conditions, rather than their original habitual diet. Assuming the Western diet is a true risk factor and the Prudent diet is a true protective factor for the multimorbidity statuses examined in the present study, as would be consistent with prior findings, an intentionally modified healthier diet (e.g. reduced Western diet and increased Prudent diet) could have led to attenuated or even reversed associations for both dietary patterns. As for the present study, the true association might have been attenuated for the Western dietary pattern and reversed for the Prudent dietary pattern due to reverse causation, so that lack of dose-response relationship was observed for the former and an association in the opposite direction was observed for the latter.

Nonetheless, a prior cross-sectional study among U.S. adults aged 20 years and older indicated an inverse association between fiber intake and the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN, which was not contradictive to prior findings with individual chronic conditions (100). A possible explanation for the discrepancy in findings between this prior study and the present study is that the former included adults younger than 50 years old but the latter focused only on older adults. Cross-sectional studies are subject to survival bias, especially when it is conducted among older adults and the disease under study is associated with mortality. As discussed in detail in Aim 2, older adults who were living with obesity, T2D, and HTN and therefore able to

be included in the present study might have had healthier dietary behavior compared to those who had the conditions but failed to survive. Similar to the impact of potential reverse causation, this potential survival bias could also have attenuated or reversed the true associations of dietary patterns with the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN in the present study.

In prior studies, multimorbidity has commonly been measured by the total number of coexisting chronic conditions or its dichotomized version using 2 or 3 as the cut point (81, 178). This approach treats all chronic conditions as equals, meaning a higher number of coexisting conditions would represent a worse or more severe multimorbidity condition (81). However, this is not supported by findings of the present study. In fact, none of the covariates examined in the present study was found to be more strongly associated with the multimorbidity statuses exactly as the number of coexisting chronic conditions went up. Even for wealth and the Western dietary pattern that were observed to be more strongly associated with the coexistence of all three conditions, their associations with one or two coexisting conditions varied by specific multimorbidity status rather than following a simply pattern based on the number of coexisting conditions. Of course, it is also worth acknowledging that each point estimate observed in the present study was followed with an imperfect degree of certainty, as reflected in its 95% CI.

The main strength of the present study is the examination of specific multimorbidity statuses of obesity, T2D, and HTN. In comparison to simply using the number of coexisting conditions as the measure of mutimorbidity, our approach provides more details about how different combinations of even the same number of coexisting conditions vary in terms of prevalence in the population and relationships with the covariates. Different relationships of the multimorbidity

statuses with the same covariate also indicate the possible existence of different underlying etiopathogenic factors. Additionally, the use of nationally representative data allowed us to show, for the first time to our knowledge, the population prevalence of each specific multimorbidity status of obesity, T2D, and HTN in older U.S. adults.

The main limitation of the present study is its cross-sectional design, under which our results are subject to reverse causation and survival bias and causal inference cannot be made. Also, the pooling of information from multiple waves while determining participants' obesity status could potentially have introduced measurement error. However, this measurement error should not have affected the conclusions about obesity in the present study. Firstly, on average, adults' BMI does not change drastically over time and they mostly remain within the same weight category (e.g. overweight, obese) (190). Secondly, there is a tendency for older adults to lose weight and BMI over time (190). In this case, our use of obesity status data before 2014 would have misclassified some participants who were non-obese in 2014 as obese, but only non-differentially across levels of the covariates, thus biasing our findings about obesity towards no association.

In conclusion, the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN is highly prevalent among older U.S. adults and a better understanding of the common etiopathogenic mechanisms among the three conditions is necessary. The prevalence of the multimorbidity statuses is associated independently with both childhood SES (primarily paternal education) and adulthood SES. Among the SES indicators examined, wealth appears to be playing the most important role and its underlying mechanism needs to be investigated in future studies. The associations of dietary

patterns with the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN need to be further examined in prospective studies where reverse causation is unlikely. Finally, the present study demonstrated that the commonly used number of coexisting conditions is not an ideal measure of multimorbidity. Better measures need to be developed that further incorporate the differences across disease combinations.

	Multimorbidity Status								D 1.*	
	Overall	None	Obesity Only	T2D Only	HTN Only	Obesity + T2D	Obesity + HTN	T2D + HTN	Obesity + T2D + HTN	P-value*
Total	7076 (100)	1367 (22.89)	612 (9.84)	138 (1.75)	1733 (22.96)	141 (2.08)	1288 (17.62)	690 (8.41)	1107 (14.45)	
Age										<.0001
<70 years	4010 (69.19)	930 (79.13)	476 (86.05)	73 (62.96)	761 (55.86)	96 (79.80)	777 (73.29)	282 (51.25)	615 (67.84)	
70 years and older	3066 (30.81)	437 (20.87)	136 (13.95)	65 (37.04)	972 (44.14)	45 (20.20)	511 (26.71)	408 (48.75)	492 (32.16)	
-										
Sex	2076 (45.00)	550 (40.10)	010 (11 51)	66 (40 51)	7 40 (46 0 7)	70 (55 00)	500 (11.02)	014 (40.01)		0.1318
Male	2976 (45.99)	550 (43.18)	242 (44.54)	66 (49.51)	/48 (46.87)	70 (55.80)	509 (44.83)	314 (48.81)	4// (48.01)	
Female	4100 (54.01)	817 (56.82)	370 (55.46)	72 (50.49)	985 (53.13)	/1 (44.20)	//9 (55.17)	376 (51.19)	630 (51.99)	
Race										< 0001
White	4882 (77 99)	1078 (86.00)	444 (83 73)	89 (68 89)	1268 (79 56)	88 (70 71)	865 (76 64)	404 (66 22)	646 (69 53)	<.0001
Black	1170(10.13)	110 (4 27)	83 (6 50)	20 (11 97)	264 (9.93)	17 (6 31)	262 (12 61)	151 (16.82)	263 (15 59)	
Hispanic	802 (8 41)	122 (6.04)	70 (6.98)	21 (13 30)	150 (7.47)	30 (17 75)	137 (8 23)	107 (11.52)	165 (11.13)	
Other	222 (3.47)	57 (3.69)	15 (2 79)	8 (5 83)	51(3.04)	6 (5 23)	24(2.51)	28 (5 44)	33 (3 75)	
oulei	222 (3.47)	57 (5.07)	15 (2.77)	0 (5.65)	51 (5.04)	0 (3.23)	24 (2.51)	20 (3.44)	55 (5.75)	
Financial strain score	0.77 (0.02)	0.60 (0.03)	0.74 (0.05)	0.95 (0.11)	0.81 (0.03)	0.91 (0.12)	0.83 (0.03)	0.88 (0.05)	0.82(0.04)	<.0001
						017 - (011-)	0.000 (0.000)		0.02 (0.00.)	
Paternal education										<.0001
Less than 8 years	1855 (21.82)	223 (12.83)	114 (14.23)	48 (36.35)	461 (23.19)	46 (28.02)	347 (23.11)	241 (32.27)	375 (28.71)	
8+ years	5221 (78.19)	1144 (87.17)	498 (85.77)	90 (63.65)	1272 (76.81)	95 (71.98)	941 (76.89)	449 (67.73)	732 (71.29)	
-										
Maternal education										<.0001
Less than 8 years	1470 (16.93)	190 (10.62)	86 (11.78)	33 (19.87)	364 (18.78)	37 (21.12)	252 (15.60)	205 (25.81)	303 (23.03)	
8+ years	5606 (83.07)	1177 (89.38)	526 (88.22)	105 (80.13)	1369 (81.22)	104 (78.88)	1036 (84.4)	485 (74.19)	804 (76.97)	
										0001
Participant's education	10(0)(14.05)	122 (7 (0)	(((0.71)	21 (21 (1)	220 (16 70)	20 (16 51)	220 (14 25)	104 (25 41)	2(0)(20)(8)	<.0001
Less than high school	1262 (14.95)	133 (7.69)	66 (9.71)	31 (21.61)	529 (16.79)	29 (16.51)	250 (14.35)	184 (25.41)	260 (20.68)	
High school	2332 (31.86)	397 (27.60)	195 (30.16)	37 (28.05)	584 (34.31)	44 (27.88)	457 (33.47)	216 (29.84)	402 (36.15)	
Some college or above	3482 (53.19)	837 (64.71)	351 (60.13)	/0 (50.35)	820 (48.90)	68 (55.61)	601 (52.18)	290 (44.75)	445 (43.17)	
Wealth quintile										< 0001
O1 (lowest)	1496 (19 78)	184 (11 57)	136 (18 98)	27 (21 72)	318 (19.04)	29 (17 94)	293 (22.00)	179 (26 09)	330 (28 19)	<.0001
02	1415 (19.72)	182 (13.05)	133 (21 44)	27 (19.25)	327 (19.89)	36 (21.15)	317 (23.93)	145(21.03)	248 (22 77)	
03	1413(19.12) 1451(20.13)	276 (20.13)	127 (20 50)	29 (20 59)	321 (17.45)	29 (19 29)	262 (20.94)	149(20.14)	258 (23.20)	
04	1376 (20.16)	323 (23.70)	116 (23.11)	27 (17 73)	386 (22.00)	21(20.54)	218 (17.04)	120(18.01)	165 (14 92)	
Q5 (highest)	1338 (20.21)	402 (31.55)	100 (15.97)	28 (20.71)	381 (21.62)	26 (21.07)	198 (16.09)	97 (14.73)	106 (10.92)	
Prudent dietary pattern										<.0001
T1 (lowest)	2302 (33.21)	437 (33.08)	193 (33.84)	48 (31.68)	660 (38.08)	35 (22.01)	405 (33.92)	206 (28.81)	318 (28.76)	
T2	2364 (33.18)	424 (29.63)	202 (32.03)	46 (36.27)	576 (34.18)	46 (35.54)	448 (32.89)	225 (33.92)	397 (37.22)	
T3 (highest)	2410 (33.60)	506 (37.29)	217 (34.14)	44 (32.05)	497 (27.73)	60 (42.45)	435 (33.19)	259 (37.27)	392 (34.02)	
XX7										0.0002
Western dietary pattern	2500 (22.10)	546 (05.10)	105 (20.40)	40 (22 52)	600 (05 (F)	10 (07 (0)	101 (20 51)	0.00 (07.0.0)	216 (26.22)	0.0003
T1 (lowest)	2500 (33.10)	546 (37.19)	196 (29.48)	48 (33.73)	680 (35.67)	48 (27.62)	404 (30.74)	262 (37.06)	316 (26.32)	
12	2358 (33.31)	435 (32.65)	212 (35.45)	52 (35.77)	527 (31.09)	49 (36.07)	441 (32.50)	227 (32.71)	415 (37.10)	
T3 (highest)	2218 (33.58)	386 (30.16)	204 (35.07)	38 (30.50)	526 (33.24)	44 (36.32)	443 (36.76)	201 (30.23)	376 (36.58)	

Table 13. Sociodemographic characteristics and dietary patterns by multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN in older U.S. adults, 2014[§]

[^]Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ

⁸Mean (SE) for financial strain score; N (%) for total and all other covariates. All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=7,076; weighted population size n=84,019,396. *P-values are calculated from Rao-Scott Chi-Square tests for all variables, except that for financial strain score it is from the F-test.

	Multimorbidity Status (vs. None)							D voluo*
	Obesity Only	T2D Only	HTN Only	Obesity + T2D	Obesity + HTN	T2D + HTN	Obesity + T2D + HTN	r-value*
Age (vs. <70 years)							•	<.0001
70 years and older	0.62 (0.48, 0.79)	2.23 (1.41, 3.53)	3.00 (2.47, 3.63)	0.96 (0.59, 1.55)	1.38 (1.16, 1.65)	3.61 (2.79, 4.66)	1.80 (1.42, 2.28)	
Sex (vs. male)								0.0207
Female	0.95 (0.74, 1.21)	0.78 (0.51, 1.17)	0.86 (0.71, 1.04)	0.60 (0.42, 0.87)	0.94 (0.77, 1.13)	0.80 (0.64, 1.00)	0.82 (0.68, 1.00)	
Race (vs. white)								<.0001
Black	1.56 (1.05, 2.32)	3.50 (2.17, 5.63)	2.51 (1.97, 3.21)	1.80 (0.89, 3.63)	3.31 (2.54, 4.33)	5.11 (3.78, 6.92)	4.51 (3.58, 5.70)	
Hispanic	1.19 (0.77, 1.84)	2.75 (1.37, 5.51)	1.34 (0.98, 1.82)	3.58 (2.06, 6.21)	1.53 (1.13, 2.07)	2.48 (1.77, 3.48)	2.28 (1.64, 3.18)	
Other	0.78 (0.39, 1.55)	1.98 (0.73, 5.37)	0.89 (0.58, 1.36)	1.72 (0.64, 4.63)	0.76 (0.48, 1.22)	1.91 (0.89, 4.12)	1.26 (0.60, 2.63)	
Financial strain score	1.15 (1.05, 1.27)	1.36 (1.12, 1.65)	1.22 (1.13, 1.32)	1.33 (1.10, 1.61)	1.25 (1.15, 1.35)	1.30 (1.17, 1.45)	1.24 (1.12, 1.36)	<.0001
Determed advantion (up < 9 up and)								< 0001
Paternai education (vs. <o td="" years)<=""><td>0.00 (0.00 1.14)</td><td>0.06 (0.17, 0.40)</td><td>0.40 (0.41, 0.50)</td><td>0.20 (0.22, 0.61)</td><td>0.40 (0.41, 0.50)</td><td>0.21 (0.24, 0.20)</td><td>0.27 (0.21, 0.44)</td><td><.0001</td></o>	0.00 (0.00 1.14)	0.06 (0.17, 0.40)	0.40 (0.41, 0.50)	0.20 (0.22, 0.61)	0.40 (0.41, 0.50)	0.21 (0.24, 0.20)	0.27 (0.21, 0.44)	<.0001
8+ years	0.89 (0.69, 1.14)	0.26 (0.17, 0.40)	0.49 (0.41, 0.59)	0.38 (0.25, 0.61)	0.49 (0.41, 0.59)	0.31 (0.24, 0.39)	0.37 (0.31, 0.44)	
Maternal education ($v_{5} < 8 v_{eqrs}$)								< 0001
8 vegre	0.89 (0.65, 1.21)	0.48 (0.28, 0.81)	0.51 (0.40, 0.66)	0.44 (0.28, 0.71)	0.64 (0.50, 0.83)	0.34 (0.26, 0.45)	0.40 (0.31, 0.51)	<.0001
o+ years	0.89 (0.03, 1.21)	0.48 (0.28, 0.81)	0.51 (0.40, 0.00)	0.44 (0.28, 0.71)	0.04 (0.50, 0.85)	0.34 (0.20, 0.43)	0.40 (0.51, 0.51)	
Participant's education (vs. $<$ high school)								<.0001
High school	0.87 (0.61, 1.23)	0.36 (0.22, 0.60)	0.57 (0.43, 0.75)	0.47(0.22, 1.00)	0.65 (0.48, 0.88)	0.33 (0.24, 0.45)	0.49 (0.38, 0.63)	
Some college or above	0.74(0.51, 1.06)	0.28(0.17, 0.45)	0.35(0.27, 0.45)	0.40(0.19, 0.84)	0.43 (0.33, 0.57)	0.21 (0.16, 0.28)	0.25(0.18, 0.34)	
Some conege of above	0171 (0101, 1100)	0.20 (0117, 0110)	0.00 (0.27, 0.10)	0.10 (011), 010 1)	0.15 (0.55, 0.57)	0.21 (0.10, 0.20)	0.20 (0.10, 0.0))	
Wealth quintile (vs. Q1)								<.0001
02	1.00 (0.66, 1.51)	0.79 (0.38, 1.64)	0.93 (0.68, 1.26)	1.05 (0.52, 2.11)	0.96 (0.66, 1.41)	0.71 (0.51, 1.01)	0.72(0.5, 1.02)	
Õ3	0.62 (0.40, 0.97)	0.55 (0.28, 1.07)	0.53 (0.40, 0.70)	0.62 (0.29, 1.30)	0.55 (0.37, 0.80)	0.44 (0.31, 0.63)	0.47 (0.36, 0.63)	
04	0.59 (0.41, 0.87)	0.40(0.21, 0.74)	0.56 (0.44, 0.73)	0.56 (0.26, 1.22)	0.38 (0.26, 0.56)	0.34 (0.23, 0.50)	0.26(0.20, 0.33)	
O5 (highest)	0.31 (0.21, 0.46)	0 35 (0 20, 0 60)	0 42 (0 32, 0 54)	0.43 (0.21, 0.88)	0.27 (0.19, 0.38)	0.21 (0.15, 0.29)	0.14 (0.10, 0.20)	
C (1181111)					(, ,)			
Prudent dietary pattern (vs. T1)								<.0001
T2	1.06 (0.80, 1.40)	1.28 (0.80, 2.04)	1.00 (0.80, 1.26)	1.80 (1.11, 2.93)	1.08 (0.89, 1.32)	1.31 (0.96, 1.81)	1.45 (1.13, 1.85)	
T3 (highest)	0.90 (0.70, 1.15)	0.90 (0.63, 1.27)	0.65 (0.54, 0.78)	1.71 (1.04, 2.82)	0.87 (0.70, 1.08)	1.15 (0.89, 1.49)	1.05 (0.82, 1.34)	
Western dietary pattern (vs. T1)								<.0001
T2	1.37 (1.03, 1.81)	1.21 (0.68, 2.16)	0.99 (0.80, 1.24)	1.49 (0.95, 2.33)	1.20 (0.98, 1.48)	1.01 (0.75, 1.35)	1.61 (1.26, 2.05)	
T3 (highest)	1.47 (1.08, 2.00)	1.12 (0.72, 1.74)	1.15 (0.92, 1.43)	1.62 (0.91, 2.89)	1.48 (1.18, 1.85)	1.01 (0.80, 1.27)	1.71 (1.33, 2.21)	

Table 14. Crude ORs for multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN by sociodemographic characteristics and dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, 2014[§]

¹Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ [§]All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=7,076; weighted population size n=84,019,396. *P-values are calculated from Type 3 Wald Chi-Square tests.



Figure 3. Crude ORs for multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN by sociodemographic characteristics and dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, 2014^{^§}

[^]Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ

⁸All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=7,076; weighted population size n=84,019,396.

	Multimorbidity Status (vs. None)							D voluo*	
	Obesity Only	T2D Only	HTN Only	Obesity + T2D	Obesity + HTN	T2D + HTN	Obesity + T2D + HTN	r-value*	
Age (vs. <70 years)								<.0001	
70 years and older	0.67 (0.52, 0.87)	2.43 (1.47, 4.01)	3.10 (2.59, 3.72)	1.10 (0.66, 1.82)	1.55 (1.29, 1.86)	4.08 (3.20, 5.21)	2.08 (1.63, 2.67)		
Sex (vs. male)								<.0001	
Female	0.93 (0.71, 1.22)	0.69 (0.45, 1.07)	0.81 (0.66, 0.99)	0.54 (0.38, 0.76)	0.87 (0.70, 1.07)	0.63 (0.49, 0.82)	0.70 (0.55, 0.89)		
Race (vs. white)								<.0001	
Black	1.10 (0.77, 1.58)	2.50 (1.43, 4.36)	2.05 (1.58, 2.65)	1.36 (0.66, 2.81)	2.25 (1.68, 3.02)	3.44 (2.46, 4.83)	2.68 (2.05, 3.51)		
Hispanic	0.84 (0.48, 1.46)	1.66 (0.69, 3.99)	0.93 (0.65, 1.34)	1.99 (1.02, 3.89)	0.94 (0.63, 1.42)	1.18 (0.73, 1.90)	1.02 (0.64, 1.64)		
Other	0.65 (0.33, 1.29)	1.79 (0.66, 4.87)	0.88 (0.55, 1.40)	1.36 (0.51, 3.65)	0.65 (0.40, 1.04)	1.67 (0.71, 3.89)	0.99 (0.47, 2.1)		
Financial strain score	1.10 (0.99, 1.21)	1.19 (0.97, 1.45)	1.10 (1.02, 1.18)	1.20 (0.98, 1.48)	1.13 (1.04, 1.22)	1.11 (1.00, 1.23)	1.06 (0.97, 1.16)	0.0372	
								. 0001	
Paternal education (vs. <8 years)	1.07 (0.75, 1.52)	0.25 (0.20, 0.60)	0.90 (0.62, 1.02)	0 (0 (0 22 1 00)	0.69 (0.54, 0.94)	0 (1 (0 10 0 05)	0.72 (0.55, 0.00)	<.0001	
8+ years	1.07 (0.75, 1.55)	0.35 (0.20, 0.60)	0.80 (0.62, 1.05)	0.60 (0.55, 1.08)	0.68 (0.54, 0.84)	0.64 (0.49, 0.85)	0.73 (0.55, 0.96)		
Maternal education ($y_{5} < 8 y_{6} g_{rs}$)								0 1688	
	0.00 (0.65, 1.50)	1.05 (0.00, 2.82)	0.05 (0.68, 1.22)	1 15 (0 60 1 02)	1.24 (0.01, 1.60)	1 02 (0 70 1 52)	0.02 (0.66, 1.20)	0.1000	
0+ years	0.99 (0.03, 1.50)	1.95 (0.99, 5.82)	0.95 (0.08, 1.55)	1.15 (0.09, 1.95)	1.24 (0.91, 1.09)	1.05 (0.70, 1.55)	0.95 (0.00, 1.29)		
Participant's education ($v_s < high school$)								< 0001	
High school	1 00 (0 66 1 54)	0.63 (0.35, 1.11)	0.82 (0.61 1.12)	0 84 (0 40 1 74)	0.95 (0.68, 1.32)	0 59 (0 39 0 89)	0.84 (0.62, 1.13)		
Some college or above	1.00 (0.58, 1.70)	0.63(0.35, 1.11)	0.66(0.49, 0.89)	0.76(0.34, 1.69)	0.82(0.61, 1.11)	0.51 (0.35, 0.75)	0.57(0.40, 0.82)		
Some conege of above	1.00 (0.50, 1.70)	0.05 (0.55, 1.11)	0.00 (0.1), 0.0))	0.70 (0.54, 1.05)	0.02 (0.01, 1.11)	0.51 (0.55, 0.75)	0.57 (0.10, 0.02)		
Wealth quintile (vs. O1)								<.0001	
02	1.02 (0.67, 1.56)	0.85 (0.40, 1.82)	0.95 (0.69, 1.30)	1.06 (0.52, 2.14)	1.03 (0.69, 1.53)	0.76 (0.55, 1.05)	0.75 (0.53, 1.07)		
03	0.64 (0.40, 1.03)	0.67 (0.34, 1.34)	0.54 (0.41, 0.70)	0.75 (0.35, 1.62)	0.60 (0.41, 0.89)	0.51 (0.36, 0.71)	0.54 (0.40, 0.73)		
04	0.61 (0.41, 0.92)	0.57 (0.30, 1.07)	0.66 (0.49, 0.87)	0.71 (0.30, 1.66)	0.45 (0.30, 0.69)	0.42 (0.28, 0.65)	0.32(0.24, 0.43)		
O5 (highest)	0.32 (0.21, 0.50)	0.52 (0.28, 0.97)	0.52 (0.39, 0.68)	0.56 (0.26, 1.21)	0.33 (0.23, 0.50)	0.27 (0.19, 0.39)	0.19 (0.14, 0.27)		
Prudent dietary pattern (vs. T1)								<.0001	
T2	1.17 (0.87, 1.57)	1.39 (0.82, 2.36)	1.14 (0.92, 1.43)	1.93 (1.18, 3.14)	1.25 (1.01, 1.55)	1.61 (1.14, 2.27)	1.79 (1.37, 2.34)		
T3 (highest)	1.08 (0.83, 1.42)	1.24 (0.82, 1.87)	0.89 (0.74, 1.07)	2.20 (1.27, 3.82)	1.21 (0.98, 1.50)	1.88 (1.42, 2.50)	1.75 (1.32, 2.30)		
Western dietary pattern (vs. T1)								<.0001	
T2	1.28 (0.96, 1.70)	1.20 (0.66, 2.19)	1.06 (0.86, 1.30)	1.37 (0.88, 2.15)	1.17 (0.94, 1.44)	1.04 (0.77, 1.41)	1.56 (1.20, 2.02)		
T3 (highest)	1.24 (0.90, 1.71)	1.10 (0.70, 1.74)	1.28 (1.00, 1.63)	1.36 (0.74, 2.51)	1.36 (1.05, 1.78)	1.06 (0.79, 1.40)	1.55 (1.15, 2.10)		

Table 15. Multivariable-adjusted ORs for multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN by sociodemographic characteristics and dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, 2014^{^§}

[^]Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ

 $^{\$}$ All the covariates were mutually adjusted in the model. All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=7,076; weighted population size n=84,019,396.

*P-values are calculated from Type 3 Wald Chi-Square tests.



Figure 4. Multivariable-adjusted ORs for multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN by sociodemographic characteristics and dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, 2014^{^§}

[^]Dietary pattern data was from 2013 FFQ

[§]All the covariates were mutually adjusted in the model. All analyses accounted for the complex survey design. Observations used n=7,076; weighted population size n=84,019,396.

	None	Obesity Only	T2D Only	HTN Only	Obesity + T2D	Obesity + HTN	T2D + HTN	Obesity + T2D + HTN
Observed	22.89	9.84	1.75	22.96	2.08	17.62	8.41	14.45
Expected	15.01	11.79	5.47	26.05	4.29	20.46	9.48	7.45

Supplementary Table 3. Contrast between observed and expected prevalence (%) of multimorbidity statuses among obesity, T2D, and HTN

CHAPTER V: Conclusions

Summary of findings

Using nationally representative data from HRS, this dissertation identified two main dietary patterns in older U.S. adults, namely the prudent and Western dietary patterns. The prudent dietary pattern is characterized by high intake of vegetables, tomatoes, garlic, legumes, fruit, olive oil, fish and other seafood, and salad dressing, as well as low intake of sweets and desserts and high-energy drinks; the Western dietary pattern is characterized by high intake of red meats, processed meats, condiments, French fries, and refined grains, as well as low intake of cold breakfast cereal, whole grains, low-fat dairy products, and fruit. These dietary patterns are consistent with those identified in prior studies among selected older U.S. adults or the entire U.S. adult population (17, 52).

Findings of the first aim of this dissertation support the notion that higher childhood SES (specifically paternal education) is associated with healthier dietary habits in adulthood, independent of adulthood SES. However, this association might only exist in selected sociodemographic groups. There could also be interaction between paternal education and participant's education in relation to the prudent dietary pattern.

Findings of the second aim, limited by its cross-sectional study design, agreed with prior studies on a positive association of the Western dietary pattern with obesity, T2D, and HTN; whereas an inverse association of the prudent dietary pattern with each of the health outcomes, as indicated in prior studies, was not observed. SES, whether in childhood or in adulthood, did not appear to be a strong confounder to these associations.

Findings of the third aim highlight that obesity, T2D, and HTN are highly prevalent among older U.S. adults not only as individual health outcomes, but also, in the form of multimorbidity. While there are many possible combinations of the three health outcomes, the prevalence of having all three chronic conditions or having none of the three conditions was significantly higher than expected by chance alone, suggesting the existence of potential common underlying etiopathogenic factors. Under the limited cross-sectional study design, both childhood SES (primarily paternal education) and adulthood SES (education and wealth, especially the latter) are independently, inversely associated with variation in individual's multimorbidity status; both the prudent and Western dietary patterns appeared to be positively associated with multimorbidity status but without clear dose-response relationship. Additionally, findings of this aim demonstrated the importance of identifying predictors of specific disease combinations rather than only focusing on the number of coexisting conditions as has been primarily done in prior multimorbidity studies.

Public health implications

CVD is highly prevalent among older U.S. adults, and better understanding of its risk factors and their interrelationship is needed to address its increasing burden under population aging (4, 5, 191). Extending from the traditional adult lifestyle model, this dissertation took a life course approach and further accounted for the impact of childhood SES, an important indicator of childhood environment and conditions, on dietary behavior and proximal CVD risk factors (e.g.

obesity, T2D, and HTN) in older adulthood (134, 183, 184). The understanding of early-life contributors, jointly with later-life contributors, to disease risk enables us to identify, based on early-life experiences, high-risk groups to be targeted in later-life interventions (e.g. changing behaviors); also, it opens the door to early-life and more effective interventions.

Early studies on dietary behavior as a risk factor for obesity, T2D, or HTN typically focused only on the consumption of a single or a group of nutrients or foods. While such approaches could shed light on underlying mechanisms, their assessment of nutrients' independent effects is highly challenged due to the complicated interactions and intercorrelations among nutrients (52). Dietary patterns, as the measure of dietary behavior used in this dissertation, on the other hand, take into consideration the combination of nutrients and foods being consumed and examine the overall dietary behavior. Not only is dietary pattern a comprehensive target for dietary behavior change, but also, dietary recommendations in terms of dietary patterns are easily interpretable to the public (52). Given that dietary behavior is culture specific and each society has its unique social context, the examinations in this dissertation provide particular insights on adulthood dietary patterns and their relationships with childhood SES and obesity, T2D, or HTN in older adults across the U.S.

While the public health impact of multimorbidity in general among older adults has been increasingly recognized in recent years, not much has been studied specifically about the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN (81). The detailed prevalence estimates for the multimorbidity statuses of obesity, T2D, and HTN in this dissertation provides key information about their burden in older U.S. adults nowadays, especially under the recent trends in the

prevalence of individual health outcomes (192-194). For example, the prevalence of the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN (e.g. obesity + T2D + HTN) between 1992-1993 among older U.S. adults was estimated to be under 7% (88); whereas, according to this dissertation, its prevalence in 2014 was higher than 14%, indicating a more than two-fold increase from two decades ago.

Given that obesity, T2D, and HTN also share many epidemiological features (e.g. disease of civilization, older age of onset, familial, etc.), the existence of common underlying etiopathogenic factors is likely (99). Targeting common risk factors, if there is any, can greatly enhance the comprehensiveness and efficiency of prevention strategies for obesity, T2D, and HTN, altogether. Yet, not much is known about what the risk factors are for the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN or their corresponding underlying mechanisms. By exploring childhood SES, adulthood SES, and adulthood dietary patterns as potential risk factors, this dissertation contributes to the filling of this gap of knowledge.

Strengths and limitations

A main strength of this dissertation is that it was based on a large, nationally representative probability-based sample of older U.S. adults, whose dietary intake information was collected in detail. By accounting for the complex survey design, not only did this dissertation identify dietary patterns that represent the overall dietary behavior of the entire older U.S. adult population; but also, it estimated the prevalence of obesity, T2D, and HTN, each as an individual health outcome or in the form of multimorbidity, in the entire older U.S. adult population. Another main strength of this dissertation is the use of a life course approach, which

comprehensively examined the interrelationships among childhood SES, adulthood dietary patterns, and the health outcomes (individually or in combinations). In the dietary pattern analysis using PCA, multiple sensitivity analyses were performed to assess the robustness of results to a series of decisions, ranging from number of PCs to retain to food grouping strategy. In the observation of counterintuitive associations of the Prudent dietary pattern and the health outcomes, a large series of additional analyses (details not included in this report) were performed to confirm the validity of study results and test the potential of alternative explanations. Moreover, in the examination of the multimorbidity of obesity, T2D, and HTN, this dissertation allowed for each disease combination as a distinct outcome category, which provides details about how different combinations of coexisting conditions vary in terms of prevalence in the population and relationships with potential risk factors.

A main limitation of this dissertation is its cross-sectional study design. While the temporality was clear for childhood SES relative to adulthood dietary patterns and the health outcomes, it was unclear for dietary patterns relative to the diagnoses of the health outcomes. Consequently, results on the associations of dietary patterns with obesity, T2D, and HTN, whether individually or in combinations, were subject to the influence of reverse causation and survival bias. There are also a few other limitations of this dissertation. For example, detailed dietary intake data of the participants was collected only once via FFQ, which might not have captured very well their long-term intake in comparison to repeated FFQs over the years. Although one FFQ is sufficient for ranking participants in terms of dietary patterns with childhood SES and the health outcomes. A limited number of childhood SES and adulthood SES indicators have been examined in this

dissertation, which might not have captured the entire SES construct. Both dietary intake and childhood SES information was recalled, which is subject to measurement error. The use of multiple sources of data in determining participants' obesity statuses could potentially have misclassified some non-obese participants as obese, but only non-differentially across levels of the covariates, thus biasing findings about obesity towards no association. Lastly, the examination of multiple exposure and/or outcome variables in each aim might be subject to the multiple testing issue, although Bonferroni correction did not change the main conclusions of this dissertation.

Future directions

Although causal inferences cannot be made from this dissertation, the complex interrelationship among childhood SES, adulthood SES, adulthood dietary patterns, and the health outcomes of obesity, T2D, and HTN observed has generated important ideas and hypotheses to be examined in future studies.

First, a valuable, immediate next step would be to use alternative measures of dietary pattern to re-examine the associations of dietary pattern with obesity, T2D, and HTN, separately and in the form of multimorbidities. Good candidate measures include the Mediterranean-Diet Score and the Healthy Eating Index, both of which are index-based dietary patterns. The former, as described previously, is an index indicating the degree of adherence to the traditional Mediterranean diet, which is known to be healthy (46). The latter uses a total score to measure the overall diet quality in comparison to the Dietary Guidelines for Americans (195). Both indices account for not only healthy but also unhealthy diet components, which is helpful for

understanding the overall diet healthiness of participants with high Western diet intake who are also adopting healthier dietary habits to manage their CVD risk.

Given the suspected dietary change in older U.S. adults to manage their CVD risk, it would also be interesting to examine dietary patterns in older adults after developing obesity, T2D, or HTN, as well as associated factors. For example, taking advantage of the longitudinal nature of HRS design with repeated measures of health outcome statuses in each wave, it would be valuable to investigate how the diagnosis of a chronic condition, in combination with SES and other factors, affects the adoption of different dietary patterns in older adults.

In the long term, it would be important to replicate findings from this dissertation in prospective studies, without the influence of reverse causation or survival bias. Considering the dietary intake information in HRS was collected fairly recently (in 2013), it would be more practical to search for other data sources where data on health outcomes have been collected years or even decades after the initial collection of dietary intake information (e.g. Framingham Heart Study). A prospective study would also be a great opportunity to formally test for mediation by dietary patterns in the association between childhood SES and adulthood obesity, T2D, and HTN.

One area where further studies are especially needed is the impact of childhood SES and adulthood SES on obesity, T2D, and HTN, separately or in the form of multimorbidity. Studies are needed not only on potentially a wider range of SES indicators in comparison to what was done in this dissertation, but also, to acquire a deeper understanding of what each SES indicator represents and how it affects the health outcomes. For childhood SES, it would be especially interesting to further assess the unique influence of paternal education on individuals' later life CVD risk. This should be done across multiple birth cohorts, in order to reveal whether the importance of paternal education to later life CVD risk is universal or unique to the experiences of certain birth cohorts. For adulthood SES, it would be interesting to further evaluate the relative contributions of education and wealth to later life CVD risk and the underlying mechanisms. Additionally, further examination is needed to better understand the complex interaction between childhood SES and adulthood SES in relation to CVD risk, and how it varies in different cultural and social contexts.

Another area where further studies are especially needed is the exploration of risk factors of the multimorbidities of obesity, T2D, and HTN. Examples of important research questions include: Is dietary behavior a mediator for the association between childhood SES and multimorbidities of obesity, T2D, and HTN? What are the distinctions between different disease combinations (e.g. "Obesity Only vs. Obesity + T2D vs. Obesity + T2D + HTN")? More broadly, it is crucial for future multimorbidity studies to take into account the differences across disease combinations, rather than only focusing on the number of coexisting conditions.

In conclusion, this dissertation provides further evidence that childhood environment and conditions may underlie adulthood dietary habits and multimorbidities of obesity, T2D, and HTN. The unexpected positive association of the prudent, in addition to the Western, dietary pattern with the prevalent health outcomes observed may indicate that older U.S. adults are adopting healthier dietary habits to prevent or manage CVD but unable to fully follow the recommended healthy diets. Much more work needs to be done to understand the complex

interrelationship among childhood SES, adulthood SES, and adulthood dietary patterns, as well as its impact on CVD risk later in life.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. M. H. Deaths: Leading causes for 2016. *National Vital Statistics Reports* 2018;67(6).
- 2. Miller G, Hughes-Cromwick P, Roehrig C. National spending on cardiovascular disease, 1996–2008. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 2011;58(19):2017-9.
- 3. Yazdanyar A, Newman AB. The burden of cardiovascular disease in the elderly: Morbidity, mortality, and costs. *Clinics in geriatric medicine* 2009;25(4):563-77.
- 4. Heidenreich PA, Trogdon JG, Khavjou OA, Butler J, Dracup K, Ezekowitz MD, Finkelstein EA, Hong Y, Johnston SC, Khera A, et al. Forecasting the future of cardiovascular disease in the united states: A policy statement from the american heart association. *Circulation* 2011;123:933-44. doi: 10.1161/CIR.0b013e31820a55f5.
- 5. Colby SL, Ortman JM. Projections of the size and composition of the us population: 2014 to 2060. *US Census Bureau* 2015;9.
- Lynch J, Smith GD. A life course approach to chronic disease epidemiology. *Annual Review of Public Health* 2005;26:1-35. doi: 10.1146/annurev.publhealth.26.021304.144505.
- 7. O'Donnell CJ, Elosua R. Cardiovascular risk factors. Insights from framingham heart study. *Revista Espanola de Cardiologia (English Edition)* 2008;61(3):299-310.
- 8. Pollitt RA, Rose KM, Kaufman JS. Evaluating the evidence for models of life course socioeconomic factors and cardiovascular outcomes: A systematic review. *BMC public health* 2005;5:7. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-5-7.
- 9. Senese LC, Almeida ND, Fath AK, Smith BT, Loucks EB. Associations between childhood socioeconomic position and adulthood obesity. *Epidemiologic Reviews* 2009;31:21-51. doi: 10.1093/epirev/mxp006.
- Tamayo T, Christian H, Rathmann W. Impact of early psychosocial factors (childhood socioeconomic factors and adversities) on future risk of type 2 diabetes, metabolic disturbances and obesity: A systematic review. *BMC Public Health* 2010;10:525. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-10-525.
- Lawlor Da, Smith GD. Early life determinants of adult blood pressure. *Current opinion in nephrology and hypertension* 2005;14:259-64. doi: 10.1097/01.mnh.0000165893.13620.2b.
- 12. Garin N, Koyanagi A, Chatterji S, Tyrovolas S, Olaya B, Leonardi M, Lara E, Koskinen S, Tobiasz-Adamczyk B, Ayuso-Mateos JL, et al. Global multimorbidity patterns: A cross-sectional, population-based, multi-country study. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 2016;71(2):205-14. doi: 10.1093/gerona/glv128.

- 13. Conroy K, Sandel M, Zuckerman B. Poverty grown up: How childhood socioeconomic status impacts adult health. *Journal of developmental and behavioral pediatrics* 2010;31:154-60. doi: 10.1097/DBP.0b013e3181c21a1b.
- 14. Watt HC, Carson C, Lawlor DA, Patel R, Ebrahim S. Influence of life course socioeconomic position on older women's health behaviors: Findings from the british women's heart and health study. *American Journal of Public Health* 2009;99:320-7. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2007.129288.
- 15. Hare-Bruun H, Togo P, Andersen LB, Heitmann BL. Adult food intake patterns are related to adult and childhood socioeconomic status. *J Nutr* 2011;141(5):928-34. doi: 10.3945/jn.110.133413.
- 16. Fung TT, Rimm EB, Spiegelman D, Rifai N, Tofler GH, Willett WC, Hu FB. Association between dietary patterns and plasma biomarkers of obesity and cardiovascular disease risk–. *The American journal of clinical nutrition* 2001;73(1):61-7.
- 17. Kerver JM, Yang EJ, Bianchi L, Song WO. Dietary patterns associated with risk factors for cardiovascular disease in healthy us adults. *The American journal of clinical nutrition* 2003;78(6):1103-10.
- 18. Wakimoto P, Block G. Dietary intake, dietary patterns, and changes with age: An epidemiological perspective. *The journals of gerontology Series A, Biological sciences and medical sciences* 2001;56 Spec No:65-80.
- 19. Braveman P, Cubbin C, Egerter S, Chideya S, Marchi KS, Metzler M, Posner S. Socioeconomic status in health research. *JAMA* 2005;294:2879-88.
- 20. Berry JD, Dyer A, Cai X, Garside DB, Ning H, Thomas A, Greenland P, Van Horn L, Tracy RP, Lloyd-Jones DM. Lifetime risks of cardiovascular disease. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2012;366:321-9. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1012848.
- 21. Barker DJ, Osmond C. Infant mortality, childhood nutrition, and ischaemic heart disease in england and wales. *Lancet (London, England)* 1986;1:1077-81.
- 22. Galobardes B, Smith GD, Lynch JW. Systematic review of the influence of childhood socioeconomic circumstances on risk for cardiovascular disease in adulthood. *Ann Epidemiol* 2006;16(2):91-104. doi: 10.1016/j.annepidem.2005.06.053.
- 23. Cohen S, Janicki-Deverts D, Chen E, Matthews KA. Childhood socioeconomic status and adult health. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 2010;1186:37-55. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009.05334.x.
- 24. Wilson PWF, D'Agostino RB, Sullivan L, Parise H, Kannel WB. Overweight and obesity as determinants of cardiovascular risk: The framingham experience. *Archives of internal medicine* 2002;162:1867-72.

- 25. Kannel WB, McGee DL. Diabetes and glucose tolerance as risk factors for cardiovascular disease: The framingham study. *Diabetes care* 1979;2:120-6.
- 26. Sesso HD, Stampfer MJ, Rosner B, Hennekens CH, Gaziano JM, Manson JE, Glynn RJ. Systolic and diastolic blood pressure, pulse pressure, and mean arterial pressure as predictors of cardiovascular disease risk in men. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex : 1979)* 2000;36:801-7.
- 27. Hales CM, Fryar CD, Carroll MD, Freedman DS, Ogden CL. Trends in obesity and severe obesity prevalence in us youth and adults by sex and age, 2007-2008 to 2015-2016. *Jama* 2018;319(16):1723-5.
- 28. Bullard KM, Cowie CC, Lessem SE, Saydah SH, Menke A, Geiss LS, Orchard TJ, Rolka DB, Imperatore G. Prevalence of diagnosed diabetes in adults by diabetes type—united states, 2016. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 2018;67(12):359.
- 29. Fang J, Gillespie C, Ayala C, Loustalot F. Prevalence of self-reported hypertension and antihypertensive medication use among adults aged≥ 18 years—united states, 2011–2015. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 2018;67(7):219.
- 30. Purnell JQ. Definitions, classification, and epidemiology of obesity. Editon ed. Endotext [internet]: MDText. com, Inc., 2018.
- 31. Sowers JR. Obesity as a cardiovascular risk factor. *The American journal of medicine* 2003;115:37-41.
- 32. Poirier P, Giles TD, Bray GA, Hong Y, Stern JS, Pi-Sunyer FX, Eckel RH, American Heart A, Obesity Committee of the Council on Nutrition PA, Metabolism. Obesity and cardiovascular disease: Pathophysiology, evaluation, and effect of weight loss: An update of the 1997 american heart association scientific statement on obesity and heart disease from the obesity committee of the council on nutrition, physical activity, and metabolism. *Circulation* 2006;113(6):898-918. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.171016.
- 33. Newman A. Obesity in older adults. *The Online Journal of Issues in Nursing* 2009;14(1).
- 34. American Diabetes Association. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Care* 2011;34:S62-S9. doi: 10.2337/dc11-S062.
- 35. World Health Organization. Global report on diabetes. Geneva, Switzerland; 2016.
- 36. Grundy SM, Benjamin IJ, Burke GL, Chait A, Eckel RH, Howard BV, Mitch W, Smith SCJ, Sowers JR. Diabetes and cardiovascular disease: A statement for healthcare professionals from the american heart association. *Circulation* 1999;100:1134-46.
- 37. Dokken BB. The pathophysiology of cardiovascular disease and diabetes: Beyond blood pressure and lipids. *Diabetes Spectrum* 2008;21:160-5.

- 38. Meneilly GS, Tessier D. Diabetes in elderly adults. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences* 2001;56(1):M5-M13.
- 39. World Health Organization. A global brief on hypertension: Silent killer, global public health crisis (World Health Day 2013). Geneva, Switzerland; 2013.
- 40. Izzo JL, Jr., Gradman AH. Mechanisms and management of hypertensive heart disease: From left ventricular hypertrophy to heart failure. *Med Clin North Am* 2004;88(5):1257-71. doi: 10.1016/j.mcna.2004.06.002.
- 41. Weber T, Lang I, Zweiker R, Horn S, Wenzel RR, Watschinger B, Slany J, Eber B, Roithinger FX, Metzler B. Hypertension and coronary artery disease: Epidemiology, physiology, effects of treatment, and recommendations : A joint scientific statement from the austrian society of cardiology and the austrian society of hypertension. *Wien Klin Wochenschr* 2016;128(13-14):467-79. doi: 10.1007/s00508-016-0998-5.
- 42. Rigaud A-S, Forette B. Hypertension in older adults. *The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences* 2001;56(4):M217-M25.
- 43. Martinez-Gonzalez MA, Bes-Rastrollo M. Dietary patterns, mediterranean diet, and cardiovascular disease. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 2014;25:20-6. doi: 10.1097/MOL.0000000000044.
- 44. Martinez-González MÁ, Sánchez-Villegas A. The emerging role of mediterranean diets in cardiovascular epidemiology: Monounsaturated fats, olive oil, red wine or the whole pattern? *European Journal of Epidemiology* 2004;19:9-13. doi: 10.1023/B:EJEP.0000013351.60227.7b.
- 45. Sofi F, Abbate R, Gensini GF, Casini A. Accruing evidence on benefits of adherence to the mediterranean diet on health: An updated systematic review and meta-analysis. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2010;92(5):1189-96. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.2010.29673.
- 46. Trichopoulou A, Costacou T, Bamia C, Trichopoulos D. Adherence to a mediterranean diet and survival in a greek population. *The New England journal of medicine* 2003;348:2599-608. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa025039.
- 47. Schwingshackl L, Missbach B, König J, Hoffmann G. Adherence to a mediterranean diet and risk of diabetes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Public health nutrition* 2015;18(7):1292-9.
- 48. Buckland G, Bach A, Serra-Majem L. Obesity and the mediterranean diet: A systematic review of observational and intervention studies. *Obesity reviews* 2008;9(6):582-93.
- 49. De Pergola G, D'Alessandro A. Influence of mediterranean diet on blood pressure. *Nutrients* 2018;10(11):1700.

- 50. Fung TT, Rexrode KM, Mantzoros CS, Manson JE, Willett WC, Hu FB. Mediterranean diet and incidence of and mortality from coronary heart disease and stroke in women. *Circulation* 2009;119(8):1093-100. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.816736.
- 51. Gardener H, Wright CB, Gu Y, Demmer RT, Boden-Albala B, Elkind MS, Sacco RL, Scarmeas N. Mediterranean-style diet and risk of ischemic stroke, myocardial infarction, and vascular death: The northern manhattan study. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2011;94(6):1458-64. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.111.012799.
- 52. Hu FB. Dietary pattern analysis: A new direction in nutritional epidemiology. *Current* opinion in lipidology 2002;13:3-9.
- 53. Heidemann C, Schulze MB, Franco OH, van Dam RM, Mantzoros CS, Hu FB. Dietary patterns and risk of mortality from cardiovascular disease, cancer, and all causes in a prospective cohort of women. *Circulation* 2008;118(3):230-7. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.771881.
- 54. Lopez-Garcia E, Schulze MB, Fung TT, Meigs JB, Rifai N, Manson JE, Hu FB. Major dietary patterns are related to plasma concentrations of markers of inflammation and endothelial dysfunction. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 2004;80:1029-35.
- 55. van Dam RM, Rimm EB, Willett WC, Stampfer MJ, Hu FB. Dietary patterns and risk for type 2 diabetes mellitus in u.S. Men. *Annals of Internal Medicine* 2002;136:201-9. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-136-3-200202050-00008.
- 56. Fung TT, Schulze M, Manson JE. Dietary patterns, meat intake, and the risk of type 2 diabetes in women. 2004;164.
- 57. Schulze MB, Fung TT, Manson JE, Willett WC, Hu FB. Dietary patterns and changes in body weight in women. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md)* 2006;14:1444-53. doi: 10.1038/oby.2006.164.
- 58. Monge A, Lajous M, Ortiz-Panozo E, Rodríguez BL, Góngora JJ, López-Ridaura R. Western and modern mexican dietary patterns are directly associated with incident hypertension in mexican women: A prospective follow-up study. *Nutrition journal* 2018;17(1):21.
- 59. JA N, MB S, Jiang R, NS J, GL B, Jr JDR. A priori-defined dietary patterns and markers of cardiovascular disease risk in the multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis (mesa). *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 2008;88:185-94.
- 60. Nettleton JA, Polak JF, Tracy R, Burke GL, Jacobs DR, Jr. Dietary patterns and incident cardiovascular disease in the multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2009;90(3):647-54. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.2009.27597.
- 61. Nettleton J, Steffen L, Ni H, Liu K, Jacobs D. Dietary patterns and risk of incident type 2 diabetes in the multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis (mesa). *Diabetes Care* 2008;31:1777-82. doi: 10.2337/dc08-0760.

- 62. Dreher ML. Dietary patterns and whole plant foods in aging and disease: Springer, 2018.
- 63. Miller PE, Cross AJ, Subar AF, Krebs-Smith SM, Park Y, Powell-Wiley T, Hollenbeck A, Reedy J. Comparison of 4 established dash diet indexes: Examining associations of index scores and colorectal cancer. *The American journal of clinical nutrition* 2013;98(3):794-803.
- 64. Saneei P, Salehi-Abargouei A, Esmaillzadeh A, Azadbakht L. Influence of dietary approaches to stop hypertension (dash) diet on blood pressure: A systematic review and meta-analysis on randomized controlled trials. *Nutrition, Metabolism and Cardiovascular Diseases* 2014;24(12):1253-61.
- 65. Soltani S, Shirani F, Chitsazi MJ, Salehi-Abargouei A. The effect of dietary approaches to stop hypertension (dash) diet on weight and body composition in adults: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled clinical trials. *Obesity reviews* 2016;17(5):442-54.
- 66. Shirani F, Salehi-Abargouei A, Azadbakht L. Effects of dietary approaches to stop hypertension (dash) diet on some risk for developing type 2 diabetes: A systematic review and meta-analysis on controlled clinical trials. *Nutrition* 2013;29(7-8):939-47.
- 67. Nelson KM, Reiber G, Boyko EJ. Diet and exercise among adults with type 2 diabetes: Findings from the third national health and nutrition examination survey (nhanes iii). *Diabetes care* 2002;25(10):1722-8.
- 68. Mellen PB, Gao SK, Vitolins MZ, Goff DC. Deteriorating dietary habits among adults with hypertension: Dash dietary accordance, nhanes 1988-1994 and 1999-2004. *Archives of internal medicine* 2008;168(3):308-14.
- 69. Nicklas JM, Huskey KW, Davis RB, Wee CC. Successful weight loss among obese us adults. *American journal of preventive medicine* 2012;42(5):481-5.
- 70. Kim D, Koh K, Swaminathan S, Trivedi AN. Association of diabetes diagnosis with dietary changes and weight reduction. *Expert review of pharmacoeconomics & outcomes research* 2018;18(5):543-50. doi: 10.1080/14737167.2018.1468257.
- 71. Slade AN, Kim H. Dietary responses to a hypertension diagnosis: Evidence from the national health and nutrition examination survey (nhanes) 2007-2010. *Behavioral medicine (Washington, DC)* 2014;40(1):1-13. doi: 10.1080/08964289.2013.826171.
- 72. Mikkilä V, Räsänen L, Raitakari OT, Pietinen P, Viikari J. Consistent dietary patterns identified from childhood to adulthood: The cardiovascular risk in young finns study. *British Journal of Nutrition* 2005;93(06):923. doi: 10.1079/bjn20051418.
- 73. Mishra G, McNaughton S, Bramwell G, Wadsworth M. Longitudinal changes in dietary patterns during adult life. *British Journal of Nutrition* 2006;96(4):735-44.

- 74. Harrington JM, Dahly DL, Fitzgerald AP, Gilthorpe MS, Perry IJ. Capturing changes in dietary patterns among older adults: A latent class analysis of an ageing irish cohort. *Public health nutrition* 2014;17(12):2674-86.
- 75. Lynch JW, Kaplan GA, Salonen JT. Why do poor people behave poorly? Variation in adult health behaviours and psychosocial characteristics by stages of the socioeconomic lifecourse. *Social science & medicine* 1997;44(6):809-19.
- 76. Yanagi N, Hata A, Kondo K, Fujiwara T. Association between childhood socioeconomic status and fruit and vegetable intake among older japanese: The jages 2010 study. *Preventive medicine* 2017.
- 77. Puolakka E, Pahkala K, Laitinen TT, Magnussen CG, Hutri-Kähönen N, Männistö S, Pälve KS, Tammelin T, Tossavainen P, Jokinen E. Childhood socioeconomic status and lifetime health behaviors: The young finns study. *International journal of cardiology* 2018;258:289-94.
- 78. Non AL, Román JC, Gross CL, Gilman SE, Loucks EB, Buka SL, Kubzansky LD. Early childhood social disadvantage is associated with poor health behaviours in adulthood. *Annals of human biology* 2016;43(2):144-53.
- 79. Hanson MD, Chen E. Socioeconomic status and health behaviors in adolescence: A review of the literature. *J Behav Med* 2007;30(3):263-85. doi: 10.1007/s10865-007-9098-3.
- Ross ES. Flavor and taste development in the first years of life. Editon ed. Complementary feeding: Building the foundations for a healthy life: Karger Publishers, 2017:49-58.
- 81. Marengoni A, Angleman S, Melis R, Mangialasche F, Karp A, Garmen A, Meinow B, Fratiglioni L. Aging with multimorbidity: A systematic review of the literature. *Ageing research reviews* 2011;10(4):430-9.
- 82. Ofori-Asenso R, Chin KL, Curtis AJ, Zomer E, Zoungas S, Liew D. Recent patterns of multimorbidity among older adults in high-income countries. *Population health management* 2018.
- 83. King DE, Xiang J, Pilkerton CS. Multimorbidity trends in united states adults, 1988–2014. *The Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine* 2018;31(4):503-13.
- 84. Banegas JR, Lopez-Garcia E, Graciani A, Guallar-Castillon P, Gutierrez-Fisac JL, Alonso J, Rodriguez-Artalejo F. Relationship between obesity, hypertension and diabetes, and health-related quality of life among the elderly. *European journal of cardiovascular prevention and rehabilitation : official journal of the European Society of Cardiology, Working Groups on Epidemiology & Prevention and Cardiac Rehabilitation and Exercise Physiology* 2007;14:456-62. doi: 10.1097/HJR.0b013e3280803f29.

- 85. Hajian-Tilaki K, Heidari B, Hajian-Tilaki A. Solitary and combined negative influences of diabetes, obesity and hypertension on health-related quality of life of elderly individuals: A population-based cross-sectional study. *Diabetes & Metabolic Syndrome: Clinical Research & Reviews* 2016;10(2):S37-S42.
- 86. Masuo K, Tuck ML, Lambert GW. Hypertension and diabetes in obesity. *International journal of hypertension* 2011;2011.
- 87. Ahmad FS, Ning H, Rich JD, Yancy CW, Lloyd-Jones DM, Wilkins JT. Hypertension, obesity, diabetes, and heart failure–free survival: The cardiovascular disease lifetime risk pooling project. *JACC: Heart Failure* 2016;4(12):911-9.
- 88. Oldridge NB, Stump TE, Nothwehr FK, Clark DO. Prevalence and outcomes of comorbid metabolic and cardiovascular conditions in middle-and older-age adults. *Journal of clinical epidemiology* 2001;54(9):928-34.
- 89. Guh DP, Zhang W, Bansback N, Amarsi Z, Birmingham CL, Anis AH. The incidence of co-morbidities related to obesity and overweight: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Public Health* 2009;9:88. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-9-88.
- 90. Anderson JW, Kendall CWC, Jenkins DJA. Importance of weight management in type 2 diabetes: Review with meta-analysis of clinical studies. *Journal of the American College of Nutrition* 2003;22(5):331-9. doi: 10.1080/07315724.2003.10719316.
- 91. Nguyen NT, Nguyen XM, Lane J, Wang P. Relationship between obesity and diabetes in a us adult population: Findings from the national health and nutrition examination survey, 1999-2006. *Obes Surg* 2011;21(3):351-5. doi: 10.1007/s11695-010-0335-4.
- 92. Caballero AE. Endothelial dysfunction in obesity and insulin resistance: A road to diabetes and heart disease. *Obesity Research* 2003;11:1278-89. doi: 10.1038/oby.2003.174.
- 93. Matsuda M, Shimomura I. Increased oxidative stress in obesity: Implications for metabolic syndrome, diabetes, hypertension, dyslipidemia, atherosclerosis, and cancer. *Obesity Research & Clinical Practice* 2013;7(5):e330-e41. doi: 10.1016/j.orcp.2013.05.004.
- 94. Francischetti EA, Genelhu VA. Obesity-hypertension: An ongoing pandemic. International Journal of Clinical Practice 2007;61:269-80. doi: 10.1111/j.1742-1241.2006.01262.x.
- 95. Kurukulasuriya LR, Stas S, Lastra G, Manrique C, Sowers JR. Hypertension in obesity. *Med Clin North Am* 2011;95(5):903-17. doi: 10.1016/j.mcna.2011.06.004.
- 96. Kotsis V, Stabouli S, Papakatsika S, Rizos Z, Parati G. Mechanisms of obesity-induced hypertension. *Hypertens Res* 2010;33(5):386-93. doi: 10.1038/hr.2010.9.

- 97. Cheung BM, Li C. Diabetes and hypertension: Is there a common metabolic pathway? *Curr Atheroscler Rep* 2012;14(2):160-6. doi: 10.1007/s11883-012-0227-2.
- 98. Carmelli D, Cardon LR, Fabsitz R. Clustering of hypertension, diabetes, and obesity in adult male twins: Same genes or same environments? *American journal of human genetics* 1994;55(3):566.
- 99. Neel JV, Weder AB, Julius S. Type ii diabetes, essential hypertension, and obesity as "syndromes of impaired genetic homeostasis": The "thrifty genotype" hypothesis enters the 21st century. *Perspectives in Biology and Medicine* 1998;42(1):44-74. doi: 10.1353/pbm.1998.0060.
- 100. King DE, Mainous AG, Egan BM. Fiber and c-reactive protein in diabetes , hypertension , and obesity. *Diabetes care* 2005;28:1487-9.
- 101. McLaren L. Socioeconomic status and obesity. *Epidemiologic reviews* 2007;29(1):29-48.
- 102. Agardh E, Allebeck P, Hallqvist J, Moradi T, Sidorchuk A. Type 2 diabetes incidence and socio-economic position: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *International journal of epidemiology* 2011;40(3):804-18.
- 103. Leng B, Jin Y, Li G, Chen L, Jin N. Socioeconomic status and hypertension: A metaanalysis. *Journal of hypertension* 2015;33(2):221-9.
- 104. Newton S, Braithwaite D, Akinyemiju TF. Socio-economic status over the life course and obesity: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *PloS one* 2017;12(5):e0177151.
- 105. Smith BT, Lynch JW, Fox CS, Harper S, Abrahamowicz M, Almeida ND, Loucks EB. Life-course socioeconomic position and type 2 diabetes mellitus: The framingham offspring study. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 2011;173(4):438-47.
- 106. James SA, Van Hoewyk J, Belli RF, Strogatz DS, Williams DR, Raghunathan TE. Lifecourse socioeconomic position and hypertension in african american men: The pitt county study. *American journal of public health* 2006;96(5):812-7.
- 107. Stringhini S, Zaninotto P, Kumari M, Kivimäki M, Batty GD. Lifecourse socioeconomic status and type 2 diabetes: The role of chronic inflammation in the english longitudinal study of ageing. *Scientific reports* 2016;6:24780.
- 108. Regidor E, Banegas JR, Gutierrez-Fisac JL, Dominguez V, Rodriguez-Artalejo F. Socioeconomic position in childhood and cardiovascular risk factors in older spanish people. *Int J Epidemiol* 2004;33(4):723-30. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyh105.
- 109. Johnson LW, Weinstock RS. The metabolic syndrome: Concepts and controversy. Mayo Clinic Proceedings: Elsevier, 2006:1615-20.
- 110. Reaven GM. The insulin resistance syndrome: Definition and dietary approaches to treatment. *Annu Rev Nutr* 2005;25:391-406.

- 111. Grundy SM. Metabolic syndrome update. *Trends in cardiovascular medicine* 2016;26(4):364-73.
- 112. Shin D, Kongpakpaisarn K, Bohra C. Trends in the prevalence of metabolic syndrome and its components in the united states 2007–2014. *International journal of cardiology* 2018;259:216-9.
- 113. Shab-Bidar S, Golzarand M, Hajimohammadi M, Mansouri S. A posteriori dietary patterns and metabolic syndrome in adults: A systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *Public health nutrition* 2018;21(9):1681-92.
- 114. Montez JK, Bromberger JT, Harlow SD, Kravitz HM, Matthews KA. Life-course socioeconomic status and metabolic syndrome among midlife women. *Journals of Gerontology Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences* 2016;71(6):1097-107.
- 115. Lee C, Tsenkova VK, Boylan JM, Ryff CD. Gender differences in the pathways from childhood disadvantage to metabolic syndrome in adulthood: An examination of health lifestyles. *SSM-population health* 2018;4:216-24.
- 116. Wang YC, McPherson K, Marsh T, Gortmaker SL, Brown M. Health and economic burden of the projected obesity trends in the USA and the uk. *The Lancet* 2011;378(9793):815-25. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(11)60814-3.
- 117. Rowley WR, Bezold C, Arikan Y, Byrne E, Krohe S. Diabetes 2030: Insights from yesterday, today, and future trends. *Popul Health Manag* 2017;20(1):6-12. doi: 10.1089/pop.2015.0181.
- 118. Willett WC. Diet and health: What should we eat? *Science* 1994;264(5158):532-7.
- 119. Movassagh EZ, Baxter-Jones AD, Kontulainen S, Whiting SJ, Vatanparast H. Tracking dietary patterns over 20 years from childhood through adolescence into young adulthood: The saskatchewan pediatric bone mineral accrual study. *Nutrients* 2017;9(9):990.
- 120. Luque V, Escribano J, Closa-Monasterolo R, Zaragoza-Jordana M, Ferré N, Grote V, Koletzko B, Totzauer M, Verduci E, ReDionigi A. Unhealthy dietary patterns established in infancy track to mid-childhood: The eu childhood obesity project. *The Journal of Nutrition* 2018;148(5):752-9.
- 121. Sonnega A, Faul JD, Ofstedal MB, Langa KM, Phillips JW, Weir DR. Cohort profile: The health and retirement study (hrs). *Int J Epidemiol* 2014;43(2):576-85. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyu067.
- 122. Willett WC, Sampson L, Stampfer MJ, Rosner B, Bain C, Witschi J, Hennekens CH, Speizer FE. Reproducibility and validity of a semiquantitative food frequency questionnaire. *American journal of epidemiology* 1985;122(1):51-65.
- 123. Yuan C, Spiegelman D, Rimm EB, Rosner BA, Stampfer MJ, Barnett JB, Chavarro JE, Subar AF, Sampson LK, Willett WC. Validity of a dietary questionnaire assessed by

comparison with multiple weighed dietary records or 24-hour recalls. *Am J Epidemiol* 2017;185(7):570-84. doi: 10.1093/aje/kww104.

- 124. Rimm EB, Giovannucci EL, Stampfer MJ, Colditz GA, Litin LB, Willett WC. Reproducibility and validity of an expanded self-administered semiquantitative food frequency questionnaire among male health professionals. *American journal of epidemiology* 1992;135(10):1114-26.
- 125. Willett W. Nutritional epidemiology: Oxford University Press, 2012.
- 126. Colditz GA, Willett WC, Stampfer MJ, Sampson L, Rosner B, Hennekens CH, Speizer FE. The influence of age, relative weight, smoking, and alcohol intake on the reproducibility of a dietary questionnaire. *International journal of epidemiology* 1987;16(3):392-8.
- 127. Feskanich D, Rimm EB, Giovannucci EL, Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ, Litin LB, Willett WC. Reproducibility and validity of food intake measurements from a semiquantitative food frequency questionnaire. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association* 1993;93(7):790-6.
- 128. Salvini S, Hunter DJ, Sampson L, Stampfer MJ, Colditz GA, Rosner B, Willett WC. Food-based validation of a dietary questionnaire: The effects of week-to-week variation in food consumption. *International journal of epidemiology* 1989;18(4):858-67.
- 129. Hu FB, Rimm E, Smith-Warner SA, Feskanich D, Stampfer MJ, Ascherio A, Sampson L, Willett WC. Reproducibility and validity of dietary patterns assessed with a food-frequency questionnaire–. *The American journal of clinical nutrition* 1999;69(2):243-9.
- Braveman PA, Cubbin C, Egerter S, Chideya S, Marchi KS, Metzler M, Posner S. Socioeconomic status in health research: One size does not fit all. *Jama* 2005;294(22):2879-88.
- 131. Kahn JR, Pearlin LI. Financial strain over the life course and health among older adults. *Journal of health and social behavior* 2006;47(1):17-31.
- 132. Angel RJ, Frisco M, Angel JL, Chiriboga DA. Financial strain and health among elderly mexican-origin individuals. *Journal of health and Social Behavior* 2003:536-51.
- 133. Havari E, Mazzonna F. Can we trust older people's statements on their childhood circumstances? Evidence from sharelife. 2011.
- 134. Mckenzie SK, Carter KN. Are retrospective measures of childhood socioeconomic position in prospective adult health surveys useful? *Australasian Epidemiologist* 2009;16(3):22.
- Galobardes B, Shaw M, Lawlor DA, Lynch JW, Davey Smith G. Indicators of socioeconomic position (part 1). *J Epidemiol Community Health* 2006;60(1):7-12. doi: 10.1136/jech.2004.023531.
- 136. Galobardes B, Shaw M, Lawlor DA, Lynch JW, Smith GD. Indicators of socioeconomic position (part 2). *Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health* 2006;60(2):95-101.
- 137. Galobardes B, Lynch J, Smith GD. Measuring socioeconomic position in health research. *British medical bulletin* 2007;81(1):21.
- 138. Hurd MD, Meijer E, Moldoff MB, Rohwedder S. Improved wealth measures in the health and retirement study: Asset reconciliation and cross-wave imputation. 2016.
- 139. Willett W, Stampfer MJ. Total energy intake: Implications for epidemiologic analyses. *American journal of epidemiology* 1986;124(1):17-27.
- 140. Long JA. Jtools: Analysis and presentation of social scientific data. 2019.
- 141. Team RC. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing, 2016.
- 142. Mehta RS, Nishihara R, Cao Y, Song M, Mima K, Qian ZR, Nowak JA, Kosumi K, Hamada T, Masugi Y. Association of dietary patterns with risk of colorectal cancer subtypes classified by fusobacterium nucleatum in tumor tissue. *JAMA oncology* 2017;3(7):921-7.
- 143. McIntosh A, Kubena KS, Tolle G, Dean W, Kim M-J, Jan J-S, Anding J. Determinants of children's use of and time spent in fast-food and full-service restaurants. *Journal of nutrition education and behavior* 2011;43(3):142-9.
- 144. Mirowsky J, Ross CE. Education, personal control, lifestyle and health: A human capital hypothesis. *Research on aging* 1998;20(4):415-49.
- 145. Wang DD, Leung CW, Li Y, Ding EL, Chiuve SE, Hu FB, Willett WC. Trends in dietary quality among adults in the united states, 1999 through 2010. *JAMA internal medicine* 2014;174(10):1587-95.
- 146. Scaglioni S, De Cosmi V, Ciappolino V, Parazzini F, Brambilla P, Agostoni C. Factors influencing children's eating behaviours. *Nutrients* 2018;10(6).
- 147. Wen X, Kong KL, Eiden RD, Sharma NN, Xie C. Sociodemographic differences and infant dietary patterns. *Pediatrics* 2014:peds. 2014-1045.
- 148. van Ansem WJ, Schrijvers CT, Rodenburg G, van de Mheen D. Maternal educational level and children's healthy eating behaviour: Role of the home food environment (crosssectional results from the inpact study). *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity* 2014;11(1):113.
- 149. Savage JS, Fisher JO, Birch LL. Parental influence on eating behavior: Conception to adolescence. *The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 2007;35(1):22-34.

- 150. Birch LL, Fisher JO. Development of eating behaviors among children and adolescents. *Pediatrics* 1998;101(Supplement 2):539-49.
- 151. Hofferth SL. Race/ethnic differences in father involvement in two-parent families: Culture, context, or economy? *Journal of Family Issues* 2003;24(2):185-216.
- 152. Newland RP, Ciciolla L, Crnic KA. Crossover effects among parental hostility and parent–child relationships during the preschool period. *Journal of child and family studies* 2015;24(7):2107-19.
- 153. Russell A, Saebel J. Mother–son, mother–daughter, father–son, and father–daughter: Are they distinct relationships? *Developmental Review* 1997;17(2):111-47.
- 154. Wang YC, Mcpherson K, Marsh T, Gortmaker SL, Brown M. Obesity 2 health and economic burden of the projected obesity trends in the USA and the uk. *The Lancet* 2011;378:815-25. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60814-3.
- 155. Heidenreich PA, Trogdon JG, Khavjou OA, Butler J, Dracup K, Ezekowitz MD, Finkelstein EA, Hong Y, Johnston SC, Khera A, et al. Forecasting the future of cardiovascular disease in the united states: A policy statement from the american heart association. *Circulation* 2011;123(8):933-44. doi: 10.1161/CIR.0b013e31820a55f5.
- 156. Beilin LJ, Puddey IB, Burke V. Lifestyle and hypertension. *Am J Hypertens* 1999;12(9 Pt 1):934-45.
- 157. Nettleton J, Polak J, Tracy R. Dietary patterns and incident cardiovascular disease in the multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 2009. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.2009.27597.1.
- 158. Lynch J, Smith GD. A life course approach to chronic disease epidemiology. *Annu Rev Public Health* 2005;26:1-35. doi: 10.1146/annurev.publhealth.26.021304.144505.
- 159. Pollitt RA, Rose KM, Kaufman JS. Evaluating the evidence for models of life course socioeconomic factors and cardiovascular outcomes: A systematic review. *BMC Public Health* 2005;5:7. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-5-7.
- 160. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and U.S. Department of Agriculture. 2015 – 2020 Dietary Guidelines for Americans; 8th Edition. December 2015. Available at https://health.gov/dietaryguidelines/2015/guidelines/.
- 161. Pate RR, Pratt M, Blair SN, Haskell WL, Macera CA, Bouchard C, Buchner D, Ettinger W, Heath GW, King AC. Physical activity and public health: A recommendation from the centers for disease control and prevention and the american college of sports medicine. *Jama* 1995;273(5):402-7.
- 162. Sorkin JD, Muller DC, Andres R. Longitudinal change in the heights of men and women: Consequential effects on body mass index. *Epidemiologic reviews* 1999;21(2):247-60.

- 163. Sorkin JD, Muller DC, Andres R. Longitudinal change in height of men and women: Implications for interpretation of the body mass index: The baltimore longitudinal study of aging. *American journal of epidemiology* 1999;150(9):969-77.
- 164. Batsis JA, Mackenzie TA, Bartels SJ, Sahakyan KR, Somers VK, Lopez-Jimenez F. Diagnostic accuracy of body mass index to identify obesity in older adults: Nhanes 1999– 2004. *International journal of obesity* 2016;40(5):761.
- 165. Wadden TA, Webb VL, Moran CH, Bailer BA. Lifestyle modification for obesity: New developments in diet, physical activity, and behavior therapy. *Circulation* 2012;125(9):1157-70. doi: 10.1161/circulationaha.111.039453.
- 166. Forouhi NG, Misra A, Mohan V, Taylor R, Yancy W. Dietary and nutritional approaches for prevention and management of type 2 diabetes. *Bmj* 2018;361:k2234. doi: 10.1136/bmj.k2234.
- 167. Appel LJ, Brands MW, Daniels SR, Karanja N, Elmer PJ, Sacks FM. Dietary approaches to prevent and treat hypertension: A scientific statement from the american heart association. *Hypertension* 2006;47(2):296-308. doi: 10.1161/01.hyp.0000202568.01167.b6.
- 168. Masters RK, Powers DA, Link BG. Obesity and us mortality risk over the adult life course. *American journal of epidemiology* 2013;177(5):431-42.
- 169. Masters RK, Reither EN, Powers DA, Yang YC, Burger AE, Link BG. The impact of obesity on us mortality levels: The importance of age and cohort factors in population estimates. *American journal of public health* 2013;103(10):1895-901.
- 170. Stokes A, Preston SH. Deaths attributable to diabetes in the united states: Comparison of data sources and estimation approaches. *PLoS One* 2017;12(1):e0170219.
- 171. Zhou D, Xi B, Zhao M, Wang L, Veeranki SP. Uncontrolled hypertension increases risk of all-cause and cardiovascular disease mortality in us adults: The nhanes iii linked mortality study. *Scientific Reports* 2018;8(1):9418. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-27377-2.
- 172. Ma C, Avenell A, Bolland M, Hudson J, Stewart F, Robertson C, Sharma P, Fraser C, MacLennan G. Effects of weight loss interventions for adults who are obese on mortality, cardiovascular disease, and cancer: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ* 2017;359:j4849. doi: 10.1136/bmj.j4849.
- 173. Micha R, Peñalvo JL, Cudhea F, Imamura F, Rehm CD, Mozaffarian D. Association between dietary factors and mortality from heart disease, stroke, and type 2 diabetes in the united states. *Jama* 2017;317(9):912-24.
- 174. Parikh A, Lipsitz SR, Natarajan S. Association between a dash-like diet and mortality in adults with hypertension: Findings from a population-based follow-up study. *American journal of hypertension* 2009;22(4):409-16.

- 175. DeFronzo RA, Ferrannini E. Insulin resistance. A multifaceted syndrome responsible for niddm, obesity, hypertension, dyslipidemia, and atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. *Diabetes care* 1991;14:173-94.
- 176. Lin LY, Kuo HK, Li HY, Hwang JJ, Lin JW. Confirming a biological pathway in the metabolic syndrome—insight from the nhanes 1999–2002. *Obesity* 2008;16(12):2676-81.
- 177. Maria Sironi A, Sicari R, Folli F, Gastaldelli A. Ectopic fat storage, insulin resistance, and hypertension. *Current pharmaceutical design* 2011;17(28):3074-80.
- 178. Violan C, Foguet-Boreu Q, Flores-Mateo G, Salisbury C, Blom J, Freitag M, Glynn L, Muth C, Valderas JM. Prevalence, determinants and patterns of multimorbidity in primary care: A systematic review of observational studies. *PloS one* 2014;9(7):e102149.
- 179. Pathirana TI, Jackson CA. Socioeconomic status and multimorbidity: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Australian and New Zealand journal of public health* 2018;42(2):186-94.
- 180. Mounce LT, Campbell JL, Henley WE, Arreal MCT, Porter I, Valderas JM. Predicting incident multimorbidity. *The Annals of Family Medicine* 2018;16(4):322-9.
- 181. Tucker-Seeley RD, Li Y, Sorensen G, Subramanian S. Lifecourse socioeconomic circumstances and multimorbidity among older adults. *BMC public health* 2011;11(1):313.
- 182. Pavela G, Latham K. Childhood conditions and multimorbidity among older adults. Journals of Gerontology Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences 2015;71(5):889-901.
- 183. Vable AM, Gilsanz P, Nguyen TT, Kawachi I, Glymour MM. Validation of a theoretically motivated approach to measuring childhood socioeconomic circumstances in the health and retirement study. *PloS one* 2017;12(10):e0185898.
- Erola J, Jalonen S, Lehti H. Parental education, class and income over early life course and children's achievement. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility* 2016;44:33-43.
- 185. Konukoglu D, Serin O, Turhan MS. Plasma leptin and its relationship with lipid peroxidation and nitric oxide in obese female patients with or without hypertension. *Archives of medical research* 2006;37(5):602-6.
- 186. Baltazi M, Katsiki N, Savopoulos C, Iliadis F, Koliakos G, Hatzitolios AI. Plasma neuropeptide y (npy) and alpha-melanocyte stimulating hormone (a-msh) levels in patients with or without hypertension and/or obesity: A pilot study. *American journal of cardiovascular disease* 2011;1(1):48.

- Felber J, Haesler E, Jequier E. Metabolic origin of insulin resistance in obesity with and without type 2 (non-insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. *Diabetologia* 1993;36(12):1221-9.
- 188. Ferreira GD, Simoes JA, Senaratna C, Pati S, Timm PF, Batista SR, Nunes BP. Physiological markers and multimorbidity: A systematic review. *Journal of comorbidity* 2018;8(1):2235042X18806986.
- 189. Merrill RM, Richardson JS. Validity of self-reported height, weight, and body mass index: Findings from the national health and nutrition examination survey, 2001-2006. *Preventing chronic disease* 2009;6(4):A121-A.
- 190. Hopman WM, Leroux C, Berger C, Joseph L, Barr SI, Prior JC, Harrison M, Poliquin S, Towheed T, Anastassiades T. Changes in body mass index in canadians over a five-year period: Results of a prospective, population-based study. *BMC Public Health* 2007;7(1):150.
- 191. Benjamin EJ, Blaha MJ, Chiuve SE, Cushman M, Das SR, Deo R, Floyd J, Fornage M, Gillespie C, Isasi C. Heart disease and stroke statistics-2017 update: A report from the american heart association. *Circulation* 2017;135(10):e146-e603.
- 192. Hruby A, Hu FB. The epidemiology of obesity: A big picture. *Pharmacoeconomics* 2015;33(7):673-89.
- 193. Caspard H, Jabbour S, Hammar N, Fenici P, Sheehan JJ, Kosiborod M. Recent trends in the prevalence of type 2 diabetes and the association with abdominal obesity lead to growing health disparities in the USA: An analysis of the nhanes surveys from 1999 to 2014. *Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism* 2018;20(3):667-71.
- 194. Dorans KS, Mills KT, Liu Y, He J. Trends in prevalence and control of hypertension according to the 2017 american college of cardiology/american heart association (acc/aha) guideline. *Journal of the American Heart Association* 2018;7(11):e008888.
- 195. Reedy J, Lerman JL, Krebs-Smith SM, Kirkpatrick SI, Pannucci TE, Wilson MM, Subar AF, Kahle LL, Tooze JA. Evaluation of the healthy eating index-2015. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics* 2018;118(9):1622-33.